CORE



Published for SISSA by <u>2</u> Springer

RECEIVED: December 29, 2014 ACCEPTED: February 28, 2015 PUBLISHED: March 26, 2015

# Asymptotic symmetries of three-dimensional higher-spin gravity: the metric approach

# Andrea Campoleoni $^{a,b,1}$ and Marc Henneaux $^{a,b,c}$

<sup>a</sup> Université Libre de Bruxelles,
 ULB-Campus Plaine CP231, 1050 Brussels, Belgium

E-mail: andrea.campoleoni@ulb.ac.be, henneaux@ulb.ac.be

ABSTRACT: The asymptotic structure of three-dimensional higher-spin anti-de Sitter gravity is analyzed in the metric approach, in which the fields are described by completely symmetric tensors and the dynamics is determined by the standard Einstein-Fronsdal action improved by higher order terms that secure gauge invariance. Precise boundary conditions are given on the fields. The asymptotic symmetries are computed and shown to form a non-linear W-algebra, in complete agreement with what was found in the Chern-Simons formulation. The W-symmetry generators are two-dimensional traceless and divergenceless rank-s symmetric tensor densities of weight s ( $s=2,3,\cdots$ ), while asymptotic symmetries emerge at infinity through the conformal Killing vector and conformal Killing tensor equations on the two-dimensional boundary, the solution space of which is infinite-dimensional. For definiteness, only the spin 3 and spin 4 cases are considered, but these illustrate the features of the general case: emergence of the W-extended conformal structure, importance of the improvement terms in the action that maintain gauge invariance, necessity of the higher spin gauge transformations of the metric, role of field redefinitions.

KEYWORDS: Higher Spin Gravity, Field Theories in Lower Dimensions, Higher Spin Symmetry, Conformal and W Symmetry

ARXIV EPRINT: 1412.6774

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup>International Solvay Institutes, ULB-Campus Plaine CP231, 1050 Brussels, Belgium

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>c</sup> Centro de Estudios Científicos (CECs), Casilla 1469, Valdivia, Chile

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Postdoctoral researcher of the Fund for Scientific Research-FNRS Belgium.

# Contents

1	Inti	roduction	1
<b>2</b>	Warming up with AdS <sub>3</sub> gravity		
	2.1	Hamiltonian form of the boundary conditions	4
	2.2	Covariant form of the boundary conditions	(
	2.3	Re-derivation of the invariance under the conformal group	8
	2.4	Comments	10
3	Spi	n-3 field coupled to gravity	11
	3.1	Action & gauge transformations	12
		3.1.1 Action	12
		3.1.2 Gauge transformations	13
		3.1.3 Anti-de Sitter solution	13
	3.2	Boundary conditions	14
		3.2.1 Boundary conditions on the spin-3 field	14
		3.2.2 Boundary conditions on the metric	15
	3.3	A first consistency check: asymptotic conformal invariance	15
	3.4	Asymptotic Killing tensors and $W_3$ -algebra	17
		3.4.1 Transformation of the spin-3 field	17
		3.4.2 Transformation of the metric	20
	3.5	Charges & asymptotic symmetries	21
4	Fields of spin 3 and 4 coupled to gravity		
	4.1	Action & gauge transformations	22
	4.2	Boundary conditions	24
		4.2.1 Boundary conditions on the spin-4 field	24
		4.2.2 Boundary conditions on the spin-3 field and on the metric	2!
	4.3	Asymptotic conformal invariance	26
	4.4	Asymptotic Killing tensors and $W_4$ -algebra	27
		4.4.1 Boundary conformal Killing tensors	29
		4.4.2 Spin-3 gauge transformations	30
		4.4.3 Spin-4 gauge transformations	32
	4.5	Charges & asymptotic symmetries	35
5	Summary and conclusions		
A	Conventions		
В	"Iso	ometry" algebra of the vacuum	40
	B.1	Killing tensors of $AdS_3$	40
	B.2	Algebra of Killing tensors	42

$\mathbf{C}$	Metric-like fields from Chern-Simons		44
	C.1	Spin-3 and spin-4 fields	45
	C.2	Fields of spin $s > 4$	48
D	3-3-	-4 cubic vertex	49
	D.1	Action	49
	D.2	Gauge transformations	51
	D.3	Coefficients in the action	52
	D.4	Coefficients in the gauge transformations	54
$\mathbf{E}$	4-4-	-4 cubic vertex	56
	E.1	Action	56
	E.2	Gauge transformations	57
	E.3	Coefficients in the action	58
	E.4	Coefficients in the gauge transformations	59

# 1 Introduction

The asymptotic symmetries of three-dimensional higher-spin gravity [1–4] have been shown recently to be remarkably rich and to be described by the direct sum of two copies of a nonlinear W-algebra, one for each chiral sector [5–7]. This generalizes the earlier result of [8] for pure three-dimensional anti-de Sitter gravity, for which one gets two copies of the Virasoro algebra. The emergence at infinity of the W-symmetry paved the way to new insight into the AdS/CFT correspondence [9–11].

The derivation of the asymptotic symmetries was performed in [5, 6] using the Chern-Simons formulation of the higher spin theory. While extremely powerful, this approach is clearly tailored to three spacetime dimensions since the Chern-Simons reformulation is not available in four or higher spacetime dimensions. For this reason it is useful to investigate the asymptotic properties of three-dimensional higher-spin gravity in terms of the metric and the higher spin fields, described by the Einstein and Fronsdal-like actions [12, 13], which are also relevant to higher spacetime dimensions. This paper fulfills this goal. The use of the metric approach might also shed light on matter couplings [4], or on the introduction of a topological mass [14–17].

Given an action, there is no systematic procedure for deriving a unique set of consistent boundary conditions. The obtention of the boundary conditions is somewhat of an art. Indeed, there can be different consistent sets of boundary conditions for a given action, corresponding to different physical situations. In the search for consistent boundary conditions, one is guided by a few principles:

 $<sup>^{1}</sup>$ It is true that there exist connection-based first-order formulations also for D > 3, but these do not possess a "standard" action principle.

- The boundary conditions should contain the physical solutions that one wants to investigate.
- They should be invariant under a group of transformations that contains (and may be bigger than) the group of expected symmetries, e.g., the Poincaré group for asymptotically flat spaces, or the anti-de Sitter group for asymptotically anti-de Sitter space.
- The boundary conditions should ensure that the charges generating the infinitesimal asymptotic symmetries mentioned in the previous point are finite.

We provide here boundary conditions on the metric  $g_{\lambda\mu}$  and higher spin fields  $\phi_{\lambda_1\lambda_2\cdots\lambda_s}$  which obey these principles: (i) they contain the solutions described in [6, 13]; (ii) they are invariant under the W-symmetry; (iii) the W-charges are finite.

To achieve this task, we proceed as follows. First we motivate a set of boundary conditions within the metric formulation through various considerations, namely the form of the boundary conditions in the pure spin-2 case and the behavior at infinity of the known solutions, and how they transform under the exact symmetries of the background described by the AdS<sub>3</sub> Killing tensors, which have a definite fall-off. Following the philosophy that "the proof of the pudding is in the eating", we then explicitly verify that these boundary conditions fulfill the three requirements listed above. The check of the first two requirements is rather straightforward. The proof of the third requirement — that the charges are finite — requires first the identification of the charges. This could be done using Noether theorem, but we use here a shortcut: we identify them by direct comparison with the Chern-Simons formulation. Once the charges have been determined, one can not only verify that they are finite (this is guaranteed by their identification with the CS charges known to be finite) but one can also independently compute their algebra within the metric formalism. We rederive explicitly that the charges fulfill a non-linear W-algebra.

For definiteness, we consider only the spin-3 and spin-4 cases, which illustrate well the general procedure and ideas. In fact, the central points appear already in the spin-3 case. The spin-4 case is also covered here to exhibit the technical difficulties encountered in the analysis of higher spins. As we shall see, the computations are indeed rather intricate in the spin-4 case, in contrast to those of the Chern-Simons formulation. We also restrict the analysis to the so-called principal embedding of  $sl(2,\mathbb{R})$  into  $sl(N,\mathbb{R})$ .

Our paper uses the second-order Lagrangian formalism throughout (except the reminder on the pure gravity case given in the next section). A Hamiltonian analysis of the boundary conditions and the charges will be reported elsewhere [18].

The emergence of the asymptotic W-extended conformal structure in higher-spin gravity is a direct generalization of the emergence of the conformal structure in pure gravity. In the metric approach, this structure emerges through the residual coordinate transformations and higher-spin gauge symmetries that preserve the boundary conditions on the metric and the higher-spin fields. We show how the conformal Killing vector equations and conformal Killing tensor equations directly arise in this asymptotic analysis. An asymptotic symmetry of the theory with higher-spin fields up to spin s turns out to be completely parameterised (modulo pure gauge terms) by traceless conformal Killing tensors up to rank s-1 of the two-dimensional metric at infinity.

Our analysis is Lorentzian throughout. In the Euclidean version of the theory with black hole topology [19], the temporal components  $g_{0\mu}$ ,  $h_{0\mu_1\cdots\mu_{s-1}}$  of the metric and higher spin fields are related to the inverse temperature and chemical potentials of the angular momentum and higher-spin charges. They may not take the pre-defined values at infinity given in this paper and for this reason, more flexibility is needed in their asymptotic behavior. This question was considered in [20, 21] for the Chern-Simons formulation. Its metric translation is left for future work.

Our paper is organized as follows. In section 2, we recall the metric derivation of the asymptotic symmetries of three-dimensional anti-de Sitter pure gravity [8], which preceded in fact the Chern-Simons derivation which was performed later [22]. This is achieved in a manner that prepares the ground for the generalization to higher spins. We write the boundary conditions and rederive the conformal symmetry at infinity using Schouten brackets and contravariant components, which turns out to simplify the derivation. We point out that the Virasoro generators  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  appear, from the point of view of the two-dimensional geometry at infinity, as conserved, symmetric, traceless rank-2 tensor densities of weight 2. Next, in section 3, we consider the coupled spin-2-spin-3 system. We provide boundary conditions on the spin-3 field. We also point out that the boundary conditions on the metric must be strengthened compared with the pure spin-2 case, which can consistently be done. We show that the boundary conditions are invariant under transformations generated not only by conformal Killing vectors  $\epsilon^i$  of the two-dimensional conformal geometry at infinity, but also by rank-2 conformal Killing tensors  $\chi^{ij}$ . The associated generators  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$  are conserved, symmetric, traceless rank-3 tensor densities of weight 3. We compute the algebra, and find the same nonlinear  $W_3$ -algebra as in the Chern-Simons approach. The fact that the metric transforms under the spin-3 gauge transformations plays here an essential role.

The need to control an increasing number of subleading terms in the metric and higher spin fields as one increases the maximum spin of the fields involved in the model is a generic phenomenon confirmed in the spin-4 case, to which we turn in section 4. The new symmetries are now parametrized by rank-3 conformal Killing tensors  $\sigma^{ijk}$  of the two-dimensional geometry at infinity, and the associated generators  $\mathcal{U}^{ijkl}$  are conserved, symmetric, traceless rank-4 tensor densities of weight 4. Again, the algebra is found to perfectly match the nonlinear  $W_4$ -algebra of the Chern-Simons approach. A new feature appears in the spin-4 case: it is that the self-interactions between the higher spin fields, which come in addition to their gravitational interactions, and the corresponding improvement terms in the gauge transformations, remain relevant asymptotically. In particular, the coupling constant of the 3–3–4 vertex enters the asymptotic algebra and can be interpreted as a parameter labeling the different conformal structures that can appear at infinity [23].

We then indicate in section 5 how the analysis generalizes to higher spins and give final comments. A collection of appendices provide technical information about conventions (appendix A), isometry algebra of the "vacuum", i.e., of anti-de Sitter space with zero higher spin field configurations (appendix B), derivation of the boundary conditions in the metric-like formulation from the boundary conditions in the Chern-Simons formulation (appendix C), more detailed structure of the action and of the gauge transformations for the combined spin-2, spin-3, spin-4 system (appendices D and E).

# 2 Warming up with $AdS_3$ gravity

# 2.1 Hamiltonian form of the boundary conditions

The dynamical variables of three-dimensional pure gravity are the spatial metric  $g_{ab}$  (a,b=1,2) and its conjugate momentum  $\pi^{ab}$ . The other components of the metric — the lapse N and the shift  $N^a$  — are the Lagrange multipliers for the Hamiltonian constraint  $\mathcal{H} \approx 0$  and the momentum constraint  $\mathcal{H}_a \approx 0$ .

The boundary conditions on the spatial metric and its momentum were given in [8] and read,

$$g_{rr} = r^{-2} + \frac{4\pi}{k} \frac{M_1(\phi)}{r^4} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) , \quad g_{r\phi} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) , \quad g_{\phi\phi} = r^2 + \frac{4\pi}{k} M_2(\phi) + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$$
 (2.1)

and

$$\pi^{rr} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-1}) , \quad \pi^{r\phi} = \frac{J(\phi)}{2r^2} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \quad \pi^{\phi\phi} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-5})$$
 (2.2)

so that

$$\pi^r_{\phi} = \frac{J(\phi)}{2} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}) \ .$$
 (2.3)

Here, we have set the AdS radius to  $\ell=1$  and we have explicitly written, besides the background terms (first terms in  $g_{rr}$  and  $g_{\phi\phi}$ ), the subleading terms that contribute to the charges (2.7) given below (terms involving  $M_1$ ,  $M_2$  and J, which are arbitrary functions of  $\phi$ ). The constant k is a dimensionless constant proportional to the ratio between the AdS radius and Newton's constant,  $k=\ell/4G$ . The normalization has been chosen so as to simplify the comparison with the discussion of asymptotic symmetries in the Chern-Simons formulation [22], where k denotes the level of the Chern-Simons action.

As shown in [8], these boundary conditions are preserved under transformations generated by the constraints,

$$H\left[\xi^{\perp}, \xi^{a}\right] = \int dr d\phi \left(\xi^{\perp} \mathcal{H} + \xi^{a} \mathcal{H}_{a}\right) + Q\left[\xi^{\perp,0}, \xi^{\phi,0}\right], \qquad (2.4)$$

provided the surface deformation parameters  $\xi^{\perp}$  and  $\xi^a$  fulfill

$$\xi^{\perp} = r \, \xi^{\perp,0}(\phi) + \frac{\alpha(\phi)}{r} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) ,$$
 (2.5a)

$$\xi^r = r \,\beta(\phi) + \mathcal{O}(r^{-1}) \,\,\,\,(2.5b)$$

$$\xi^{\phi} = \xi^{\phi,0}(\phi) + \frac{\gamma(\phi)}{r^2} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) ,$$
 (2.5c)

where (i)  $\xi^{\perp,0}(\phi)$  and  $\xi^{\phi,0}(\phi)$  are arbitrary functions of  $\phi$ , and (ii) the functions  $\alpha(\phi)$ ,  $\beta(\phi)$  and  $\gamma(\phi)$  are definite functions of the leading orders  $\xi^{\perp,0}(\phi)$  and  $\xi^{\phi,0}(\phi)$  and also, in the Hamiltonian formalism, of the relevant subleading terms  $M_1(\phi)$ ,  $M_2(\phi)$  and  $J(\phi)$  appearing in the expansion of the canonical variables. These functions  $\alpha, \beta, \gamma$  are determined by the requirement that the transformation generated by (2.4) indeed preserves the boundary conditions (see appendix of [8] for a detailed discussion and an explanation of some of the

subtleties). For instance, in the particular case  $\xi^{\perp,0}(\phi) = 1$ ,  $\xi^{\phi,0}(\phi) = 0$ , somewhat tedious but straightforward computations yield

$$\alpha(\phi) = \frac{2\pi}{k} M_2(\phi), \quad \beta(\phi) = 0, \quad \gamma(\phi) = \frac{2\pi}{k} J(\phi) \quad \left(\text{for } \xi^{\perp,0}(\phi) = 1, \, \xi^{\phi,0}(\phi) = 0\right). \quad (2.6)$$

The next subleading orders in (2.5) are undetermined but correspond to "proper gauge transformations" in the terminology of [24] and so have no physical significance.

In the generator (2.4), the term  $Q[\xi^{\perp,0},\xi^{\phi,0}]$  is the surface term at infinity that must be added to the bulk piece of  $H[\xi^{\perp},\xi^a]$  so that  $H[\xi^{\perp},\xi^a]$  has well-defined functional derivatives [25]. Explicitly,

$$Q\left[\xi^{\perp,0},\xi^{\phi,0}\right] = \int d\phi \left\{\xi^{\perp,0}(\phi)M(\phi) + \xi^{\phi,0}(\phi)J(\phi)\right\},\tag{2.7}$$

with  $M(\phi) \equiv M_1(\phi) + 2M_2(\phi)$ . To reach (2.7), we have inserted the asymptotic form of the canonical variables in the formula giving the charges on top of page 222 of [8] — where units were chosen so that  $16\pi G = 1$  — and dropped the constant (first) term, which corresponds to adjusting the charges to be zero for the zero mass black hole.

The asymptotic symmetries are thus characterized by two arbitrary functions of  $\phi$ , namely,  $\xi^{\perp,0}(\phi)$  and  $\xi^{\phi,0}(\phi)$ . As shown in [8] where the asymptotic algebra is computed, these two arbitrary functions describe the conformal algebra in two dimensions, the two independent Virasoro generators being  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}$ , with

$$M = \mathcal{L} + \tilde{\mathcal{L}}, \qquad J = \mathcal{L} - \tilde{\mathcal{L}}.$$
 (2.8)

The surface integral (2.7) can be rewritten

$$Q[\xi^+, \xi^-] = \int d\phi \left\{ \xi^+(\phi) \mathcal{L}(\phi) + \xi^-(\phi) \tilde{\mathcal{L}}(\phi) \right\}$$
 (2.9)

with  $\xi^{\pm} = \xi^{\perp,0} \pm \xi^{\phi,0}$ . The central charge is  $\frac{3\ell}{2G}$ .

In order to proceed, it is useful to simplify the boundary conditions. As one sees from (2.7), it is only the linear combination  $M(\phi) \equiv M_1(\phi) + 2M_2(\phi)$  that appears in the expression of the charges. Now, under radial redefinitions

$$r = r' + \frac{K(\phi)}{r'} \tag{2.10}$$

which preserves the asymptotic conditions (2.1) and (2.2), the functions  $M_1(\phi)$  and  $M_2(\phi)$  are not separately invariant,

$$M_1 \to M_1' = M_1 - 4K$$
,  $M_2 \to M_2' = M_2 + 2K$ ,

but the charge  $M_1(\phi) + 2M_2(\phi)$  is invariant, as it should. The radial change of coordinates (2.10) is a proper gauge transformation that can be used to set either  $M_1(\phi)$  or  $M_2(\phi)$  equal to zero. In standard Schwarzschild coordinates, one sets  $M_2(\phi) = 0$ . For our purposes, it will be more convenient to set instead  $M_1(\phi) = 0$ . This fixes the radial

coordinate up to order  $\mathcal{O}(r'^{-3})$  (the other coordinates being kept fixed). We thus use from now on the equivalent set of boundary conditions

$$g_{rr} = r^{-2} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) , \quad g_{r\phi} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) , \quad g_{\phi\phi} = r^2 + \frac{2\pi}{k} M(\phi) + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$$
 (2.11)

and

$$\pi^{rr} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-1}) , \quad \pi^{r\phi} = \frac{J(\phi)}{2r^2} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \quad \pi^{\phi\phi} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-5})$$
 (2.12)

for which the surface term at infinity giving the charges reads

$$Q\left[\xi^{\perp,0},\xi^{\phi,0}\right] = \int d\phi \left\{\xi^{\perp,0}(\phi)M(\phi) + \xi^{\phi,0}(\phi)J(\phi)\right\}. \tag{2.13}$$

# 2.2 Covariant form of the boundary conditions

The boundary conditions were given above in terms of the phase space variables. To make the generalization to higher spins more direct, it is convenient to rewrite them in terms of the Lagrangian variables, i.e., the spacetime metric  $g_{\lambda\mu}$ . This is easy to do if one recalls that phase space can be identified with the space of solutions of the equations of motion. We shall thus integrate the equations of motion asymptotically to get the asymptotic form of the spacetime metric, with (2.11) and (2.12) as initial conditions. To that end, we first need to specify the lapse and the shift.

The lapse and the shift, which parametrizes the surface deformation being performed in the actual motion in time, must define asymptotic symmetries, i.e., must belong to the class (2.5). In the Minkowskian version of the theory with time ranging from  $-\infty$  to  $+\infty$ , which we are considering, it is customary to take the functions  $\xi^{\perp,0}(\phi)$  and  $\xi^{\phi,0}(\phi)$  entering the lapse and the shift as  $\xi^{\perp,0}(\phi) = 1$  and  $\xi^{\phi,0}(\phi) = 0$ , so that one marches in time orthogonally to the surfaces t = const, in a manner such that ds = rdt (with coefficient one) asymptotically. This is a particular choice that does not represent the most general motion compatible with the asymptotic symmetry, but it is one that can always be reached within the allowed surface deformation freedom. For definiteness, we shall from now on restrict the motion to that case.

Other choices of lapse and shift might be necessary in different contexts, e.g., to discuss black hole thermodynamics through the Euclidean continuation [26]. They can easily be covered but this will not be done here.

We thus take (see (2.6))

$$N = r + \frac{2\pi}{k} \frac{M}{2r} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) , \qquad (2.14a)$$

$$N^r = \frac{\delta}{r} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) , \qquad (2.14b)$$

$$N^{\phi} = \frac{2\pi}{k} \frac{J}{r^2} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) \ . \tag{2.14c}$$

The term  $\frac{\delta(t,\phi)}{r}$ , which was present but not exhibited in (2.5b), is explicitly written here because it corresponds to the definite compensating proper gauge transformation that must accompany the motion in order to maintain the extra gauge condition  $M_1(\phi) = 0$ 

that we have imposed on the radial coordinate. Given that it generates a proper gauge transformation, its explicit expression is not of great interest and will not be given here. This yields for the spacetime metric components at the initial time

$$g_{rr} = r^{-2} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) , \quad g_{r\phi} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) , \quad g_{\phi\phi} = r^2 + \frac{2\pi}{k} M(\phi) + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$$
 (2.15)

and

$$g_{tt} = -r^2 + \frac{2\pi}{k}M(\phi) + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}) , \quad g_{rt} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) , \quad g_{t\phi} = \frac{2\pi}{k}J(\phi) + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}) .$$
 (2.16)

Note that one has  $h_{tt} = h_{\phi\phi}$  and  $g_{t\phi} = N_{\phi} = 16\pi G \pi^r_{\phi}$  to leading order (with  $g_{tt} = -r^2 + h_{tt}$ ,  $g_{\phi\phi} = r^2 + h_{\phi\phi}$ ). To get the spacetime metric at all times, one needs to determine the time dependence of the two functions M and J, or what is the same,  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}$ . With  $\xi^{\perp}$  asymptotically equal to 1 and  $\xi^{\phi}$  asymptotically equal to zero, the generator of time translations is  $\int d\phi M = \int d\phi (\mathcal{L} + \tilde{\mathcal{L}})$ . The time dependence of  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}$  is obtained by taking the bracket with the generator of time translations and follows from the Virasoro algebra, since  $\int d\phi (\mathcal{L} + \tilde{\mathcal{L}})$  is one of the Virasoro generators. One gets  $\dot{\mathcal{L}} = \mathcal{L}'$  and  $\dot{\tilde{\mathcal{L}}} = -\tilde{\mathcal{L}}'$  and therefore

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(x^+), \qquad \tilde{\mathcal{L}} = \tilde{\mathcal{L}}(x^-),$$
 (2.17)

where  $x^{\pm} = t \pm \phi$ .

Thus, the covariant phase space description of the boundary conditions is

$$g = g_{rr}dr^{2} + 2g_{ri}drdx^{i} + g_{ij}(r, x^{n})dx^{i}dx^{j}, \qquad (2.18)$$

with  $x^i = \{t, \phi\}$  and

$$g_{rr} = r^{-2} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) , \quad g_{rj} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-3})$$
 (2.19)

and

$$g_{ij} = \frac{r^2}{2} \eta_{ij} + \frac{2\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}_{ij} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$$
 (2.20)

Here,  $\eta_{ij}$  is the *flat* two-dimensional metric  $\eta_{ij} = \text{diag}(-1,1)$ , which will be used to raise and lower indices, while  $\mathcal{L}_{ij}$  is a traceless and conserved tensor,

$$\partial^i \mathcal{L}_{ij} = 0$$
,  $\eta^{ij} \mathcal{L}_{ij} = 0$ ,

i.e.,

$$\mathcal{L}_{++} = \mathcal{L}(x^+), \qquad \mathcal{L}_{--} = \tilde{\mathcal{L}}(x^-), \qquad \mathcal{L}_{+-} = 0.$$
 (2.21)

In (2.18), we have also rescaled the radial coordinate r to conform with the Fefferman-Graham conventions [27].

#### 2.3 Re-derivation of the invariance under the conformal group

The above boundary conditions contain the known exact solutions to 2+1 gravity [28, 29], given in the Fefferman-Graham gauge [27] by<sup>2</sup>

$$g = \frac{dr^2}{r^2} + g_{ij}(r, x^n) dx^i dx^j,$$
 (2.22)

with

$$g_{ij} = \frac{r^2}{2} \eta_{ij} + \frac{2\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}_{ij} + \frac{2\pi^2}{k^2 r^2} \mathcal{L}_{ik} \mathcal{L}_{j}^{k}.$$
 (2.23)

In particular, anti-de Sitter space is recovered by setting

$$\mathcal{L} = \tilde{\mathcal{L}} = -\frac{k}{8\pi} \,, \tag{2.24}$$

while the BTZ black hole "at rest" has  $\mathcal{L} = \frac{1}{2}(M+J)$  and  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}} = \frac{1}{2}(M-J)$  with M and J arbitrary constants such that  $M \geq 0$  [30, 31].

These boundary conditions are guaranteed to be invariant under the conformal group in two dimensions, since they are the covariant transcription of the phase space boundary conditions, which have been shown to be so [8] as we have recalled. It is however instructive to rederive the conformal invariance directly from (2.18), (2.19) and (2.20). This makes also our discussion self-contained. The derivation of asymptotic conformal invariance in the metric formulation was actually also done in [8], but we shall repeat it explicitly here in a different way more adapted to the higher spin extension: we shall use the contravariant form of the boundary conditions. This is because the generalization of the Lie bracket, namely, the Schouten bracket [32–35], is naturally defined for contravariant tensors, and this is the geometrical differential operation that appears when investigating invariance conditions. Indeed, not only is the variation of any contravariant tensor  $T^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_k}$  under the infinitesimal diffeomorphism generated by the vector field  $v^{\mu}$  given by (minus) its Lie derivative along  $v^{\mu}$ , which is equal to its Schouten bracket with  $v^{\mu}$ , but the higher spin gauge transformations can also be expressed to leading order in terms of the Schouten bracket of the inverse metric with the higher spin gauge parameters.

More information on the Schouten bracket is given in appendix A. Another difference with the treatment of [8], which was entirely off-shell, is that the present analysis is performed within the covariant phase space, i.e., dynamical equations of motion can be used when needed. When higher spins are included, this turns out to be necessary up to some power of  $r^{-1}$  that depends on the spin.

In contravariant form, the boundary conditions read

$$g^{rr} = r^2 + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$$
,  $g^{ri} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-3})$ ,  $g^{ij} = \frac{2}{r^2} \eta^{ij} - \frac{8\pi}{k r^4} \mathcal{L}^{ij} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6})$ . (2.25)

Asymptotic symmetries correspond to diffeomorphisms which leave the form of (2.25) invariant. It is easy to check that the vectors  $v^{\mu}$  that generate them, called asymptotic Killing vectors, have the same leading dependence on the radial coordinate as the Killing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>When compared with the original Hamiltonian boundary conditions, the Fefferman-Graham gauge involves two additional steps: (i) First, a choice of the radial coordinate, which can be reached by a "proper" gauge transformation as we explained; (ii) Second, the choice  $\xi^{\perp,0}(\phi) = 1$  and  $\xi^{\phi,0}(\phi) = 0$  for the lapse and the shift, which can be reached by an "improper" gauge transformation. This corresponds to a definite choice of the conformal transformation at infinity defined by the motion in time.

vectors of  $AdS_3$ , i.e.,

$$v^r = r \zeta(x^k) + \frac{\zeta_1(x^k)}{r} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3})$$
, (2.26a)

$$v^{i} = \epsilon^{i}(x^{k}) + \frac{\epsilon_{1}^{i}(x^{k})}{r^{2}} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4})$$
 (2.26b)

From the transformation rule  $\delta g^{\mu\nu} = [g,v]^{\mu\nu}$  where  $[g,v]^{\mu\nu}$  is the Schouten bracket,  $[g,v]^{\mu\nu} = g^{\rho\nu}\partial_{\rho}v^{\mu} + g^{\mu\rho}\partial_{\rho}v^{\nu} - v^{\rho}\partial_{\rho}g^{\mu\nu} = -\mathcal{L}_v g^{\mu\nu}$ , one then gets the variation of the inverse metric as

$$\delta q^{rr} = -4\zeta_1 + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$$
, (2.27a)

$$\delta g^{ri} = \frac{2}{r} \left\{ -\epsilon_1^i + \partial^i \zeta \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}), \qquad (2.27b)$$

 $\mathrm{and}^3$ 

$$\delta g^{ij} = \frac{4}{r^2} \left\{ \partial^{(i} \epsilon^{j)} + \eta^{ij} \zeta \right\} + \frac{4}{r^4} \left\{ \partial^{(i} \epsilon_1^{j)} + \eta^{ij} \zeta_1 - \frac{2\pi}{k} [\mathcal{L}, \epsilon]^{ij} - \frac{8\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}^{ij} \zeta \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) , \quad (2.28)$$

where  $[\mathcal{L}, \epsilon]^{ij}$  is the Schouten bracket in two dimensions,  $[\mathcal{L}, \epsilon]^{ij} = \mathcal{L}^{ik} \partial_k \epsilon^j + \mathcal{L}^{kj} \partial_k \epsilon^i - \epsilon^k \partial_k \mathcal{L}^{ij}$ . The variation preserves the form of  $g^{ij}$  only if the terms  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$  vanish and this implies

$$2 \partial^{(i} \epsilon^{j)} - \eta^{ij} \partial \cdot \epsilon = 0, \qquad \zeta = -\frac{1}{2} \partial \cdot \epsilon. \qquad (2.29)$$

The first condition is the conformal Killing equation for a two-dimensional vector, which is solved by

$$\epsilon^{+} = \epsilon(x^{+}), \qquad \epsilon^{-} = \tilde{\epsilon}(x^{-}), \qquad (2.30)$$

while the second condition completely determines  $\zeta$  in terms of this conformal Killing vector. Imposing now that the terms displayed explicitly in (2.27) vanish leads to

$$\epsilon_1{}^i = -\frac{1}{2} \partial^i \partial \cdot \epsilon, \qquad \zeta_1 = 0.$$
(2.31)

With this information, one can compute how asymptotic symmetries act on the space of solutions, i.e.  $\delta \mathcal{L}^{ij}$ . One gets from (2.28)

$$\delta \mathcal{L}^{ij} = [\mathcal{L}, \epsilon]^{ij} - 2\mathcal{L}^{ij}\partial \cdot \epsilon + \frac{k}{4\pi} \partial^i \partial^j \partial \cdot \epsilon, \qquad (2.32)$$

or equivalently,

$$\delta \mathcal{L} = -\left(\epsilon \,\mathcal{L}' + 2 \,\epsilon' \mathcal{L}\right) + \frac{k}{4\pi} \,\epsilon''', \qquad \delta \tilde{\mathcal{L}} = -\left(\tilde{\epsilon} \,\tilde{\mathcal{L}}' + 2 \,\tilde{\epsilon}' \,\tilde{\mathcal{L}}\right) + \frac{k}{4\pi} \,\tilde{\epsilon}''', \tag{2.33}$$

where the prime denotes a derivative with respect to the argument. This transformation rule for  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  is compatible with the tracelessness and transverseness conditions. It is interesting to observe that conversely, imposing that the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-4})$  piece in (2.28) be traceless and transverse determines  $\epsilon_1^i$  and  $\zeta_1$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Indices between parentheses are meant to be symmetrized with weight one, i.e. one divides the symmetrized expression by the number of terms that appears in it, so that symmetrization of a symmetric tensor reproduces the tensor without factor (projector). A fuller account of our conventions is given in appendix A.

One thus finds again that the asymptotic symmetries are described by two arbitrary functions ( $\epsilon^+$  and  $\epsilon^-$ ) of one argument ( $x^+$  or  $x^-$ ). The commutator of two asymptotic symmetries is equal to the Lie bracket of the corresponding vector fields and is given, up to irrelevant pure gauge subleading terms, by the algebra of the conformal Killing vectors in two dimensions, i.e., the conformal algebra in two dimensions.

#### 2.4 Comments

A couple of comments are in order:

- 1. The form of the boundary conditions (2.25) can be characterized as follows:
  - The angular components of the deviation from the background (i.e.,  $g^{ij} \frac{2}{r^2} \eta^{ij}$ ) are such that if one lowers the indices with the background metric, one gets terms of order one,  $g_{ij} \frac{r^2}{2} \eta_{ij} = \mathcal{O}(1)$ ; these  $\mathcal{O}(1)$ -terms are the charges, which obey conservation laws and tracelessness conditions (ensuring that there are only two independent charges).
  - As one replaces one angular index i by one radial index r, one increases the order of the background deviation by r, i.e.,  $g^{ri} = r \mathcal{O}(g^{ij} \frac{2}{r^2} \eta^{ij})$  and  $g^{rr} r^2 = r \mathcal{O}(g^{ri})$ .

These rules are consistent, in the sense that (i) they contain the known relevant solutions and (ii) are invariant under asymptotic symmetries which form the conformal group and contain the Killing vectors of the anti-de Sitter background (which are some of the symmetries, forming the so-called "wedge subalgebra"). These asymptotic symmetries are completely specified, up to irrelevant terms, by boundary conformal Killing vectors.

- 2. These rules for establishing the boundary conditions are equivalent to the rules that come from the standard Hamiltonian formalism. The rules can alternatively be derived from the Chern-Simons formulation if one knows the boundary conditions in that formulation, using the map between the metric-like fields and the CS connection given in appendix C. Actually, for pure gravity, it was the opposite route that was followed, to derive the CS boundary conditions from the metric formulation [22].
- 3. The set of rules given in point 1 are not complete, in that they do not enable one to identify the charges to the  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  terms in the angular components of the background deviation of the (covariant) metric. To do that, one needs to use the action. It is not sufficient to rely only on symmetry considerations. However, once one knows what the charges are, one can read off their algebra from their variations (2.32) under asymptotic symmetries, since these variations are generated by the charges themselves through the Poisson bracket. We shall in the sequel borrow the information on what the charges are from the Chern-Simons formulation. The algebra computed within the metric formulation will then be found to coincide with the (W-)algebra obtained in the Chern-Simons context, as of course it should.

4. Conformal geometry at infinity: with our choice of boundary conditions, the metric induced on the cylinder at infinity is the flat metric  $\eta_{ij}$  in Minkowskian coordinates. On could adopt different coordinates at infinity. Furthermore, it is actually only the conformal class of the metric that is in fact determined since by the rescaling of r,  $r \to re^{\Phi(x^i)}$ , one may replace  $\eta_{ij}$  by  $e^{2\Phi(x^i)}\eta_{ij}$ . Such transformations lead to equivalent descriptions of the boundary conditions. It is useful to explicitly verify the covariance, under these transformations, of the quantities and of the equations that characterize the theory at infinity. If  $g_{ij}$  is the metric at infinity (=  $\eta_{ij}$  with our choices), we set  $\bar{g}_{ij} = \frac{g_{ij}}{\sqrt{-g}}$  and  $\bar{g}^{ij} = \sqrt{-g}g^{ij}$ . These are, respectively, a rank-2 covariant tensor density of weight -1 and a rank-2 contravariant tensor density of weight 1, which do not depend on the choice of representative  $g_{ij}$  within the conformal class. The conformal Killing equation (2.29) can be rewritten equivalently as  $[\bar{g}, \epsilon]^{ij} = \lambda \bar{g}^{ij}$  for some  $\lambda$ , where the Schouten bracket is computed as if  $\bar{g}^{ij}$  were an ordinary tensor (without density weight), i.e.  $[\bar{g}, \epsilon]^{ij} = \bar{g}^{mj} \partial_m \epsilon^i + \bar{g}^{im} \partial_m \epsilon^j - \epsilon^m \partial_m \bar{g}^{ij}$ . This explicitly displays its invariance under Weyl rescalings of the metric. Although the Shouten bracket  $[\bar{q}, \epsilon]^{ij}$  does not transform homogeneously as a tensor density under changes of coordinates, the conformal Killing equation is invariant under changes of coordinates because the terms by which  $[\bar{g}, \epsilon]^{ij}$  fails to be a tensor density are proportional to  $\bar{g}^{ij}$ , i.e., have the form of the right-hand side of the conformal Killing equation (so  $\lambda$  is not a scalar density and its transformation matches the transformation of the left-hand side). The easiest way to verify covariance under changes of coordinates is of course to rewrite the conformal Killing equation as  $D^{j} \epsilon^{i} + D^{i} \epsilon^{j} = \mu g^{ij}$  for some  $\mu$ , which is now a scalar. Here  $D_i$  is the torsionless covariant derivative associated with an arbitrarily chosen two-dimensional metric in the class  $\{e^{2\Phi(x^i)}\eta_{ij}\}$ . As we shall see, these direct considerations generalize to higher order conformal Killing tensors.

The Virasoro generator  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  is a rank-2 contravariant tensor density of weight 2. The traceless condition  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}\bar{g}_{ij}=0$  is obviously invariant under Weyl rescalings of the metric. The same property holds for the divergenceless condition  $D_j\mathcal{L}^{ij}=0$ , which may be rewritten as  $[\bar{g},\mathcal{L}]^{ijk}\bar{g}_{jk}=0$  (taking into account the tracelessness condition), an expression which is clearly invariant under Weyl rescalings since it involves only the Weyl invariants  $\bar{g}^{ij}$  and  $\bar{g}_{ij}$ . Here,  $[\bar{g},\mathcal{L}]^{ijk}$  is again computed without taking into account the density weight of  $\bar{g}^{ij}$  and  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$ . Though itself not a tensor density, its contraction  $[\bar{g},\mathcal{L}]^{ijk}\bar{g}_{jk}$  is. Note that the variation (2.32) is, apart from the central charge term, (minus) the Lie derivative of a a rank-2 contravariant tensor density of weight 2, as it should. Note also that the vector density of weight one  $j^i[\epsilon] = \mathcal{L}^{ij}\epsilon_i \equiv \mathcal{L}^{ij}\epsilon^k\bar{g}_{jk}$  is conserved  $(\partial_i j^i[\epsilon] = 0)$  for any conformal Killing vector  $\epsilon^i$ .

#### 3 Spin-3 field coupled to gravity

In this section we consider a rank-3 tensor coupled to three-dimensional gravity as in [13], assuming that no tensors of higher rank are present. We thus deal with the metric-like counterpart of a  $sl(3,\mathbb{R}) \oplus sl(3,\mathbb{R})$  Chern-Simons theory with principal embedding of the gravitational subalgebra  $sl(2,\mathbb{R}) \oplus sl(2,\mathbb{R})$  into  $sl(3,\mathbb{R}) \oplus sl(3,\mathbb{R})$ . The aim is to derive

the asymptotic symmetries of the coupled spin-2–spin-3 system. The derivation illustrates how the non-linearities that characterize the asymptotic symmetries of three-dimensional higher-spin gauge theories emerge in the metric-like setup.

#### 3.1 Action & gauge transformations

#### 3.1.1 Action

At lowest order in an expansion in the spin-3 field the interacting action contains the minimal coupling of Einstein gravity to the free Fronsdal action [12]:

$$I_{\{3\}} = \int \frac{d^3x \sqrt{-g}}{16\pi G} \left\{ \left( R + \frac{2}{\ell^2} \right) + \phi^{\mu\nu\rho} \left( \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{3}{2} g_{(\mu\nu} \mathcal{F}_{\rho)} \right) + \mathcal{L}_{\text{NM}} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(\phi^4), \quad (3.1)$$

where we have temporarily reinstated  $\ell$  for completeness purposes and where  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho}$  is the covariantised Fronsdal tensor,

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho} = \Box \phi_{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{3}{2} \left( \nabla^{\lambda} \nabla_{(\mu} \phi_{\nu\rho)\lambda} + \nabla_{(\mu} \nabla^{\lambda} \phi_{\nu\rho)\lambda} \right) + 3 \nabla_{(\mu} \nabla_{\nu} \phi_{\rho)}, \qquad (3.2)$$

and  $\nabla$  is the Levi-Civita connection.<sup>4</sup> We have also defined  $\phi_{\mu} \equiv \phi_{\mu\lambda}^{\lambda}$  and, likewise,  $\mathcal{F}_{\mu}$  denotes the trace of the Fronsdal tensor. Besides minimal coupling, (3.1) contains all "non-minimal" terms involving the Ricci tensor:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{NM}} = 3 R_{\rho\sigma} \left( k_1 \phi^{\rho}_{\mu\nu} \phi^{\sigma\mu\nu} + k_2 \phi^{\rho\sigma}_{\mu} \phi^{\mu} + k_3 \phi^{\rho} \phi^{\sigma} \right) 
+ 3 R \left( k_4 \phi_{\mu\nu\rho} \phi^{\mu\nu\rho} + k_5 \phi_{\mu} \phi^{\mu} \right) + \frac{1}{\ell^2} \left( m_1 \phi_{\mu\nu\rho} \phi^{\mu\nu\rho} + m_2 \phi_{\mu} \phi^{\mu} \right).$$
(3.3)

One can choose the  $k_i$  arbitrarily, while

$$m_1 = 6(k_1 + 3k_4 - 1), m_2 = 6\left(k_2 + k_3 + 3k_5 + \frac{9}{4}\right). (3.4)$$

Different  $k_i$  do not label inequivalent couplings, but account for the freedom of performing field redefinitions of the metric that are quadratic in the spin-3 field. For the subsequent analysis, it turns out to be convenient to adopt the choice made in [13], to which we refer for more information and motivations. This choice of the  $k_i$  simplifies the gauge transformation of the metric and reads

$$k_1 = \frac{3}{2}, \qquad k_2 = 0, \qquad k_3 = -\frac{3}{4}, \qquad k_4 = -\frac{1}{2}, \qquad k_5 = 0.$$
 (3.5)

It will be assumed from now on. We shall come back to these ambiguities when discussing the spin-4 case below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>The options to introduce gravitational interactions via minimal coupling and to truncate the spectrum to a sole spin-3 field are peculiarities of the three-dimensional setup, which are allowed by the vanishing of the Weyl tensor (see e.g. [36] for a discussion of higher-spin interactions in D > 3 dimensions).

# 3.1.2 Gauge transformations

The action (3.1) is not only invariant under diffeomorphisms, but also under covariantised Fronsdal gauge transformations,

$$\delta\phi_{\mu\nu\rho} = 3\nabla_{(\mu}\xi_{\nu\rho)} + \mathcal{O}(\phi^2), \qquad (3.6)$$

provided that the trace of the gauge parameter vanishes,

$$\xi_{\lambda}{}^{\lambda} = 0, \tag{3.7}$$

and the metric simultaneously transforms as  $\delta g_{\mu\nu} \sim \mathcal{O}(\phi)$ . We shall display the precise form of the lowest order in the gauge transformation of the metric in section 3.4.2. The corrections  $\mathcal{O}(\phi^4)$  to the action and the corresponding corrections to the gauge transformations, which are instrumental in preserving the gauge symmetry at all orders, are instead irrelevant for our goals. For more details on the action (3.1) and on its relation with a  $sl(3,\mathbb{R}) \oplus sl(3,\mathbb{R})$  Chern-Simons theory we refer to [13].

#### 3.1.3 Anti-de Sitter solution

Anti-de Sitter space AdS<sub>3</sub> with zero spin-3 field is a solution of the equations of motion. This solution is invariant under the diffeomorphisms generated by the 6 independent Killing vectors of anti-de Sitter space, which clearly leave invariant not only the anti-de Sitter metric but also the zero spin-3 configuration.

Because the spin-3 field is equal to zero, the spin-3 gauge transformations have no action on the metric while  $\delta\phi_{\mu\nu\rho}$  reduces to  $\delta\phi_{\mu\nu\rho} = \nabla^{\rm AdS}_{(\mu} \xi_{\nu\rho)}$  where  $\nabla^{\rm AdS}_{\mu}$  is the covariant derivative in anti-de Sitter space. Invariance of the spin-3 field under spin-3 gauge transformations,  $\delta\phi_{\mu\nu\rho} = 0$ , is therefore equivalent to the Killing tensor equation

$$\nabla^{\text{AdS}}_{\ (\mu} \,\xi_{\nu\rho)} = 0\,,\tag{3.8}$$

where the Killing tensor  $\xi_{\nu\rho}$  should be traceless.

The Killing tensor equations have a long history and it would be out of place to quote here the vast literature referring to that subject. Let us just mention the works [37–40] related to our purposes. More information is also provided in appendix B.

As shown in that appendix, the equations (3.8) possess 10 independent (traceless) solutions. To leading order, the Killing tensors of  $AdS_3$  behave as  $\xi^{rr} \sim r^2$ ,  $\xi^{ri} \sim r^1$  and  $\xi^{ij} \sim r^0$  at infinity. With the 6 independent Killing vectors, this gives 16 independent symmetries of anti-de Sitter space. How the algebra of these symmetries reflects the  $sl(3,\mathbb{R}) \oplus sl(3,\mathbb{R})$  structure underlying the Chern-Simons formulation is discussed also in appendix B.

Anti-de Sitter space is the solution with the maximum number of symmetries of the theory and is called for that reason "the vacuum". Its number of symmetries is finite. There is an infinite enhancement at infinity of the algebra of exact vacuum symmetries, which generalizes the phenomenon found in the pure gravitational case. The resulting infinite-dimensional algebra of asymptotic symmetries is  $W_3 \oplus W_3$ , as we now explicitly exhibit within the metric description.

#### 3.2 Boundary conditions

In order to develop the asymptotic analysis of the coupled spin-2–spin-3 system, we shall proceed in two steps. First, we shall give the boundary conditions on the fields, motivating them heuristically. Then, we shall explicitly verify that these boundary conditions fulfill all three conditions outlined in the introduction and so are consistent.

#### 3.2.1 Boundary conditions on the spin-3 field

We start by requiring that the angular components  $\phi_{ijk}$  with all indices down of the spin-3 field be of  $\mathcal{O}(1)$ . The reason why we demand this property is that it is the analog of the condition  $g_{ij} - \frac{r^2}{2} \eta_{ij} = \mathcal{O}(1)$  for the metric. As we shall see, the angular components  $\phi_{ijk}$  turn out to be the spin-3 charges.

The condition  $\phi_{ijk} = \mathcal{O}(1)$  implies  $\phi^{ijk} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-6})$ . The components with radial indices  $\phi^{rij}$ ,  $\phi^{rrj}$ ,  $\phi^{rrr}$  then follow the rule that each time one replaces one angular index i by the radial index r, the behavior of the leading fall-off term is multiplied by r. Furthermore, we request the leading order of the trace of  $\phi^{rij}$  to be zero, as this turns out to be necessary to preserve the boundary conditions on the metric under spin-3 gauge transformations (see discussion below eq. (3.39)).

This yields the following boundary conditions on the spin-3 field:

$$\phi^{rrr} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) , \qquad (3.9a)$$

$$\phi^{rri} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \qquad (3.9b)$$

$$\phi^{rij} = r^{-5} t^{rij} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-7}) , \qquad \eta_{ij} t^{rij} = 0 ,$$
 (3.9c)

$$\phi^{ijk} = \frac{6\pi C_1}{k \, r^6} \, \mathcal{W}^{ijk} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-8}) \,\,, \tag{3.9d}$$

where  $W_{ijk}$  is a symmetric tensor which is both traceless and conserved:

$$\partial^i \mathcal{W}_{ijk} = 0, \qquad \mathcal{W}_{ij}^{\ j} = 0. \tag{3.10}$$

It is the spin-3 analogue of the boundary energy-momentum tensor  $\mathcal{L}_{ij}$  and it admits only two independent chiral components:

$$W_{+++} = W(x^{+}), \qquad W_{---} = \tilde{W}(x^{-}), \qquad W_{++-} = W_{+--} = 0.$$
 (3.11)

The numerical factor  $C_1$  in (3.9d) depends on the normalization conventions both for the spin-3 field  $\phi^{ijk}$  and for the tensor  $W^{ijk}$ . Different conventions have been adopted in the literature so that we keep  $C_1$  free in our formulas without replacing it by its explicit value. A definite choice of normalization — and hence a definite value of  $C_1$  — is given in appendix C. The choice made there agrees with the standard parameterizations of the exact solutions, as also discussed in that appendix. A similar strategy will be adopted below when we introduce spin-4 and higher gauge fields, which also carry normalization-dependent constants.

The tensor  $W_{ijk}$  has density weight 3. The trace-free condition is invariant under Weyl rescalings of the metric, and so is the divergence free condition  $D_iW^{ijk}=0$  which can equivalently be rewritten as  $[W, \bar{g}]^{ijkm}\bar{g}_{im}=0$ .

#### 3.2.2 Boundary conditions on the metric

The computation of the asymptotic spin-3 symmetries turns out to "dig deeper" into the asymptotic structure of the metric, because the asymptotic variation of the relevant  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-6})$ -term in  $\phi^{ijk}$  involves the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$ -term,  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-3})$ -term and  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-6})$ -term in, respectively,  $g^{rr}$ ,  $g^{ri}$  and  $g^{ij}$ . Thus, we need to specify these terms. This is a novelty of the higher-spin case with respect to pure gravity, which will get amplified as we add further higher spin fields in the sense that even higher order terms in the metric will then have to be specified.

In the covariant description of phase space followed here, the strengthening of the boundary conditions amounts to imposing the equations of motion at the next order. This gives explicitly:

$$g^{rr} = r^2 + r^{-2} h^{rr} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) ,$$
 (3.12a)

$$g^{ri} = r^{-3} h^{ri} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) ,$$
 (3.12b)

$$g^{ij} = \frac{2}{r^2} \eta^{ij} - \frac{8\pi}{k r^4} \mathcal{L}^{ij} + r^{-6} h^{ij} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-8}) , \qquad (3.12c)$$

where  $h^{rr}$ ,  $h^{ri}$  and  $h^{ij}$  are now no longer arbitrary functions of t and  $\phi$  but satisfy instead

$$h^{ij} = -\partial^{(i}h^{j)r} - \frac{1}{2}\eta^{ij}h^{rr} + \frac{24\pi^2}{k^2}\mathcal{L}^i{}_k\mathcal{L}^{jk}.$$
 (3.13)

At the order where the  $h^{\mu\nu}$ -coefficients appear, the equations of motion for the metric  $G_{\mu\nu} = 8\pi G T_{\mu\nu}$  do not receive spin-3 field back-reaction terms and so reduce to the vacuum field equations  $G_{\mu\nu} = 0$ . Hence the absence in (3.13) of the functions appearing in the spin-3 asymptotic expansion.

One could perform a proper gauge transformation to set

$$h^{rr} = 0, \ h^{ri} = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad h^{ij} = \frac{24\pi^2}{k^2} \mathcal{L}^i{}_k \mathcal{L}^{jk} \,.$$
 (3.14)

This would be the generalization of the radial gauge condition imposed above in the Hamiltonian description. However, we shall refrain from achieving this additional step here as it does not lead to significant simplifications.

The asymptotic form of the fields, i.e. (3.9) and (3.12), is compatible with the asymptotic form of the known solutions given in [6, 13] (see appendix  $\mathbb{C}$ ).

As we stressed already many times, the ultimate justification of the boundary conditions is that they form a set fulfilling all the consistency requirements, as we now show.

#### 3.3 A first consistency check: asymptotic conformal invariance

Besides containing the solutions of [6, 13], the boundary conditions can be verified to be compatible with the asymptotic conformal symmetry. The computations are almost identical to those of the pure metric case and go as follows. The asymptotic Killing vectors take the form

$$v^r = r \zeta + \frac{\zeta_1}{r} + \frac{\zeta_2}{r^3} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) ,$$
 (3.15a)

$$v^{i} = \epsilon^{i} + \frac{\epsilon_{1}^{i}}{r^{2}} + \frac{\epsilon_{2}^{i}}{r^{4}} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6})$$
 (3.15b)

One then gets the variation of the inverse metric as

$$\delta g^{rr} = -4\zeta_1 + \frac{8}{r^2} \left\{ -\zeta_2 + \frac{1}{2} h^{rr} \zeta - \frac{1}{8} \epsilon^i \partial_i h^{rr} + \frac{1}{4} h^{ri} \partial_i \zeta \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \qquad (3.16a)$$

$$\delta g^{ri} = \frac{2}{r} \left\{ -\epsilon_1{}^i + \partial^i \zeta \right\} + \frac{4}{r^3} \left\{ -\epsilon_2{}^i + \frac{1}{2} \partial^i \zeta_1 - \frac{2\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}^{ij} \partial_j \zeta + \frac{1}{4} [h^r, \epsilon]^i + h^{ri} \zeta \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) , \qquad (3.16b)$$

and

$$\delta g^{ij} = \frac{4}{r^2} \left\{ \partial^{(i} \epsilon^{j)} + \eta^{ij} \zeta \right\}$$

$$+ \frac{4}{r^4} \left\{ \partial^{(i} \epsilon_1^{j)} + \eta^{ij} \zeta_1 - \frac{2\pi}{k} [\mathcal{L}, \epsilon]^{ij} - \frac{8\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}^{ij} \zeta \right\}$$

$$+ \frac{4}{r^6} \left\{ \partial^{(i} \epsilon_2^{j)} + \eta^{ij} \zeta_2 - \frac{2\pi}{k} [\mathcal{L}, \epsilon_1]^{ij} - \frac{8\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}^{ij} \zeta_1 + \frac{1}{4} [h, \epsilon]^{ij} + \frac{3}{2} h^{ij} \zeta - h^{r(i} \epsilon_1^{j)} \right\}$$

$$+ \mathcal{O}(r^{-8}) ,$$
(3.17)

where, as in the previous section,  $[\mathcal{L}, \epsilon]^{ij}$  denotes the two-dimensional Schouten bracket at infinity. Preservation of the form of the inverse metric imposes again that  $\epsilon^k$  be a conformal Killing vector while  $\zeta$ ,  $\zeta_1$  and  $\epsilon_1^k$  satisfy again

$$\zeta = -\frac{1}{2} \partial \cdot \epsilon, \qquad \zeta_1 = 0, \qquad \epsilon_1{}^i = \partial^i \zeta$$
 (3.18)

since the new boundary conditions for the metric are identical to the old ones at the first leading orders. This yields the same variation (2.32) of  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  as found above.

The additional terms in (3.16) and (3.17) fix the variations  $\delta h^{rr}$ ,  $\delta h^{ri}$  and  $\delta h^{ij}$  of the subleading terms which made their appearance through the strengthening of the boundary conditions. One can verify that these variations consistently satisfy

$$\delta h^{ij} + \partial^{(i}\delta h^{j)r} + \frac{1}{2}\eta^{ij}\delta h^{rr} = \frac{48\pi^2}{k^2}\mathcal{L}_k{}^{(i}\delta\mathcal{L}^{j)k}, \qquad (3.19)$$

with the  $\delta \mathcal{L}^{ij}$  given by (2.32), provided that one imposes (3.13) (but without the need to impose any conditions on  $\zeta_2$  and  $\epsilon_2{}^i$  which drop from (3.19)). That (3.13) is preserved is not a surprise, since it is a consequence of the equations of motion and asymptotic symmetries, which are particular diffeomorphisms, map solutions of the field equations on solutions. At any rate it is reassuring that both ways to compute  $\delta \mathcal{L}^{ij}$ , either from the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-4})$ -term in (3.17) or from (3.19), give identical results.

We now turn to the spin-3 field, which transforms as

$$\delta \phi^{\lambda\mu\nu} = [\phi, v]^{\lambda\mu\nu} \equiv 3 \,\phi^{\rho(\mu\nu)} \partial_{\rho} v^{\lambda} - v^{\rho} \partial_{\rho} \phi^{\lambda\mu\nu} = -\mathcal{L}_{v} \phi^{\lambda\mu\nu} \tag{3.20}$$

under spacetime diffeomorphisms. Transformations generated by the asymptotic Killing vectors (3.15), with coefficients  $\zeta, \zeta_1$  and  $\epsilon^i, \epsilon^i_1$  determined by the above analysis, are easily verified to preserve the boundary conditions. Furthermore one finds that the variation of  $W^{ijk}$  is given by

$$\delta \mathcal{W}^{ijk} = [\mathcal{W}, \epsilon]^{ijk} - 3 \mathcal{W}^{ijk} \partial \cdot \epsilon. \qquad (3.21)$$

This equation just expresses that  $W^{ijk}$  is a tensor density of weight 3, in agreement with what was stated above. It preserves therefore the trace-free and divergence-free conditions, and implies

$$\delta \mathcal{W} = -\epsilon \mathcal{W}' - 3\epsilon' \mathcal{W}, \qquad \delta \tilde{\mathcal{W}} = -\tilde{\epsilon} \tilde{\mathcal{W}}' - 3\tilde{\epsilon}' \tilde{\mathcal{W}}. \tag{3.22}$$

In fact, there is a clear connection between the density weight of  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$  (namely 3) and the power of r of which it is the coefficient in the expansion of  $\phi^{ijk}$  (namely  $r^{-6}$ ). This connection can be traced to eq. (3.18), which states that the radial component  $\zeta$  of the infinitesimal three-dimensional diffeomorphism completing to spacetime the infinitesimal two-dimensional diffeomorphism  $\epsilon^i$  is  $\zeta = -\frac{1}{2}\partial \cdot \epsilon$ . The action of  $\zeta r \frac{\partial}{\partial r}$  on  $\frac{F}{r^{2n}}$ , where F is an arbitrary function of  $x^i$ , is therefore  $n \frac{F}{r^{2n}} \partial \cdot \epsilon$ . This is exactly the variation of a density of weight n under the infinitesimal diffeomorphism  $\epsilon^i$ .

#### 3.4 Asymptotic Killing tensors and $W_3$ -algebra

The analysis just performed of the behavior of the fields under diffeomorphisms that tend to conformal transformations at infinity is a straightforward generalization of what was found for pure gravity and brings no surprise. The emergence of a W-algebra is more interesting. It follows from the study of the transformation of the fields under the spin-3 gauge symmetry.

# 3.4.1 Transformation of the spin-3 field

We start with the spin-3 field because its gauge variation controls the behavior of the spin-3 gauge parameter  $\xi^{\mu\nu}$  at infinity in a neat way.

In the contravariant form more convenient to our purposes, the spin-3 field transforms under spin-3 gauge transformations as

$$\delta\phi^{\mu\nu\rho} = [g,\xi]^{\mu\nu\rho} + \mathcal{O}(\phi^2). \tag{3.23}$$

The unwritten  $\mathcal{O}(\phi^2)$ -terms does not play any role because they are subleading with respect to the significant terms.

In AdS<sub>3</sub> with zero spin-3 field, the variation of  $\phi^{\mu\nu\rho}$  reduces to the Killing tensor equation  $\nabla^{(\mu)}_{AdS} \xi^{\nu\rho)} = 0$ . Invariance up to lower order terms of the AdS background with zero spin-3 field forces therefore the spin-3 gauge transformations to be generated by gauge parameters which have the same leading dependence on the radial coordinate as the Killing tensors<sup>5</sup> of AdS<sub>3</sub>. One can then derive the additional conditions that they have to satisfy following the same approach as in the pure metric case. We thus consider gauge parameters of the form<sup>6</sup>

$$\xi^{rr} = r^2 \lambda + \lambda_1 + r^{-2} \lambda_2 + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \qquad (3.24a)$$

$$\xi^{ri} = r w^{i} + r^{-1} w_{1}^{i} + r^{-3} w_{2}^{i} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) , \qquad (3.24b)$$

$$\xi^{ij} = \chi^{ij} + r^{-2} \chi_1^{ij} + r^{-4} \chi_2^{ij} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) , \qquad (3.24c)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Conversely, acting with the exact Killing tensors of AdS<sub>3</sub> on the known solutions of [6, 13] generates terms which have the asymptotic behavior given in the text.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>It is in fact easy to see directly that higher powers of r, e.g.,  $r^3$  in  $\xi^{rr}$ , are in fact not allowed by the asymptotic conditions, so that the behavior assumed in (3.24) is not a restriction.

where the coefficients of the various powers of r are functions of t and  $\phi$ . The trace constraint  $g_{\alpha\beta}\xi^{\alpha\beta} = 0$  imposes at orders  $\mathcal{O}(r^2)$  and  $\mathcal{O}(1)$ 

$$\eta_{ij}\chi^{ij} = 0 \tag{3.25}$$

and

$$\lambda + \frac{1}{2} \eta_{ij} \chi_1^{ij} + \frac{2\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}_{ij} \chi^{ij} = 0.$$
 (3.26)

We begin the analysis with the variation of the purely angular components (3.9d), which contains the physics. One finds at leading order

$$\delta \phi^{ijk} = \frac{6}{r^2} \left\{ \partial^{(i} \chi^{jk)} + 2 \eta^{(ij} w^{k)} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) . \tag{3.27}$$

The  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$ -term in the variation has to vanish in order to be compatible with the boundary conditions (3.9). Combining this information with (3.25) one realizes that  $\chi^{ij}$  must satisfy

$$\partial^{(i}\chi^{jk)} - \frac{1}{2}\eta^{(ij}\partial \cdot \chi^{k)} = 0, \qquad (3.28)$$

while  $w^i$  is not independent from  $\chi^{ij}$ :

$$w^i = -\frac{1}{4} \,\partial \cdot \chi^i \,. \tag{3.29}$$

The condition (3.28) implies that  $\chi^{ij}$  is a conformal Killing tensor for the boundary metric (see e.g. [38]). In terms of  $\bar{g}^{ij}$ , it can be rewritten as

$$[\bar{g},\chi]^{ijk} = \mu^{(i}\bar{g}^{jk)} \tag{3.30}$$

for some  $\mu^i$ , which exhibits its invariance under conformal rescalings of the metric. In twodimensions the conformal Killing equation, together with the trace-free condition (3.25), implies that  $\chi^{ij}$  has two independent chiral components:

$$\chi^{++} = \chi(x^+), \qquad \chi^{--} = \tilde{\chi}(x^-), \qquad \chi^{+-} = 0.$$
 (3.31)

We now turn to the next order in  $r^{-2}$ . A direct computation yields:

$$\delta\phi^{ijk} = \frac{6}{r^4} \left\{ \partial^{(i}\chi_1^{jk)} + 2\eta^{(ij}w_1^{k)} - \frac{4\pi}{3k} \left[ \mathcal{L}, \chi \right]^{ijk} - \frac{16\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}^{(ij}w^{k)} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) . \tag{3.32}$$

The terms displayed explicitly in (3.32) vanish together with the leading orders in

$$\delta\phi^{rri} = 4\left\{-w_1^i + \frac{1}{2}\partial^i\lambda\right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}), \qquad (3.33a)$$

$$\delta \phi^{rij} = \frac{2}{r} \left\{ -\chi_1^{ij} + 2 \,\partial^{(i} w^{j)} + 2 \,\eta^{ij} \lambda \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) , \qquad (3.33b)$$

provided that

$$\lambda = \frac{1}{12} \partial \cdot \partial \cdot \chi - \frac{2\pi}{3k} \mathcal{L}_{ij} \chi^{ij}, \qquad (3.34a)$$

$$w_1^i = \frac{1}{24} \partial^i \left\{ \partial \cdot \partial \cdot \chi - \frac{8\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}_{kl} \chi^{kl} \right\}, \tag{3.34b}$$

$$\chi_1^{ij} = -\frac{1}{2} \partial^{(i}\partial \cdot \chi^{j)} + \frac{1}{6} \eta^{ij} \partial \cdot \partial \cdot \chi - \frac{4\pi}{3k} \eta^{ij} \mathcal{L}_{kl} \chi^{kl}.$$
 (3.34c)

These conditions also preserve the trace constraint (3.26). In (3.34) a peculiarity of higherspin gauge fields already emerges neatly: the components of the gauge parameters that preserve the boundary conditions depend on the boundary currents. This introduces powers of  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  in the variation of  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$  and eventually brings the non-linearities in the asymptotic symmetries algebras first observed in [5, 6].

At the next order the variation of the component  $\phi^{ijk}$  reads

$$\delta\phi^{ijk} = \frac{6}{r^6} \left\{ \partial^{(i}\chi_2^{jk)} + 2\eta^{(ij}w_2^{k)} - \frac{4\pi}{3k} \left[ \mathcal{L}, \chi_1 \right]^{ijk} - \frac{16\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}^{(ij}w_1^{k)} + \frac{1}{6} \left[ h, \chi \right]^{ijk} + 3h^{(ij}w^{k)} - h^{r(i}\chi_1^{j)} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-8}),$$
(3.35)

where the subleading components of the metric  $h^{rr}$ ,  $h^{ri}$  and  $h^{ij}$  appear for the first time. One also finds

$$\delta\phi^{rrr} = -6 \, r \, \lambda_1 + \frac{12}{r} \left\{ -\lambda_2 + h^{rr} \lambda - \frac{1}{4} \, w^i \partial_i h^{rr} + \frac{1}{4} \, h^{ri} \partial_i \lambda \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) \,, \qquad (3.36a)$$

$$\delta\phi^{rri} = \frac{8}{r^2} \left\{ -w_2{}^i + \frac{1}{4} \, \partial^i \lambda_1 - \frac{\pi}{k} \, \mathcal{L}^{ij} \partial_j \lambda \right.$$

$$+ \frac{1}{4} \left[ h^r, w \right]^i + h^{ri} \lambda - \frac{1}{8} \, \chi^{ij} \partial_j h^{rr} + \frac{1}{2} \, h^{rr} w^i \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) \,, \qquad (3.36b)$$

$$\delta\phi^{rij} = \frac{4}{r^3} \left\{ -\chi_2{}^{ij} + \partial^{(i} w_1{}^{j)} + \eta^{ij} \lambda_1 - \frac{2\pi}{k} \left[ \mathcal{L}, w \right]^{ij} - \frac{8\pi}{k} \, \mathcal{L}^{ij} \lambda \right.$$

$$+ \frac{1}{4} \left[ h^r, \chi \right]^{ij} + 2 \, h^{r(i} w^j) \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) \,. \qquad (3.36c)$$

From the variations of the components with at least one radial index, one gets  $\lambda_1$ ,  $\lambda_2$ ,  $w_2^i$  and  $\chi_2^{ij}$ . Substituting the resulting expressions into (3.35) gives then  $\delta W^{ijk}$ ,

$$\delta \mathcal{W}^{ijk} = -\frac{1}{6C_1} \left\{ 2 \partial^i \partial^j \partial^k (\mathcal{L}_{mn} \chi^{mn}) + 3 \partial_m \partial^{(i} \mathcal{L}^{jk)} \partial \cdot \chi^m + 9 \partial_m \mathcal{L}^{(ij} \partial^{k)} \partial \cdot \chi^m \right. \\ + 6 \left( \partial^m \mathcal{L}^{(ij} \partial_m \partial \cdot \chi^k) - \partial^{(i} \mathcal{L}^{j|m} \partial_m \partial \cdot \chi^{|k)} \right) + \left( 8 \mathcal{L}^{(ij} \partial^k) + 5 \eta^{(ij} \mathcal{L}^{k)m} \partial_m \right) \partial \cdot \partial \cdot \chi \\ - 18 \mathcal{L}^{m(i} \partial_m \partial^j \partial \cdot \chi^{k)} - \frac{k}{4\pi} \partial^i \partial^j \partial^k \partial \cdot \partial \cdot \chi - \frac{8\pi}{k} \left[ \left( 8 \mathcal{L}^{(ij} \partial^k) + 5 \eta^{(ij} \mathcal{L}^{k)p} \partial_p \right) (\mathcal{L}_{mn} \chi^{mn}) \right. \\ - 9 \chi^{m(i|} \partial_m \left( \mathcal{L}_n^{|j} \mathcal{L}^{k)n} \right) - \frac{27}{2} \mathcal{L}^{m(i} \mathcal{L}_m^j \partial \cdot \chi^k) + 9 \mathcal{L}^m_n \mathcal{L}^{n(i} \partial_m \chi^{jk)} \right] \right\}, \tag{3.37}$$

where we have explicitly used the relation (3.13) on the metric fluctuations  $h^{rr}$ ,  $h^{ri}$  and  $h^{ij}$ . It is important to realize that if this relation did not hold, the resulting  $\delta W^{ijk}$  would not have been a traceless, conserved tensor density of weight 3. This is the reason why we imposed this relation, which is, as we have indicated, a consequence of the equations of motion. These must therefore hold up to some appropriate order in 1/r. In the metric-like formulation the conformal invariance at the boundary is thus achieved only on shell, consistently with the on-shell closure of the algebra of metric-like gauge transformations (see e.g. [13, 41]).

From (3.37), one can derive the variation of the two independent components of  $W_{ijk}$  and obtain

$$\delta \mathcal{W} = \frac{1}{6C_1} \left\{ 2 \chi \mathcal{L}''' + 9 \chi' \mathcal{L}'' + 15 \chi'' \mathcal{L}' + 10 \chi''' \mathcal{L} - \frac{k}{4\pi} \chi^{(5)} - \frac{64\pi}{k} \left( \chi \mathcal{L} \mathcal{L}' + \chi' \mathcal{L}^2 \right) \right\}$$
(3.38)

in perfect agreement e.g. with eq. (4.20b) of [6] apart from a flip in the sign of  $\mathcal{L}$  due to a different choice of conventions. A similar expression holds for  $\delta \tilde{\mathcal{W}}$ .

# 3.4.2 Transformation of the metric

The asymptotic transformation of the spin-2 field  $\mathcal{L}_{ij}$  under the asymptotic spin-3 symmetries is strictly speaking not needed since it follows from the asymptotic transformation of the spin-3 field  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$  under the asymptotic spin-2 symmetries, which we have already computed in (3.21). This is because these fields are the generators of the corresponding transformations. Since the Poisson bracket is antisymmetric, knowledge of  $\delta \mathcal{W} \sim \{\mathcal{W}, \mathcal{L}\}$  determines completely  $\delta \mathcal{L} \sim \{\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{W}\} = -\{\mathcal{W}, \mathcal{L}\}$ .

However, as a consistency check, it is useful to derive  $\delta_{\chi} \mathcal{L}_{ij}$  directly from the variation of the metric under spin-3 gauge transformations. This is an interesting computation because it tests the terms linear in  $\phi^{\mu\nu\rho}$  in  $\delta_3 g_{\mu\nu}$ . For instance,  $\delta_3 g_{\mu\nu}$  is sensitive to the trace of the tensor  $t^{rij}$  which we displayed in the boundary conditions (3.9) for the spin-3 field, while  $\delta_2 \phi_{\mu\nu\rho}$  is not. As a result, the knowledge of the variation of the metric is instrumental in fixing the precise boundary conditions on the fields.

The spin-3 gauge transformation of the metric that compensates the variation of the Fronsdal Lagrangian under the transformation (3.23) of the spin-3 field is

$$\delta g^{\mu\nu} = -3 \left\{ \alpha \phi_{\rho\sigma}^{(\mu} \nabla^{\nu)} \xi^{\rho\sigma} + \beta \phi_{\rho} \nabla^{(\mu} \xi^{\nu)\rho} + 4 \xi^{\rho\sigma} \nabla_{\rho} \phi^{\mu\nu}_{\sigma} + (\alpha - 8) \xi^{\rho\sigma} \nabla^{(\mu} \phi^{\nu)}_{\rho\sigma} \right.$$

$$\left. + 8 \xi^{\rho(\mu} \nabla \cdot \phi^{\nu)}_{\rho} - 8 \xi^{\rho(\mu} \nabla_{\rho} \phi^{\nu)} + (\beta - 8) \xi^{\rho(\mu} \nabla^{\nu)} \phi_{\rho} + 2 \xi^{\mu\nu} \nabla \cdot \phi \right.$$

$$\left. - g^{\mu\nu} \left[ 4 \xi^{\rho\sigma} \nabla \cdot \phi_{\rho\sigma} - 8 \xi^{\rho\sigma} \nabla_{\rho} \phi_{\sigma} \right] \right\} + \mathcal{O}(\phi^{3}) ,$$

$$(3.39)$$

an expression computed with the choice (3.5) of the coefficients  $k_i$  entering the action (3.3). Different choices would have led to more involved expression for  $\delta g^{\mu\nu}$  [13]. The variation (3.39) contains two free parameters,  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ , which parametrize field dependent diffeomorphisms generated by

$$v^{\mu} = \alpha \, \xi^{\rho\sigma} \phi^{\mu}_{\ \rho\sigma} + \beta \, \xi^{\mu\rho} \phi_{\rho} \,. \tag{3.40}$$

Computing (3.39) near the boundary, one finds, using (3.9) and  $t^r{}_k{}^k = 0$ , that the metric transforms as

$$\delta g^{rr} = -\frac{3}{2}(12 - \alpha) t^{rij} \chi_{ij} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}) , \qquad (3.41a)$$

$$\delta g^{ri} = -\frac{9\pi C_1}{2kr} (12 - \alpha) \mathcal{W}^{i}{}_{jk} \chi^{jk} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) , \qquad (3.41b)$$

$$\delta g^{ij} = \frac{3}{2 r^4} \left\{ 2(12 - \alpha) t^{rk(i} \chi^{j)}_{k} \right\} - \frac{9\pi C_1}{k r^4} \left\{ 4 \chi^{kl} \partial_k W_l^{ij} + \alpha W_{kl}^{(i} \partial^{j)} \chi^{kl} - (8 - \alpha) \chi^{kl} \partial^{(i} W^{j)}_{kl} - 2 W_k^{l(i} \partial_l \chi^{j)k} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) , \qquad (3.41c)$$

where, as anticipated, one can notice a dependence on  $t^{rij}$  in  $\delta g^{rr}$  and  $\delta g^{ij}$ .

Making the choice  $\alpha = 12$  eliminates the leading orders in  $\delta g^{rr}$  and  $\delta g^{ri}$ , while  $\delta g^{ij}$  becomes

$$\delta g^{ij} = -\frac{36\pi C_1}{k r^4} \left\{ \chi^{kl} \left( \partial_k \mathcal{W}_l^{ij} + \partial^{(i} \mathcal{W}^{j)}_{kl} \right) + 3 \mathcal{W}_{kl}^{(i} \partial^{j)} \chi^{kl} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) . \tag{3.42}$$

One immediately extracts from (3.42) the variation of the Virasoro charges  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  under the spin-3 gauge transformations,

$$\delta_{\chi} \mathcal{L}^{ij} = \frac{9C_1}{2} \left\{ \chi^{kl} \left( \partial_k \mathcal{W}_l^{ij} + \partial^{(i} \mathcal{W}^{j)}_{kl} \right) + 3 \mathcal{W}_{kl}^{(i} \partial^{j)} \chi^{kl} \right\}, \tag{3.43}$$

an expression which is a traceless, transverse tensor density of weight 2 provided that  $\chi^{ij}$  is a conformal Killing tensor.<sup>7</sup> Taking into account (3.31), the variation of the components is finally found to be

$$\delta \mathcal{L} = \frac{9C_1}{2} \left( 2 \chi \mathcal{W}' + 3 \chi' \mathcal{W} \right), \qquad \delta \tilde{\mathcal{L}} = \frac{9C_1}{2} \left( 2 \tilde{\chi} \tilde{\mathcal{W}}' + 3 \tilde{\chi}' \tilde{\mathcal{W}} \right). \tag{3.44}$$

To conclude this section, a comment is in order: had we taken different values of the  $k_i$  coefficients in the action, we would have found the same final value for  $\delta \mathcal{L}^{ij}$ , but a compensating diffeomorphism might have been needed. A judicious choice of the free parameters in the action is helpful to simplify the computation of the asymptotic symmetries, but it does not affect the variation of the charges. This is because the field redefinitions under consideration do not affect our boundary conditions to leading order. As we shall see in the next section, this state of affairs becomes more intricate when fields of spin higher than 3 are included.

#### 3.5 Charges & asymptotic symmetries

One can verify that our boundary conditions are equivalent to the Chern-Simons boundary conditions given in [5, 6], in the sense that if one computes the metric and spin-3 field from the Chern-Simons connection using the formulas given in appendix C, one gets fields that obey the boundary conditions given here.

In addition to checking agreement, this computation reveals that the coefficients  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  and  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$  appearing in the angular components of the metric and the spin-3 fields are indeed the charges generating the W-symmetry. This is of course not surprising given that  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  and  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$  are conserved and traceless, and was anticipated in our terminology. Much in the same way as the conserved current associated with the conformal Killing vector  $\epsilon^i$  is the vector density of weight one  $j^i[\epsilon] = \mathcal{L}^{ij}\epsilon_j \equiv \mathcal{L}^{ij}\epsilon^k\bar{g}_{jk}$ , the conserved current associated with the conformal Killing tensor  $\chi^{ij}$  is the vector density of weight one  $j^i[\chi] = \mathcal{W}^{ijk}\chi_{jk} \equiv \mathcal{W}^{ijk}\chi^{lm}\bar{g}_{jl}\bar{g}_{km}$ .

Alternatively, one can also identify  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  and  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$  with the charges by using the Hamiltonian formalism, "à la Regge-Teitelboim" [25]. This will be done in a forthcoming work [18]. Yet another method is provided by the covariant approach of [42, 43].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Conversely, the trace of (3.43) vanishes only if  $\partial_{-}\chi^{++} = \partial_{+}\chi^{--} = 0$ . These two conditions, combined with  $\chi^{+-} = 0$  required by (3.25), imply that  $\chi^{ij}$  is a conformal Killing tensor.

Once one knows that the charges are  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  and  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$ , one can read off their algebra from their variation under the W-transformations through the formula  $\delta_B Q_A = \{Q_A, Q_B\}$ where  $Q_A$  stands for a generic charge and  $\delta_B Q_A$  is the known variation of  $Q_A$  under the transformation generated by  $Q_B$ . The variations of all the charges were computed above and given in formulas (2.33), (3.22), (3.38) and (3.44), from which one infers

$$\{\mathcal{L}(u), \mathcal{L}(v)\} = \delta(u-v)\mathcal{L}'(u) + 2\delta'(u-v)\mathcal{L}(u) - \frac{k}{4\pi}\delta'''(u-v), \qquad (3.45a)$$

$$\{\mathcal{L}(u), \mathcal{W}(v)\} = 2\delta(u-v)\mathcal{W}'(u) + 3\delta'(u-v)\mathcal{W}(u), \qquad (3.45b)$$

$$\{\mathcal{W}(u), \mathcal{W}(v)\} = \frac{1}{6C_1} \left( 2\delta(u-v)\mathcal{L}'''(\theta) + 9\delta'(u-v)\mathcal{L}''(u) + 15\delta''(u-v)\mathcal{L}'(u) \right)$$
(3.45c)

$$+ 10\,\delta'''(u-v)\mathcal{L}(u) + \frac{64\pi}{k} \left(\delta(\theta-\theta')\mathcal{L}(u)\mathcal{L}'(u) + \delta'(u-v)\mathcal{L}^2(u)\right) + \frac{k}{4\pi}\,\delta^{(5)}(u-v)\right).$$

Note that, as it should, the expression obtained for the bracket  $\{\mathcal{L}(u), \mathcal{W}(w)\}$  is the same whether one computes it from  $\delta_{\mathcal{W}}\mathcal{L}$  or from  $\delta_{\mathcal{L}}\mathcal{W}$ . The formulas (3.45) are in complete agreement with those of [5, 6] and give the same nonlinear classical  $W_3$  algebra with central charge  $c = \frac{3\ell}{2G}$  identical to that of pure gravity.

In contrast to the finite-dimensional algebra of exact symmetries of the vacuum, the asymptotic symmetry algebra is infinite-dimensional. This is exactly as in the pure gravity case. Just as in that case, the exact symmetry algebra of the vacuum corresponds to the first Fourier modes of  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{W}$ , namely  $\mathcal{L}_0$ ,  $\mathcal{L}_{\pm 1}$ ,  $\mathcal{W}_0$ ,  $\mathcal{W}_{\pm 1}$  and  $\mathcal{W}_{\pm 2}$  on each chiral side ("wedge algebra").

#### 4 Fields of spin 3 and 4 coupled to gravity

We now add to the previous setup a single rank-4 symmetric tensor, thus moving to the metric-like counterpart of a  $sl(4,\mathbb{R}) \oplus sl(4,\mathbb{R})$  Chern-Simons theory with principal embedding of the gravitational subsector. The aim is to illustrate another novelty introduced by higher-spin gauge fields, namely the influence of interacting vertices on the structure of asymptotic symmetries. This brings into the action some parameters which cannot be absorbed by redefinitions of the fields, and that are the seeds of the different extensions of the conformal algebra that one can realize asymptotically.

### 4.1 Action & gauge transformations

At lowest order in an expansion in the higher-spin fields the action contains the minimal coupling of Einstein gravity to the spin-3 and spin-4 free Fronsdal actions. As in section 3.1 one can also add "non-minimal" terms which are quadratic in the fields, but they can be always eliminated by a field redefinition of the metric. The action is invariant under the infinitesimal gauge transformations

$$\delta g_{\mu\nu} = 2 \nabla_{(\mu} v_{\nu)} + \mathcal{O}(\phi, \varphi), \qquad (4.1a)$$

$$\delta\phi_{\mu\nu\rho} = 3 \nabla_{(\mu} \xi_{\nu\rho)} + \mathcal{O}(\phi, \varphi), \qquad (4.1b)$$

$$\delta\varphi_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = 4\nabla_{(\mu}\kappa_{\nu\rho\sigma)} + \mathcal{O}(\phi,\varphi), \qquad (4.1c)$$

provided that all gauge parameters are traceless and the double-trace of the spin-4 field vanishes:<sup>8</sup>

$$\varphi_{\lambda}{}^{\lambda}{}_{\rho}{}^{\rho} = 0. \tag{4.2}$$

The schematic form (4.1) of the gauge transformations does not provide sufficient information, however, to identify completely the asymptotic symmetries of the model. With hindsight this is not surprising since a similar phenomenon was encountered already in the coupled spin-2–spin-3 case, where the higher spin corrections to the gauge transformations of the metric were needed. Here, one also needs the corrections to the spin-3 gauge transformations — which were not necessary in the previous section —, because the additional contributions that should appear in  $\delta W_{ijk}$  in order to reproduce the Chern-Simons result call for extra terms in the spin-3 gauge transformations. Within the current setup we shall indeed see that some of the omitted contributions in (4.1) have to be worked out because they do affect the variation of relevant terms in the boundary conditions. We must therefore keep in mind that we must keep control of the first of these terms in the expansion.

We are thus led to consider the action

$$I_{\{3,4\}} = \int \frac{d^3x\sqrt{-g}}{16\pi G} \left( \mathcal{L}_{EH} + \mathcal{L}_3 + \mathcal{L}_4 + \mathcal{L}_{3-3-4} + \mathcal{L}_{4-4-4} \right) + \cdots, \tag{4.3}$$

where  $\mathcal{L}_{EH}$  is the Einstein-Hilbert Lagrangian, while  $\mathcal{L}_3$  and  $\mathcal{L}_4$  are the covariantised free Fronsdal Lagrangians for a spin-3,

$$\mathcal{L}_{3} = \phi^{\mu\nu\rho} \left( \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{3}{2} g_{(\mu\nu} \mathcal{F}_{\rho)} \right) + 3R_{\alpha\beta} \left( k_{1} \phi^{\alpha}_{\mu\nu} \phi^{\beta\mu\nu} + k_{2} \phi^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu} \phi^{\mu} + k_{3} \phi^{\alpha} \phi^{\beta} \right)$$

$$+ 3R \left( k_{4} \phi_{\mu\nu\rho} \phi^{\mu\nu\rho} + k_{5} \phi_{\mu} \phi^{\mu} \right) + \frac{1}{\ell^{2}} \left( m_{1} \phi_{\mu\nu\rho} \phi^{\mu\nu\rho} + m_{2} \phi_{\mu} \phi^{\mu} \right),$$

$$(4.4)$$

and a spin-4 field,

$$\mathcal{L}_{4} = \varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \left( \mathcal{F}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} - 3 g_{(\mu\nu} \mathcal{F}_{\rho\sigma)} \right) + 6 R_{\alpha\beta} \left( l_{1} \varphi^{\alpha}{}_{\mu\nu\rho} \varphi^{\beta \mu\nu\rho} + l_{2} \varphi^{\alpha\beta}{}_{\mu\nu} \varphi^{\mu\nu} + l_{3} \varphi^{\alpha}{}_{\mu} \varphi^{\beta\mu} \right) 
+ 6 R \left( l_{4} \varphi_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} + l_{5} \varphi_{\mu\nu} \varphi^{\mu\nu} \right) + \frac{1}{\ell^{2}} \left( n_{1} \varphi_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} + n_{2} \varphi_{\mu\nu} \varphi^{\mu\nu} \right).$$
(4.5)

In both cases  $\mathcal{F}$  denotes the covariantised Fronsdal tensor, with a symmetric ordering for the covariant derivatives as in (3.2). At lowest order the presence of  $\mathcal{L}_4$  does not affect the conditions for the gauge invariance of  $\mathcal{L}_3$ . The  $m_i$  are therefore fixed as in (3.4), while

$$n_1 = 2(6l_1 + 18l_4 - 7), n_2 = 12\left(l_2 + 2l_3 + 3l_5 + \frac{19}{4}\right).$$
 (4.6)

The terms  $\mathcal{L}_{3-3-4}$  and  $\mathcal{L}_{4-4-4}$  denote instead the cubic vertices with at most two derivatives that one can build with  $\phi_{\mu\nu\rho}$  and  $\varphi_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$ . The action (4.3) displays the same number of gauge symmetries as in (4.1) only if cubic vertices are fixed — up to an overall

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>One can actually weaken this condition: at the interacting level the constraint (4.2) of the free theory is compatible with a constraint of the form  $\varphi_{\lambda}{}^{\lambda}{}_{\rho}{}^{\rho} \sim \mathcal{O}(\varphi^2)$ . One can however always eliminate the non-linear terms with a field redefinition and go back to the constraint (4.2). This is our choice, while we shall comment more on the double-trace constraint in appendix C.

coupling constant and up to field redefinitions. Their detailed structure is shown in appendices D and E. The corresponding gauge transformations are also given explicitly there and we shall only reproduce here their schematic form<sup>9</sup>

$$\delta g = \nabla v + \phi \nabla \xi + \varphi \nabla \kappa + \phi \varphi \nabla \xi + \phi^2 \nabla \kappa + \varphi^2 \nabla \kappa + \cdots, \qquad (4.7a)$$

$$\delta\phi = \nabla\xi + \varphi\nabla\xi + \phi\nabla\kappa + \phi\nabla\nu + \cdots, \tag{4.7b}$$

$$\delta\varphi = \nabla\kappa + \varphi\nabla\kappa + \phi\nabla\xi + \varphi\nabla\nu + \cdots . \tag{4.7c}$$

These transformations leave the action invariant up to terms of quadratic order in the higher-spin fields. Invariance up to that order does not impose any restriction on the coupling constants in the cubic vertices, but these can be fixed either by demanding invariance up to the cubic order, or equivalently, by asking for the closure of the algebra of asymptotic symmetries (see discussion below (4.41)). As in section 3.1 we omitted higher-order corrections in both the action and the gauge transformations. They are instrumental to secure the gauge symmetry, but irrelevant to determine the asymptotic symmetries of the model.

# 4.2 Boundary conditions

In analogy with our treatment of the asymptotic analysis of the coupled spin-2–spin-3 system, we shall first give the boundary conditions on the fields, motivating them heuristically. Then, we shall verify their consistency, i.e. that they fulfill the three conditions outlined in the introduction.

# 4.2.1 Boundary conditions on the spin-4 field

The rationale behind the boundary conditions on the spin-4 field is the same as in section 3.2: we require that the angular components with all indices down are  $\mathcal{O}(1)$ , which implies  $\varphi^{ijkl} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-8})$ . The components with radial indices then follow the rule that each time one replaces one angular index i by the radial index r, the behavior of the leading fall-off term is multiplied by r. In analogy with the spin-3 case, the independent angular components turn out to be the two independent spin-4 charges.

The existence of a self-interacting cubic vertex for the spin-4 field requires however an additional important specification: the first subleading components of the field must satisfy the asymptotic equations of motion, since they enter the computation of asymptotic symmetries even in the absence of tensors of spin > 4. This yields the following boundary conditions on the spin-4 field:

$$\varphi^{rrrr} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \qquad (4.8a)$$

$$\varphi^{rrri} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-7}) , \qquad (4.8b)$$

$$\varphi^{rrij} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-8}) , \qquad (4.8c)$$

$$\varphi^{rijk} = r^{-9} u^{rijk} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-11}) , \qquad \eta_{ij} u^{rijk} = 0 ,$$
 (4.8d)

$$\varphi^{ijkl} = \frac{8\pi C_2}{k} \left( \frac{1}{r^8} \mathcal{U}^{ijkl} - \frac{10\pi}{k r^{10}} \mathcal{L}_m^{(i} \mathcal{U}^{jkl)m} \right) + \mathcal{O}(r^{-12}) , \qquad (4.8e)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>In (4.7) fields and gauge parameters are meant to carry the same indices as in (4.1) and one has to distribute the derivative over all tensors and consider all possible contractions of indices (see appendices D and E for details).

where  $\mathcal{U}^{ijkl}$  is a symmetric tensor which is both traceless and conserved:

$$\partial_i \mathcal{U}^{ijkl} = 0, \qquad \qquad \mathcal{U}^{ijk}{}_k = 0.$$
 (4.9)

It is the spin-4 analogue of the boundary currents  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  and  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$ , and it admits only two independent chiral components:

$$\mathcal{U}_{++++} = \mathcal{U}(x^{+}), \qquad \mathcal{U}_{----} = \tilde{\mathcal{U}}(x^{-}), \qquad \mathcal{U}_{+++-} = \mathcal{U}_{++--} = \mathcal{U}_{+---} = 0.$$
 (4.10)

The strengthening of the boundary conditions on almost all radial components with respect to the rule recalled above is forced by the asymptotic equations of motion: the leading terms in  $\varphi^{rrri}$ ,  $\varphi^{rrij}$  and  $\varphi^{rijk}$  vanish on shell if one fixes the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-10})$  term in  $\varphi^{ijkl}$  as in (4.8e). One could also proceed without setting them to zero and taking into account the relations among components imposed by the equations of motion, but this will complicate the already intricate computation of asymptotic symmetries. The overall factor in (4.8e) is instead a matter of conventions. It has been chosen so as to agree with the parameterisation of the exact solutions discussed in appendix  $\mathbb{C}$ .

The tensor  $\mathcal{U}^{ijkl}$  has density weight 4. As we discussed above, this is because it is the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-8})$ -term in the expansion of  $\varphi^{ijkl}$ . The trace-free condition and the divergence-free condition  $D_i \mathcal{U}^{ijkl} = \frac{1}{2} [\mathcal{U}, \bar{g}]^{ijklm} \bar{g}_{im} = 0$  are invariant under Weyl rescalings of the metric.

#### 4.2.2 Boundary conditions on the spin-3 field and on the metric

Increasing the spin of the charges increases their density weight and decreases the power of r at which they appear in contravariant tensors (compare (2.25), (3.9d) and (4.8e)). Now, the asymptotic variation of the relevant  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-8})$  terms in  $\varphi^{ijkl}$  naturally involves subleading terms of higher orders than the ones written so far in both the metric and the spin-3 field. One must therefore, as we already found in the spin-3 case, "dig deeper" and specify these higher order terms in  $g^{ij}$  and  $\phi^{ijk}$ . The additional higher-order contributions, which were present but unwritten above, must of course be compatible with the asymptotic equations of motion. We thus consider the following boundary conditions on the spin-3 field:

$$\phi^{rrr} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) , \qquad (4.11a)$$

$$\phi^{rri} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) , \qquad (4.11b)$$

$$\phi^{rij} = r^{-7} t_2^{rij} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-9}) , \qquad \eta_{ij} t_2^{rij} = 0 ,$$
 (4.11c)

$$\phi^{ijk} = \frac{6\pi C_1}{k} \left( r^{-6} \mathcal{W}^{ijk} + r^{-8} t^{ijk} \right) + \mathcal{O}(r^{-10}) . \tag{4.11d}$$

To simplify computations, we have fixed the gauge  $t^{rrr} = t^{rri} = t^{rij} = 0$  with respect to (3.9), and the field equations correspondingly fix the subleading correction in  $\phi^{ijk}$  as

$$t^{ijk} = -\frac{8\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}_m^{(i)} \mathcal{W}^{jk)m}. \tag{4.12}$$

For the metric we consider the following boundary conditions:

$$g^{rr} = r^2 + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6})$$
, (4.13a)

$$g^{ri} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-7}) , \qquad (4.13b)$$

$$g^{ij} = \frac{2}{r^2} \eta^{ij} - \frac{8\pi}{k r^4} \mathcal{L}^{ij} + r^{-6} h^{ij} + r^{-8} h_2^{ij} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-10}) . \tag{4.13c}$$

We have imposed  $h^{rr} = h^{ri} = 0$  as suggested by (3.14) as well as similar gauge conditions on the subleading components, thus obtaining the conditions on  $h^{ij}$  and  $h_2^{ij}$  corresponding to (3.13) in the form,

$$h^{ij} = \frac{24\pi^2}{k^2} \mathcal{L}^i{}_k \mathcal{L}^{jk} \,, \tag{4.14a}$$

$$h_2^{ij} = -\left(\frac{64\pi^3}{k^3} \mathcal{L}^i{}_k \mathcal{L}^j{}_l \mathcal{L}^{kl} + \frac{10\pi^2}{3k^2} \mathcal{W}^i{}_{kl} \mathcal{W}^{jkl}\right). \tag{4.14b}$$

Note that there is a back-reaction of the spin-3 field on the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-8})$ -order in  $g^{ij}$ .

In (4.11) and (4.13) we wrote explicitly the terms that one needs to compute the variation of all charges. To check that asymptotic symmetries preserve our boundary conditions on the spin-4 field at, e.g., order  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-10})$  in  $\varphi^{ijkl}$  one should also impose that the next subleading corrections satisfy the equations of motion.

# 4.3 Asymptotic conformal invariance

Besides containing the solutions that one can derive from the Chern-Simons formulation, the boundary conditions can be verified to be compatible with the asymptotic conformal symmetry. The check is however slightly subtler in this case, since compensating higherspin gauge transformations become relevant.

The check that the new boundary conditions for the metric are compatible with the asymptotic conformal invariance proceeds in full analogy with section 3.3. Since we consider more subleading contributions in  $g^{\mu\nu}$ , one has to consider extra contributions in the gauge parameters too:

$$v^r = r\zeta + \frac{\zeta_1}{r} + \frac{\zeta_2}{r^3} + \frac{\zeta_3}{r^5} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-7})$$
, (4.15a)

$$v^{i} = \epsilon^{i} + \frac{\epsilon_{1}^{i}}{r^{2}} + \frac{\epsilon_{2}^{i}}{r^{4}} + \frac{\epsilon_{3}^{i}}{r^{6}} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-8})$$
 (4.15b)

The variation of the metric agrees with that displayed in section 3.3 up to the corresponding orders (recall however that now we fixed the gauge  $h^{rr} = h^{ri} = 0$ ). The new contributions are instead

$$\delta g^{rr} = \dots - \frac{12}{r^4} \zeta_3 + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) ,$$
 (4.16a)

$$\delta g^{ri} = \dots + \frac{6}{r^5} \left\{ -\epsilon_3{}^i + \frac{1}{3} \partial^i \zeta_3 - \frac{4\pi}{3k} \mathcal{L}^{ij} \partial_j \zeta_2 + \frac{1}{6} h^{ij} \partial_j \zeta \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-7}) , \qquad (4.16b)$$

$$\delta g^{ij} = \dots + \frac{4}{r^8} \left\{ \partial^{(i} \epsilon_3^{j)} + \eta^{ij} \zeta_3 - \frac{2\pi}{k} \left[ \mathcal{L}, \epsilon_2 \right]^{ij} - \frac{8\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}^{ij} \zeta_2 + \frac{1}{4} \left[ h, \epsilon_1 \right]^{ij} + \frac{3}{2} h^{ij} \zeta_1 + \frac{1}{4} \left[ h_2, \epsilon \right]^{ij} + 2 h_2^{ij} \zeta \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-10}) .$$

$$(4.16c)$$

The pattern that already emerged in the spin-3 case repeats itself exactly along the same lines here: from (4.16a) and (4.16b) one fixes  $\zeta_3$  and  $\epsilon_3^i$ . Substituting the result in (4.16c) gives a  $\delta h_2^{ij}$  which is consistent with its definition in terms of  $\mathcal{L}_{ij}$  and  $\mathcal{W}_{ijk}$  (i.e. the variation computed from (4.16) and that computed from the variations (2.32) and (3.21) agree).

Preservation of the boundary conditions imposes again that  $e^i$  be a conformal Killing vector and  $\zeta$  takes the same form as in (3.18). As a result the variation of  $W_{ijk}$  remains the same as in (3.21). In the subleading orders, however, preserving the new boundary conditions requires to dispose of the variations induced by diffeomorphisms with a compensating higher-spin gauge transformation. For instance:

$$\delta \phi^{rij} = \frac{6\pi C_1}{k \, r^5} \, \mathcal{W}^{ijk} \partial_k \zeta + \mathcal{O}(r^{-7}) \,\,, \tag{4.17}$$

so that preserving  $\phi^{rij} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-7})$  requires the combination of the asymptotic diffeomorphism with another gauge transformation. One can easily achieve this result using the component  $\chi_3^{ij}$  of the gauge parameter, which enters algebraically the variation  $\delta\phi^{rij}$  at the order  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-5})$ . Since it does not play any role in determining  $\delta\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$ , one can use  $\chi_3^{ij}$  to absorb the variation (4.17) without spoiling the discussion of section 3.4. Moreover, the same compensating gauge transformation is instrumental in obtaining the correct transformation for the  $t^{ijk}$  in (4.11d), i.e.  $\delta t^{ijk} = -\frac{8\pi}{k} (\delta \mathcal{L}_m^{(i} \mathcal{W}^{jk)m} + \mathcal{L}_m^{(i} \delta \mathcal{W}^{jk)m})$ .

In the case of the spin-4 field, a diffeomorphism

$$\delta\varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = [\varphi, v]^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \equiv 4\varphi^{\alpha(\mu\nu\rho}\partial_{\alpha}v^{\sigma)} - v^{\alpha}\partial_{\alpha}\varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = -\mathcal{L}_{v}\varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$$
(4.18)

generated by the asymptotic Killing vectors (4.15) induces the variations  $\delta \varphi^{rrrr} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-4})$ ,  $\delta \varphi^{rrrr} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-7})$  and  $\delta \varphi^{rrij} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-8})$  which are consistent with the boundary conditions (4.8). Preserving the condition on the remaining component with radial indices requires instead a compensating gauge transformation since

$$\delta \varphi^{rijk} = \frac{8\pi C_2}{k \, r^7} \, \mathcal{U}^{ijkl} \partial_l \zeta + \mathcal{O}(r^{-9}) \ . \tag{4.19}$$

It is direct to see, without specifying explicitly the compensating spin-4 gauge transformation, that such a compensating transformation does exist. This is all that is required for our purposes. The mechanism is the same as the one that we have already seen at work in (4.17). Some components of the spin-4 gauge parameter  $\kappa^{\mu\nu\rho}$  enter algebraically the contribution from the Schouten bracket at this order, and they do not contribute to the variation of the charges. Therefore, one can safely use them to cancel the variation (4.19).

From the variation of the component with only angular indices one obtains finally

$$\delta \mathcal{U}^{ijkl} = [\mathcal{U}, \epsilon]^{ijkl} - 4\mathcal{U}^{ijkl} \partial \cdot \epsilon. \tag{4.20}$$

This equation confirms that  $U^{ijkl}$  is a tensor density of weight 4. It preserves the trace-free and divergence-free conditions and implies

$$\delta \mathcal{U} = -\epsilon \mathcal{U}' - 4\epsilon' \mathcal{U}, \qquad \delta \tilde{\mathcal{U}} = -\tilde{\epsilon} \tilde{\mathcal{U}}' - 4\tilde{\epsilon}' \tilde{\mathcal{U}}. \tag{4.21}$$

#### 4.4 Asymptotic Killing tensors and $W_4$ -algebra

To complete the analysis of the asymptotic symmetries of the model, one has to consider also the remaining gauge transformations. In the present setup the first corrections to the quadratic action become relevant. It is thus convenient to organize the higher-spin gauge transformations as

$$\delta_3 g = \delta_3^{(0)} g + \delta_3^{(1)} g + \cdots, \quad \delta_3 \phi = \delta_3^{(0)} \phi + \delta_3^{(1)} \phi + \cdots, \quad \delta_3 \varphi = \delta_3^{(1)} \varphi + \cdots, \quad (4.22)$$

and

$$\delta_4 g = \delta_4^{(0)} g + \delta_4^{(1)} g + \cdots, \quad \delta_4 \phi = \delta_4^{(1)} \phi + \cdots, \quad \delta_4 \varphi = \delta_4^{(0)} \varphi + \delta_4^{(1)} \varphi + \cdots.$$
 (4.23)

The terms of lowest order in the variations of the higher-spin fields are the Schouten brackets of the inverse metric with the higher-spin gauge parameters,

$$\delta_3^{(0)} \phi^{\mu\nu\rho} = [g, \xi]^{\mu\nu\rho}, \qquad \delta_4^{(0)} \varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = [g, \kappa]^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}, \tag{4.24}$$

and they are accompanied by corresponding variations of the metric (see e.g. (3.39) for the spin-3 case).<sup>10</sup> The next to leading orders have the schematic form already recalled in (4.7):

$$\delta_3^{(1)}g = \phi\varphi\nabla\xi, \qquad \delta_3^{(1)}\phi = \varphi\nabla\xi, \qquad \delta_3^{(1)}\varphi = \phi\nabla\xi, \qquad (4.25)$$

$$\delta_4^{(1)}g = \phi^2\nabla\kappa + \varphi^2\nabla\kappa, \qquad \delta_4^{(1)}\phi = \phi\nabla\kappa, \qquad \delta_4^{(1)}\varphi = \varphi\nabla\kappa. \qquad (4.26)$$

$$\delta_4^{(1)}g = \phi^2 \nabla \kappa + \varphi^2 \nabla \kappa, \qquad \delta_4^{(1)}\phi = \phi \nabla \kappa, \qquad \delta_4^{(1)}\varphi = \varphi \nabla \kappa. \tag{4.26}$$

Precise (but rather lengthy...) expressions for these gauge transformations are given in appendices D and E.

One easily convinces oneself that asymptotic Killing tensors must continue to have the same leading dependence on the radial coordinate as the exact Killing tensors of AdS<sub>3</sub>. We thus consider spin-3 gauge parameters of the form

$$\xi^{rr} = r^2 \lambda + \lambda_1 + r^{-2} \lambda_2 + r^{-4} \lambda_3 + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \qquad (4.27a)$$

$$\xi^{ri} = r w^{i} + r^{-1} w_{1}^{i} + r^{-3} w_{2}^{i} + r^{-5} w_{3}^{i} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) , \qquad (4.27b)$$

$$\xi^{ij} = \chi^{ij} + r^{-2}\chi_1^{ij} + r^{-4}\chi_2^{ij} + r^{-6}\chi_3^{ij} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}), \qquad (4.27c)$$

(we now have to control an additional subleading order with respect to (3.24)) and spin-4 gauge parameters of the form

$$\kappa^{rrr} = r^3 \alpha + r \alpha_1 + r^{-1} \alpha_2 + r^{-3} \alpha_3 + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) , \qquad (4.28a)$$

$$\kappa^{rri} = r^2 \beta^i + \beta_1{}^i + r^{-2} \beta_2{}^i + r^{-4} \beta_3{}^i + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \qquad (4.28b)$$

$$\kappa^{rij} = r \gamma^{ij} + r^{-1} \gamma_1^{ij} + r^{-3} \gamma_2^{ij} + r^{-5} \gamma_3^{ij} + r^{-7} \gamma_4^{ij} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-7}) , \qquad (4.28c)$$

$$\kappa^{ijk} = \sigma^{ijk} + r^{-2} \sigma_1^{ijk} + r^{-4} \sigma_2^{ijk} + r^{-6} \sigma_3^{ijk} + r^{-8} \sigma_4^{ijk} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-8}) . \tag{4.28d}$$

In both cases one also has to take into account the trace constraints  $\xi_{\lambda}^{\lambda} = \kappa^{\mu\lambda}_{\lambda} = 0$ , which impose algebraic relations on the components and allow, e.g., to eliminate  $\xi^{rr}$ ,  $\kappa^{rrr}$  and  $\kappa^{rri}$  in terms of the other components.

 $<sup>^{10}</sup>$ At each order of the expansion in the higher-spin fields we consider the full non-linear coupling with the metric. For this reason the covariantised lowest-order gauge transformations (4.24) are accompanied by a transformations of the metric, which is not present if one considers all fields as linearised fluctuations around an AdS<sub>3</sub> background. The detailed form of the lowest order in a generic higher-spin transformation of the metric can be found in appendix C of [13].

#### 4.4.1 Boundary conformal Killing tensors

We begin the asymptotic analysis by looking at the leading behavior of each contribution to the purely angular components coming from (4.22) and (4.23):

$$\delta_3^{(0)} \phi^{ijk} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}) , \qquad \delta_3^{(1)} \phi^{ijk} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) , \qquad \delta_4^{(1)} \phi^{ijk} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \qquad (4.29a)$$

$$\delta_4^{(0)} \varphi^{ijkl} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}) , \qquad \delta_4^{(1)} \varphi^{ijkl} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) , \qquad \delta_3^{(1)} \varphi^{ijkl} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-6}) .$$
 (4.29b)

The first important observation is that, for both  $\phi^{ijk}$  and  $\varphi^{ijkl}$ , the leading term comes from the Schouten bracket, i.e.

$$\delta\phi^{ijk} = \frac{6}{r^2} \left\{ \partial^{(i}\chi^{jk)} + 2\eta^{(ij}w^{k)} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4})$$

$$\tag{4.30}$$

and

$$\delta \varphi^{ijkl} = \frac{8}{r^2} \left\{ \partial^{(i} \sigma^{jkl)} + 3 \eta^{(ij} \gamma^{kl)} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) . \tag{4.31}$$

One can thus repeat the first step in the analysis of section 3.4 verbatim: cancellation of the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$  contribution in (4.30) is required by consistency with the boundary conditions and imposes that  $\chi^{ij}$  be a conformal Killing tensor. In full analogy,  $\sigma^{ijk}$  and  $\gamma^{ij}$  must be traceless because

$$g_{\alpha\beta}\kappa^{\alpha\beta r} = \frac{r^3}{2}\eta_{ij}\gamma^{ij} + \mathcal{O}(r), \qquad g_{\alpha\beta}\kappa^{\alpha\beta i} = \frac{r^2}{2}\eta_{jk}\sigma^{ijk} + \mathcal{O}(1).$$
 (4.32)

Combining this information with (4.31), one concludes that  $\sigma^{ijk}$  must satisfy the conformal Killing tensor equation

$$\partial^{(i}\sigma^{jkl)} - \frac{1}{2}\eta^{(ij}\partial \cdot \sigma^{kl)} = 0, \qquad (4.33)$$

while

$$\gamma^{ij} = -\frac{1}{6} \,\partial \cdot \sigma^{ij} \,. \tag{4.34}$$

In terms of  $\bar{g}^{ij}$ , (4.33) can be rewritten as

$$[\bar{g},\sigma]^{ijkl} = \mu^{(ij}\bar{g}^{kl)} \tag{4.35}$$

for some  $\mu^{ij}$ , which exhibits its invariance under conformal rescalings of the metric. In two dimensions the conformal Killing equation, together with the tracefree condition, implies that  $\sigma^{ijk}$  has two independent chiral components:

$$\sigma^{+++} = \sigma(x^{+}), \qquad \sigma^{---} = \tilde{\sigma}(x^{-}), \qquad \sigma^{++-} = \sigma^{+--} = 0.$$
 (4.36)

In conclusion, asymptotic symmetries continue to be generated by conformal Killing tensors of the flat boundary metric. This information is already encoded in the linearised gauge transformations, and we just explicitly verified that higher-spin interactions do not spoil it. However, as we shall see below, the higher-spin terms do modify the transformations of the charges.

One should now study the behavior at  $r \to \infty$  of the spin-3 and spin-4 gauge transformations of all fields with two goals:

- derive the transformations of the charges  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$ ,  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$ ,  $\mathcal{U}^{ijkl}$  generated by the boundary conformal Killing tensors  $\epsilon^i$ ,  $\chi^{ij}$ ,  $\sigma^{ijk}$ ;
- check the consistency of our boundary conditions, i.e. control also the variation of the radial components and of the subleading orders that have been specified in (4.11d) and (4.13c).

We shall proceed by first examining the spin-3 transformations and then moving to the spin-4 ones. We shall however mainly focus on the variations  $\delta_{\chi} W^{ijk}$  and  $\delta_{\sigma} U^{ijkl}$  that suffice to display all novelties of the spin-4 case without loosing one's way in technicalities.

#### 4.4.2 Spin-3 gauge transformations

We begin with reconsidering the variation of  $W^{ijk}$  under spin-3 transformations. The aim is to show how interactions influence asymptotic symmetries and, viceversa, how the Jacobi identities of the asymptotic symmetry algebra constrain the coupling constants of the metric-like theory.

We already examined  $\delta_3^{(0)}\phi^{\mu\nu\rho}$  in section 3.4, but when one adds a rank-4 tensor the interactions between higher-spin fields require the additional  $\delta_3^{(1)}\phi^{\mu\nu\rho}$  detailed in (D.8). Asymptotically the extra term in the gauge variation gives

$$\delta_3^{(1)} \phi^{rrr} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-1}) ,$$
 (4.37a)

$$\delta_3^{(1)} \phi^{rri} = \frac{2C_2 \pi}{3k r^2} c_1 \mathcal{U}^{ij}{}_{kl} \partial_j \chi^{kl} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \qquad (4.37b)$$

$$\delta_3^{(1)} \phi^{rij} = \frac{2C_2 \pi}{3k r^3} (2a_2 - a_3 - 3b_1 - 6b_2) \mathcal{U}^{ij}{}_{kl} \chi^{kl} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) , \qquad (4.37c)$$

$$\delta_{3}^{(1)}\phi^{ijk} = \frac{4C_{2}\pi}{k r^{6}} \left\{ a_{1} \mathcal{U}^{ijkl} \partial \cdot \chi_{l} + b_{1} \chi^{lm} \partial_{l} \mathcal{U}^{ijk}{}_{m} + a_{2} \mathcal{U}_{lm}{}^{(ij} \partial^{k)} \chi^{lm} + b_{2} \chi^{lm} \partial^{(i} \mathcal{U}^{jk)}{}_{lm} + a_{3} \mathcal{U}^{lm(ij} \partial_{l} \chi^{k)}{}_{m} + c_{1} \eta^{(ij} \mathcal{U}^{k)}{}_{lmn} \partial^{l} \chi^{mn} + (4a_{1} + 2a_{2} + a_{3} - 5b_{1} - 2b_{2}) \mathcal{U}^{ijkl} w_{l} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-8}) , \qquad (4.37d)$$

where we displayed only the contributions that influence  $\delta_{\chi} \mathcal{W}^{ijk}$ . The coefficients are fixed as in (D.16) and (D.18); they depend on the coupling constant  $\gamma$  of the 3–3–4 vertex and on a set of free coefficients, denoted by  $r_i$ , which parameterise field redefinitions (see (D.3) and (D.4)). One can simplify (4.37) using the strategy adopted in section 3.4.2 to study the gauge variation of the metric: one can (i) fix conveniently the parameters<sup>11</sup>  $r_i$  as in (D.17), and (ii) take into account that  $\chi^{ij}$  is an asymptotic Killing vector while  $w^i$  satisfies (3.29). If one also fixes  $a_2 = \frac{9\gamma}{2}$ , the variations of the radial components then become

$$\delta_3^{(1)} \phi^{rrr} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-1}) , \qquad \delta_3^{(1)} \phi^{rri} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \qquad \delta_3^{(1)} \phi^{rij} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) .$$
 (4.38)

They are subleading with respect to (3.36), so that  $\lambda_1$ ,  $w_1^i$ ,  $w_2^i$ ,  $\chi_1^{ij}$  and  $\chi_2^{ij}$  are the same as in the coupled spin-2–spin-3 system.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>This is allowed because the field redefinitions (D.3) do not affect our boundary conditions (4.11).

The variation of the angular components receives instead the following correction at order  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-6})$ :

$$\delta_3^{(1)} \phi^{ijk} = \frac{3C_2 \pi \gamma}{k \, r^6} \left\{ \chi^{lm} \left( 2 \, \partial_l \mathcal{U}_m^{ijk} + \partial^{(i} \mathcal{U}^{jk)}_{lm} \right) + 6 \, \mathcal{U}_{lm}^{(ij} \partial^{k)} \chi^{lm} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-8}) \ . \tag{4.39}$$

One has therefore to add to the variation  $\delta_{\chi} W^{ijk}$  given by (3.37) the terms

$$\delta_{\chi} \mathcal{W}^{ijk} = \dots + \frac{C_2}{2C_1} \gamma \left\{ \chi^{lm} \left( 2 \partial_l \mathcal{U}_m^{ijk} + \partial^{(i} \mathcal{U}^{jk)}_{lm} \right) + 6 \mathcal{U}_{lm}^{(ij} \partial^{k)} \chi^{lm} \right\}, \tag{4.40}$$

which preserve the trace-free and divergence-free conditions on  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$  and imply

$$\delta_{\chi} \mathcal{W} = \frac{3C_{2}}{2C_{1}} \gamma \left( \chi \mathcal{U}' + 2 \chi' \mathcal{U} \right) - \frac{1}{6C_{1}} \left\{ 2 \chi \mathcal{L}''' + 9 \chi' \mathcal{L}'' + 15 \chi'' \mathcal{L}' + 10 \chi''' \mathcal{L} - \frac{64\pi}{k} \left( \chi \mathcal{L} \mathcal{L}' + \chi' \mathcal{L}^{2} \right) - \frac{k}{4\pi} \chi^{(5)} \right\}$$

$$(4.41)$$

in agreement with the result in the Chern-Simons formulation (see e.g. [7, 10, 44]). We thus see, as announced, that although the transformations of the charges are always generated by conformal Killing tensors, their precise form depends on the spectrum of the theory.

A few comments are in order: the first, more technical, is that we could have obtained the same  $\delta_{\chi} W^{ijk}$  working with arbitrary  $r_i$ . The corrections to  $w_2^i$  and  $\chi_2^{ij}$  would have been compensated by the different structure of (4.39). This is the analogue of what we discussed at the end of section 3.4.2: to detect the influence of field redefinitions on asymptotic symmetries one has to deal with spin-4 charges as we shall do in the next subsection.

The second comment concerns instead the structure of the model: the variation (4.40) does contain the coupling constant  $\gamma$  of  $\mathcal{L}_{3-3-4}$ , but the overall coefficient  $C_2\gamma$  cannot be freely taken once one has fixed the normalization of all charges. Demanding that asymptotic symmetries satisfy the Jacobi identities without the need for additional generators fixes  $C_2\gamma$  and hence the coupling constant  $\gamma$  of  $\mathcal{L}_{3-3-4}$  in terms of  $C_2$ . We can compare the value of  $\gamma$  e.g. with eq. (3.27) of [10]. To this end one has to rescale  $\chi$ , obtaining

$$\chi \to \frac{N_3 C_1}{2} \chi \quad \Rightarrow \quad \gamma = \frac{8}{3N_3 C_2},$$
 (4.42)

where  $N_3$  is the function defined in (C.8), that for the present model reads  $N_3 = \frac{12}{5}$ . In general, i.e. in the presence also of symmetric tensors of higher rank, the coupling constant  $\gamma$  corresponds to the parameter introduced in [23] to label the conformal structures that can appear at infinity. This comparison also implies that models involving one symmetric tensor of each rank from 2 to  $\infty$  — corresponding to the Chern-Simons theories with  $hs[\lambda]$  gauge algebra briefly recalled in appendix C — should admit only a single independent dimensionless coupling constant besides Newton's constant.

Let us now turn to the spin-3 variation of the metric: the first correction to the gauge transformation, i.e. the  $\delta_3^{(1)}g^{\mu\nu}$  induced by the 3–3–4 vertex, is subleading with respect to the terms that we considered in (3.41). As a result, the variation of the spin-2 charges is not affected as it should, and  $\delta_\chi \mathcal{L}^{ij}$  remains the same as in (3.43).

The spin-4 field varies as well under spin-3 gauge transformations. Preservation of our boundary conditions requires a compensating spin-4 transformation, in the spirit of what we have already seen e.g. in (4.19) when we discussed diffeomorphisms. To complete the calculation of  $\delta_{\chi} \mathcal{U}^{ijkl}$  one thus has to control also the spin-4 gauge transformations which we discuss below. At any rate, the covariant calculation is rather involved and, with our present understanding, not particularly illuminating. For this reason, we confine ourselves to report the variation of the left-moving component of  $\mathcal{U}^{ijkl}$ ,

$$\delta_{\chi} \mathcal{U} = -\frac{3C_{1}\gamma}{80C_{2}} \left\{ \chi \mathcal{W}''' + 6\chi' \mathcal{W}'' + 14\chi'' \mathcal{W}' + 14\chi''' \mathcal{W} - \frac{4\pi}{k} \left( 25\chi \mathcal{L}' \mathcal{W} + 18\chi \mathcal{L} \mathcal{W}' + 52\chi' \mathcal{L} \mathcal{W} \right) \right\},$$
(4.43)

which agrees with the outcome of the computation in the Chern-Simons setup. One can obtain this result working with arbitrary  $r_i$ , so that all spin-3 variations of the charges are not affected by field redefinitions. Notice that all constants which enter the variation  $\delta_{\chi}\mathcal{U}$  of (4.43) have been fixed by our prior analysis. One can verify, for instance, that if one rescales the gauge parameter as in (4.42) one reproduces the correct ratio between the normalization of the higher-spin fields in (C.12):

$$\frac{C_1^2}{C_2^2} = -\frac{4N_4}{3N_3} = 2. (4.44)$$

In the boundary conditions (4.8), (4.11) and (4.13) we have specified also some terms in the expansion in powers of  $r^{-2}$  that are subleading with respect to the ones which accommodate the charges. Besides computing the variations of the charges, one should also verify that the variations of the subleading components agree with our boundary conditions. This is a formidable task due to the intricate structure of the gauge transformations, in particular  $\delta_3^{(1)}g^{\mu\nu}$ . But this is however only a consistency check guaranteed to hold since, as we already recalled in section 4.3, asymptotic symmetries map solutions of the equations of motion into other solutions.

#### 4.4.3 Spin-4 gauge transformations

As in the analysis of the coupled spin-2–spin-3 system of section 3.4, it is convenient to first study the variation of the spin-4 field in order to control the structure of the allowed asymptotic spin-4 gauge transformations. We already discussed in (4.31) the leading order in the variation of the purely angular components, and we noticed that its cancellation implies that  $\sigma^{ijk}$  — the leading order in the purely angular component of (4.28) — is a conformal Killing tensor. Furthermore, we also fixed  $\gamma^{ij}$  in terms of  $\sigma^{ijk}$  in (4.34). These conditions, however, do not suffice to guarantee the preservation of our boundary conditions and, again in analogy with what we have seen in the spin-2–spin-3 system, one has to constrain the other parameters that appear in the expansion (4.28) of the asymptotic symmetries.

To elucidate the procedure we can look at the variations

$$\delta_4^{(0)} \varphi^{rrij} = 4 \left\{ -\gamma_1^{ij} + \partial^{(i}\beta^{j)} + \eta^{ij}\alpha \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}) , \qquad (4.45a)$$

$$\delta_4^{(0)} \varphi^{rijk} = \frac{2}{r} \left\{ -\sigma_1^{ijk} + 3 \,\partial^{(i} \gamma^{jk)} + 6 \,\eta^{(ij} \beta^{k)} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-3}) , \qquad (4.45b)$$

which are the counterparts of (3.33). Preservation of our boundary conditions requires to express  $\sigma_1^{ijk}$  and  $\gamma_1^{ij}$  in terms of the boundary conformal Killing tensor  $\sigma^{ijk}$ . The trace constraint on the gauge parameter fixes indeed also  $\alpha$  and  $\beta^i$ : the condition  $\kappa^{r\lambda}_{\lambda} = 0$  at order  $\mathcal{O}(r)$  implies

$$\alpha + \frac{1}{2} \eta_{ij} \gamma_1^{ij} + \frac{2\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}_{ij} \gamma^{ij} = 0,$$
 (4.46)

while the condition  $\kappa^{i\lambda}_{\lambda} = 0$  at order  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  implies

$$\beta^{i} + \frac{1}{2} \eta_{jk} \sigma_{1}^{ijk} + \frac{2\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}_{jk} \sigma^{ijk} = 0.$$
 (4.47)

In this case the deformation of the linearised gauge transformations is irrelevant since both  $\delta_s^{(1)}\varphi^{rijk}$  and  $\delta_s^{(1)}\varphi^{rrij}$  are subleading with respect to (4.45) for s=3,4.

This structure clearly repeats itself at each order in the expansion in powers of  $r^{-2}$ . From the variations of the components  $\varphi^{rijk}$  and  $\varphi^{rrij}$  one fixes  $\sigma_n^{ijk}$  and  $\gamma_n^{ij}$  and the trace constraint fixes accordingly  $\beta_{n-1}{}^i$  and  $\alpha_{n-1}$  (one can express the components  $\kappa^{rrr}$  and  $\kappa^{rri}$  of the gauge parameter in terms of the others using the trace constraint). At this point the variations of the remaining components of the field are also fixed up to a certain order, and one only has to verify that they are consistent with our boundary conditions. The only difference with respect to section 3.4 is that the deformations of the linearised gauge transformations start to play a role, and they have to be taken into account when one expresses  $\sigma_n^{ijk}$  and  $\gamma_n^{ij}$  in terms of the boundary conformal Killing tensors. For instance, at the next order in  $r^{-2}$  one obtains

$$\delta_{4}^{(0)} \varphi^{rrij} = \frac{8}{r^2} \left\{ -\gamma_2^{ij} + \frac{1}{2} \partial^{(i} \beta_1^{j)} + \frac{1}{2} \eta^{ij} \alpha_1 - \frac{\pi}{k} [\mathcal{L}, \beta]^{ij} - \frac{4\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}^{ij} \alpha \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , (4.48a)$$

$$\delta_{4}^{(0)} \varphi^{rijk} = \frac{4}{r^3} \left\{ -\sigma_2^{ijk} + \frac{3}{2} \partial^{(i} \gamma_1^{jk)} + 3 \eta^{(ij} \beta_1^{k)} - \frac{24\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}^{(ij} \beta^{k)} - \frac{2\pi}{k} [\mathcal{L}, \gamma]^{ijk} \right\}$$

$$+ \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) , (4.48b)$$

but the deformations of the gauge transformations begin to contribute. The spin-4 gauge transformation is deformed as follows:

$$\delta_4^{(1)} \varphi^{rrij} = -\frac{\pi C_2}{180k \, r^2} \left\{ 3(5\rho - 8\,\tilde{r}_1 + 8\,\tilde{p}_2) \,\sigma^{klm} \partial^{(i} \mathcal{U}^{j)}{}_{klm} - 2(23\rho - 8\,\tilde{r}_1 + 8\,\tilde{p}_2) \,\mathcal{U}_{klm}{}^{(i} \partial^{j)} \sigma^{klm} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) \,\,, \tag{4.49a}$$

$$\delta_4^{(1)} \varphi^{rijk} = -\frac{3\pi C_2}{20k \, r^3} (11\rho - 8\,\tilde{r}_1 + 8\,\tilde{p}_2) \,\mathcal{U}_{lm}^{(ij} \sigma^{k)lm} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) \ . \tag{4.49b}$$

Spin-3 transformations also contribute at this order since

$$\delta_3^{(1)} \varphi^{rrij} = \frac{\pi C_1}{20k \, r^2} \Big\{ 2(9\gamma - 2 \, r_1 - 2 \, \tilde{a}_2) \, \chi^{kl} \partial^{(i} \mathcal{W}^{j)}_{kl} \\ - 3(15\gamma - 2 \, r_1 - 2 \, \tilde{a}_2) \, \mathcal{W}_{kl}^{(i} \partial^{j)} \chi^{kl} \Big\} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) \,, \tag{4.50a}$$

$$\delta_3^{(1)} \varphi^{rijk} = \frac{9\pi C_1}{5k \, r^3} (6\gamma - r_1 - \tilde{a}_2) \, \mathcal{W}_l^{(ij} \chi^{k)l} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-5}) \,. \tag{4.50b}$$

In both (4.49) and (4.50) we have not fixed the free coefficients in the gauge transformations since there are no preferred choices that cancel the deformations.

We can now make more precise the comment on compensating gauge transformations made in the paragraph right above eq. (4.43). In order to preserve the boundary conditions, an asymptotic variation generated by  $\chi^{ij}$  must be accompanied by a compensating spin-4 gauge transformation with  $\sigma^{ijk} = 0$  and

$$\gamma_2^{ij} = \frac{\pi C_1}{160k} \left\{ 2(9\gamma - 2r_1) \chi^{kl} \partial^{(i} \mathcal{W}^{j)}_{kl} - 3(15\gamma - 2r_1) \mathcal{W}_{kl}^{(i} \partial^{j)} \chi^{kl} \right\}, \tag{4.51a}$$

$$\sigma_2^{ijk} = \frac{9\pi C_1}{20k} (6\gamma - r_1) \mathcal{W}_l^{(ij} \chi^{k)l}, \qquad (4.51b)$$

where we set  $\tilde{a}_2 = 0$  for brevity.

Once one has fixed  $\gamma_2^{ij}$ ,  $\sigma_2^{ijk}$  and  $\beta_1^i$ ,  $\alpha_1$  one can verify that the gauge variations of the remaining components satisfy

$$\delta \varphi^{rrrr} = \mathcal{O}(1), \qquad \delta \varphi^{rrri} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-1}), \qquad \delta \varphi^{ijkl} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-8}), \qquad (4.52)$$

where we consider here the sum of all variations. To continue one should approach in the same way the next subleading order: preservation of our boundary conditions imposes  $\delta \varphi^{rrij} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-6})$  and  $\delta \varphi^{rijk} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-7})$ . From these conditions one fixes  $\gamma_3^{ij}$  and  $\sigma_3^{ijk}$  (whose expression is influenced by the deformations of the linearised gauge transformations). As a result one obtains also  $\delta \varphi^{rrrr} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$  and  $\delta \varphi^{rrri} = \mathcal{O}(r^{-3})$  for any value of the coefficients  $r_i$  and  $\tilde{r}_i$  which parameterise redefinitions of the higher-spin fields.

So far, the computations of the subleading terms in the asymptotic symmetries are somewhat tedious but straightforward and without new feature. When moving to the purely angular components one encounters instead another qualitative difference with respect to what we discussed in the previous sections: the trace-free and divergence-free conditions are not preserved for arbitrary values of the free parameters associated to field redefinitions. For instance, in light-cone coordinates one obtains

$$\delta \varphi^{+++-} = F_1(r_i, p_2) \, \sigma \mathcal{W}' + F_2(r_i, p_2) \, \sigma' \mathcal{W} \,,$$
 (4.53)

where the functions  $F_i$  vanish if one chooses e.g.

$$p_2 \to r_1 - r_4 + 6\gamma$$
,  $r_6 \to -\frac{1}{7} \left( 10 \, r_1 + 3 \, r_2 + \frac{7 \, r_7}{2} - \frac{15 \, \gamma}{2} - \frac{200}{\gamma \, C_1^2} \right)$ . (4.54)

For generic values of the  $r_i$  one would instead violate our boundary conditions. This result can be interpreted as follows: field redefinitions of the form  $\varphi \to \phi^2$  (see (D.4)) do affect our boundary conditions and, as a result, preserving them requires a tuning of the free parameters in the action.

Having fixed the parameters as in (4.54) one can obtain the variation of the charges from the variations of the components  $\varphi^{++++}$  and  $\varphi^{----}$ :

$$\delta_{\sigma}\mathcal{U} = \frac{\rho}{80} \left\{ \sigma \mathcal{U}''' + 5 \,\sigma' \,\mathcal{U}'' + 9 \,\sigma'' \,\mathcal{U}' + 6 \,\sigma''' \,\mathcal{U} - \frac{56\pi}{k} \left( \sigma \mathcal{L} \,\mathcal{U}' + \sigma \mathcal{L}' \mathcal{U} + 2 \,\sigma' \mathcal{L} \,\mathcal{U} \right) \right\}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{180C_{2}} \left\{ 3 \,\sigma \mathcal{L}^{(5)} + 20 \,\sigma' \mathcal{L}^{(4)} + 56 \,\sigma'' \mathcal{L}''' + 84 \,\sigma''' \mathcal{L}'' + 70 \,\sigma^{(4)} \mathcal{L}' + 28 \,\sigma^{(5)} \mathcal{L} \right.$$

$$- \frac{4\pi}{k} \left( 78 \,\sigma \mathcal{L} \mathcal{L}''' + 177 \,\sigma \mathcal{L}' \mathcal{L}'' + 352 \,\sigma' \mathcal{L} \mathcal{L}'' + 295 \,\sigma' \mathcal{L}' \mathcal{L}' + 588 \,\sigma'' \mathcal{L} \mathcal{L}' + 196 \,\sigma''' \mathcal{L}^{2} \right)$$

$$+ \frac{672\pi}{k} \left( \sigma \mathcal{W} \mathcal{W}' + \sigma' \mathcal{W}^{2} \right) + \frac{2304\pi^{2}}{k^{2}} \left( 3 \,\sigma \mathcal{L}^{2} \mathcal{L}' + 2 \,\sigma' \mathcal{L}^{3} \right) - \frac{k}{4\pi} \,\sigma^{(7)} \right\},$$

$$(4.55)$$

while a similar expression holds for  $\delta_{\sigma}\tilde{\mathcal{U}}$ . This time we cannot compare anymore with [10], but all relative coefficients agree with eq. (3.27e) of [7]. Even if the normalizations of the latter paper are different from our present ones, it is clear that the coupling constant  $\rho$  of the 4–4–4 vertex cannot be independent. In general — if one decides, mimicking [23], to parameterise different models with the coupling constant  $\gamma$  of the 3–3–4 vertex —  $\rho$  will be a function of  $\gamma$ .

The analysis of the gauge variation of the metric is completely analogous to the discussion of section 3.4.2 up to the computation of the variation of the spin-2 charges. We therefore refrain from showing the details and we simply report the final result:

$$\delta_{\sigma} \mathcal{L}^{ij} = \frac{4}{C_2} \left\{ 3 \sigma^{klm} \left( \partial_k \mathcal{U}_{lm}^{ij} + \partial^{(i} \mathcal{U}^{j)}_{klm} \right) + 8 \mathcal{U}_{klm}^{(i)} \partial^{j)} \sigma^{klm} \right\}, \tag{4.56}$$

which implies

$$\delta_{\sigma} \mathcal{L} = \frac{8}{C_2} \left( 3 \,\sigma \,\mathcal{U}' + 4 \,\sigma' \,\mathcal{U} \right). \tag{4.57}$$

The variation of the spin-3 field under spin-4 transformations is the counterpart of the variation of the spin-4 field under spin-3 transformations since  $\delta_{\sigma}W \sim \{\mathcal{U}, W\} = -\{\mathcal{W}, \mathcal{U}\}$  and  $\delta_{\chi}\mathcal{U} \sim \{\mathcal{W}, \mathcal{U}\}$ . The covariant computation of  $\delta_{\sigma}W^{ijk}$  is intricate as the covariant computation of  $\delta_{\chi}\mathcal{U}^{ijkl}$ , but we verified that the resulting  $\delta_{\sigma}W$  is compatible with the  $\delta_{\chi}\mathcal{U}$  displayed in (4.43) and reads

$$\delta_{\sigma} \mathcal{W} = -\frac{\gamma}{20} \left\{ 5 \,\sigma \mathcal{W}''' + 20 \,\sigma' \mathcal{W}'' + 28 \,\sigma'' \mathcal{W}' + 14 \,\sigma''' \mathcal{W} \right.$$

$$\left. -\frac{4\pi}{k} \left( 27 \,\sigma \mathcal{L}' \mathcal{W} + 34 \,\sigma \mathcal{L} \,\mathcal{W}' + 52 \,\sigma' \mathcal{L} \,\mathcal{W} \right) \right\}.$$

$$(4.58)$$

### 4.5 Charges & asymptotic symmetries

One can verify also in this case that our boundary conditions are equivalent to the Chern-Simons boundary conditions given in [5, 6]. The matching is however more laborious and involves several field redefinitions, as we discuss in appendix C. At any rate, one eventually gets fields that obey the boundary conditions given here, and the importance of field redefinitions in getting the final result explains why we had to fix some of the free parameters in the gauge transformations in the computations of asymptotic symmetries.

In addition to checking agreement, this computation reveals that the coefficients  $\mathcal{U}^{ijkl}$  appearing in the angular components of the spin-4 field are indeed the charges generating the W-symmetry. The discussion of section 3.5 thus extends smoothly to the spin-4 case in spite of the significant increase in the complications involved in the computation of the variation of the charges. Much in the same way as the conserved current associated with the conformal Killing vector  $\epsilon^i$  is the vector density of weight one  $j^i[\epsilon] = \mathcal{L}^{ij}\epsilon_j \equiv \mathcal{L}^{ij}\epsilon^k \bar{g}_{jk}$ , the conserved current associated with the conformal Killing tensor  $\sigma^{ijk}$  is the vector density of weight one  $j^i[\sigma] = \mathcal{U}^{ijkl}\sigma_{jkl} \equiv \mathcal{U}^{ijkl}\sigma^{mnp}\bar{g}_{jm}\bar{g}_{kn}\bar{g}_{lp}$ .

Also in this case, once one knows that the charges are  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$ ,  $\mathcal{W}^{ijk}$  and  $\mathcal{U}^{ijkl}$ , one can read off their algebra from their variation under the W-transformations through the formula  $\delta_B Q_A = \{Q_A, Q_B\}$  where  $Q_A$  stands for a generic charge and  $\delta_B Q_A$  is the known variation of  $Q_A$  under the transformation generated by  $Q_B$ . The variations of all the charges were computed above and given in formulas (2.33), (3.22), (3.38) and (3.44), and we refer to eq. (C.3) of [7] for an explicit expression of the Poisson brackets.

# 5 Summary and conclusions

In this paper, we have investigated the asymptotic symmetries of the system consisting of anti-de Sitter gravity coupled to higher spin gauge fields, described in lowest order by the sum of the Einstein-Hilbert action and the Fronsdal action for each higher spin field. We have focused on the spin-3 and spin-4 cases but the procedure for even higher spins follows the same pattern. We summarize it here in the general case.

The crux of the boundary conditions can be synthesized as follows:

1. The metric behaves asymptotically as

$$g = \frac{dr^2}{r^2} + \left\{ \frac{r^2}{2} \eta_{ij} + \frac{2\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}_{ij} \right\} dx^i dx^j + \text{"subleading terms"}$$
 (5.1)

where the subleading terms, although not contributing to the charges because at least of order  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-4})$  with respect to the background metric, cannot, however, be dropped. Their role will be commented upon below. The physical information about the gravitational field is contained in the (i,j) ("angular") components of the metric, with  $x^i \equiv (t,\phi)$ . More specifically, the gravitational charges are the  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$ 's, which are transverse and traceless. This means in particular that, as discussed in section 2, the mass is completely shifted to the angular components of the metric through our coordinate choices. There is no contribution to it from the  $g_{rr}$ -components, contrary to what happens in standard Schwarzschild coordinates, which therefore do not obey the requested asymptotic behavior and must be transformed to (5.1) by a coordinate transformation. In contravariant form, the asymptotic behavior of the metric reads

$$g^{-1} = r^2 \theta_r^2 + \left\{ \frac{2}{r^2} \eta^{ij} - \frac{8\pi}{kr^4} \mathcal{L}^{ij} \right\} \theta_i \theta_j + \text{"subleading terms"}$$
 (5.2)

where the  $\theta_{\mu} \equiv \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\mu}}$ 's are dual to the  $dx^{\mu}$ 's.

2. The physical information about the spin-s field is contained in the "angular" components, which behave asymptotically as

$$\varphi_s^{\text{cov}} \sim W_{i_1 \cdots i_s} dx^{i_1} \cdots dx^{i_s} + \text{"subleading terms"},$$
 (5.3)

or in contravariant form

$$\varphi_s^{\text{contr}} \equiv \varphi_s \sim \frac{1}{r^{2s}} \mathcal{W}^{i_1 \cdots i_s} \theta_{i_1} \cdots \theta_{i_s} + \text{"subleading terms"},$$
(5.4)

where again the subleading terms, although not contributing to the charges because at least of order  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$  with respect to the written leading behavior of the field, cannot, however, be dropped. The spin-s charges are the  $\mathcal{W}^{i_1\cdots i_s}$ 's, which are transverse and traceless.

3. The asymptotic symmetries are completely determined, up to irrelevant pure gauge terms, by the leading part of their angular components, which is of order  $\mathcal{O}(1)$ ,

$$v^{i}(r,x^{j}) = \epsilon^{i}(x^{j}) + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}) , \qquad (5.5)$$

$$\xi^{i_1 \cdots i_{s-1}}(r, x^j) = \lambda^{i_1 \cdots i_{s-1}}(x^j) + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}).$$
 (5.6)

Here,  $\epsilon^i$  and  $\lambda^{i_1\cdots i_{s-1}}$  are respectively conformal Killing vectors and traceless conformal Killing tensors of the flat two-dimensional metric  $\eta_{ij}$ . The conformal Killing vector and tensor equations,

$$\partial^{(i}\epsilon^{j)} = \frac{1}{2}\eta^{ij}\partial \cdot \epsilon, \qquad (5.7)$$

$$\partial^{(i_1} \lambda^{i_2 \cdots i_s)} = \frac{1}{2} \eta^{(i_1 i_2} \partial \cdot \lambda^{i_3 \cdots i_s)}, \qquad (5.8)$$

emerge when requesting the vanishing of the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$ -terms in the variation of the contravariant angular components of the metric and higher spin fields. The space of solutions of these equations is infinite-dimensional and spanned by independent chiral functions,  $\epsilon^+ = \epsilon(x^+)$ ,  $\epsilon^- = \tilde{\epsilon}(x^-)$ ,  $\lambda^{+\dots+} = \lambda(x^+)$ ,  $\lambda^{-\dots-} = \tilde{\lambda}(x^-)$ , with any mixed component equal to zero,  $\lambda^{+-\dots} = 0$ . The subleading terms of the angular components and the components with at least one radial index are not equal to zero but are completely determined up to irrelevant pure gauge terms by the above  $\mathcal{O}(1)$ -terms of the angular components. Accordingly, they do not carry independent information.

The asymptotic symmetries contain the exact vacuum symmetries for low values of the Fourier modes (wedge algebra, see appendix B) but enlarge them considerably, to the infinite-dimensional W-algebras.

4. Requesting the vanishing of the subsequent terms of orders  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-4})$ ,  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-6})$  up to  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-2s+2})$  in the variation of the contravariant angular components of the higher spin fields, as well as the vanishing of similar unwanted terms in the asymptotic form of the components of the metric and the higher spin fields with at least one radial index,

determines successively the subleading terms in the asymptotic symmetries in terms of the leading terms  $\epsilon^i$ ,  $\lambda^{i_1\cdots i_{s-1}}$  and of the generators  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$ ,  $\mathcal{W}^{i_1\cdots i_s}$ . The polynomial order in the generators generically increases at each successive step. Finally, the computation of the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-4})$  terms in the variation of the inverse metric and of the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-2s})$ -terms in the variation of  $\varphi_s$ , provides the variations of the generators  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$  and  $\mathcal{W}^{i_1\cdots i_s}$ .

- 5. This recursive procedure is identical in spirit to the procedure followed in the Chern-Simons formulation where the successive steps correspond to increasing values of the level. [Note that on the Chern-Simons side, the level actually also counts the inverse powers of r prior to performing the gauge transformation of [22] that eliminates the asymptotic dependence on r.] However, the recursive procedure is more intricate in the metric formulation because it involves also the unwritten subleading terms in (5.2) and (5.4). For instance, the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-2k})$  terms in the variation of a higher spin field involve the  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-2j})$ -terms (i < k) of the metric, and if i > 2, these terms are subleading in (5.2). This is the reason why one must specify the subleading terms in (5.2) and (5.4). Within the context of the covariant phase space approach adopted here, this is achieved by solving the equations of motion asymptotically. This resolution produces a unique expression for the subleading terms. One needs actually to solve the equations of motion only up to some finite power of  $r^{-1}$  that depends on the spin of the fields coupled to gravity. It is interesting to note that as one increases the spin, one must dig deeper into the expansion — being fully on-shell in the limit of infinite spin.
- 6. The obtained variations of the generators  $\mathcal{L}^{ij}$ ,  $\mathcal{W}^{i_1\cdots i_s}$  are compatible with the transverse and tracelessness conditions and in complete agreement with the nonlinear W-algebras derived in the Chern-Simons formulation. The conserved current associated with a boundary conformal Killing tensor  $\lambda^{i_1\cdots i_{s-1}}$  is  $j^k[\lambda] = \mathcal{W}^k_{i_1\cdots i_{s-1}}\lambda^{i_1\cdots i_{s-1}}$  and the corresponding charge is obtained by integration of  $j^0$  over a spacelike slice.

The analysis of the asymptotic structure of higher spin anti-de Sitter gravity provides insight on the emergence of the conformal structure at infinity and is interesting from this point of view. However, it is quite intricate. Besides the difficulties already mentioned concerning the necessity to control the subleading terms in the solutions of the equations of motion, the computation is complicated by the fact that one must know in detailed form not only the leading terms, but also higher-order terms in the gauge transformations and the action in an expansion in powers of the higher spin fields, according to the rule that everything that can contribute does actually contribute. Increasing the spin somehow digs deeper in the non-linear structure of the theory since the polynomial terms in the algebra can and indeed do receive corrections from interaction vertices. The first higher-order terms are non negligible at infinity, where they play in fact a crucial role. They are generically not known in closed form. Determining them, even only up to the needed relevant orders, is a formidable technical task. A further complication is that one must take into account the possibility to make field redefinitions, which have a non trivial incidence on the form of the boundary conditions at infinity.

By contrast, the Chern-Simons approach is much more direct and powerful.<sup>12</sup> Is there a lesson to be drawn from this difference in complexity? Perhaps the lesson is again that one must de-emphasize the metric. While the metric definitely plays a special role in dealing with lower spin fields, which can be treated as fields propagating in a dynamical geometry, the separation into "geometry" and "matter" is artificial when higher spin gauge fields are present. This has been already repeatedly emphasized and follows from the fact that the metric transforms under the higher spin gauge symmetries. This paper shows that the mixing of the metric with the higher spin fields remains relevant at infinity, even though the higher spin fields are "weak" there. The simplicity of the Chern-Simons approach follows in great part from the fact that all fields, including the metric, are packaged into a single connection. How to perform the packaging in the metric-like approach — in three and higher dimensions — deserves further study.

In order to overcome at least partially the technical difficulties recalled above, it would be interesting to identify the metric-like counterpart of the so called *u*-gauge in the Chern-Simons formulation (see e.g. [7] and references therein). This setup gives the algebra of asymptotic symmetries in a basis that contains at most quadratic terms, and this could correspond to a clever choice of field redefinitions that "neutralize" asymptotically the contributions coming from higher-order interactions of the higher-spin fields.

Finally, it would be interesting to extend the analysis to include half-integer spin fields. This can in principle be done along the lines of [45, 46], which involves suitable projections of the spinor fields at infinity. One expects the appropriate conformal Killing spinor-tensor equations to emerge through the preservation of the boundary conditions. Covering half-integer fields would automatically allow one to treat non-principal embeddings.

# Acknowledgments

We would like to thank the Albert Einstein Institute in Potsdam for hospitality during the course of this work. We thank G. Barnich, X. Bekaert, S. Fredenhagen, E. Joung, T. Nutma, M. Taronna and S. Theisen for helpful discussions. M.H. thanks the Alexander von Humboldt Foundation for a Humboldt Research Award. Our research was partially supported by the ERC Advanced Grant "SyDuGraM", by FNRS-Belgium (convention FRFC PDR T.1025.14 and convention IISN 4.4514.08) and by the "Communauté Française de Belgique" through the ARC program.

# A Conventions

Greek letters denote indices which take values on all coordinates  $x^{\mu} = \{t, r, \phi\}$  of the threedimensional spacetime, that we assume to have the topology of a cylinder (whose boundary is approached at  $r \to \infty$ ). Latin letters denote instead indices associated to surfaces that are transverse to the radial coordinate, i.e.  $x^i = \{t, \phi\}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>We should stress, however, that the Chern-Simons formulation is not always available, when dealing with matter couplings or attempting to add a topological mass. The "pedestrian" approach analyzed in this paper is at present the only available option for dealing with such cases.

A pair of parentheses denotes the symmetrization of the indices it encloses with weight one, i.e. one has to divide by the number of terms that enter the symmetrization as, for instance, in

$$A_{(\mu}B_{\nu)} = \frac{1}{2} \left( A_{\mu}B_{\nu} + A_{\nu}B_{\mu} \right). \tag{A.1}$$

We define the Schouten bracket [32–35] for the symmetric contravariant tensors v (of rank p) and w (of rank q) as the following symmetric contravariant tensor of rank p+q-1:

$$[v,w]^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{p+q-1}} = \frac{(p+q-1)!}{p!\,q!} \left( p \, v^{\alpha(\mu_1\cdots}\partial_{\alpha} w^{\cdots\mu_{p+q-1})} - q \, w^{\alpha(\mu_1\cdots}\partial_{\alpha} v^{\cdots\mu_{p+q-1})} \right). \tag{A.2}$$

One can equivalently define the previous bracket by associating to the symmetric tensor  $v^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)$  the phase polynomial  $v(x,p)=\frac{1}{p!}\,v^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)\,p_{\mu_1}\cdots p_{\mu_p}$ . The bracket (A.2) is induced by the standard Poisson bracket

$$\{v, w\} = \frac{\partial v}{\partial x^{\alpha}} \frac{\partial w}{\partial p_{\alpha}} - \frac{\partial w}{\partial x^{\alpha}} \frac{\partial v}{\partial p_{\alpha}}$$
(A.3)

as

$$\{v(x,p),w(x,p)\} = -\frac{1}{(p+q-1)!} [v,w]^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{p+q-1}}(x) p_{\mu_1}\cdots p_{\mu_{p+q-1}}.$$
 (A.4)

The Schouten bracket obeys the Jacobi identity, and one can substitute the ordinary derivative in (A.2) with any torsionless connection.

# B "Isometry" algebra of the vacuum

In this appendix we first briefly recall how one can build all Killing tensors of  $AdS_3$  and then we show how one can naturally associate to them a one-parameter family of Lie structures, which corresponds to the one-parameter family of Lie algebras  $hs[\lambda]$ . These are identified with the wedge algebras of the asymptotic symmetries of models involving a single symmetric tensor of each rank from 2 to  $\infty$  that, for particular values of the parameter  $\lambda$ , truncate to the theories with a finite number of symmetric tensors on which we focussed in the main body of the paper. We will therefore explain in which sense the wedge algebras of asymptotic symmetries can be considered as generalized "isometries" of the vacuum even in three spacetime dimensions, where several consistent interacting theories are available.

# B.1 Killing tensors of AdS<sub>3</sub>

In the light-cone coordinates that we often use in the paper, in which the  $AdS_3$  space is parameterised as

$$ds^{2} = \ell^{2} \left\{ \frac{dr^{2}}{r^{2}} - \frac{1}{4} \left( \left( \frac{r^{2}}{\ell^{2}} + \frac{\ell^{2}}{r^{2}} \right) dx^{+} dx^{-} + (dx^{+})^{2} + (dx^{-})^{2} \right) \right\},$$
 (B.1)

the 6 Killing vectors of AdS<sub>3</sub> read

$$J_0^{\pm} = \mp \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\pm}} \,, \tag{B.2a}$$

$$J_1^{\pm} = -\frac{r}{2}\sin x^{\pm} \frac{\partial}{\partial r} - \frac{r^4 + \ell^4}{r^4 - \ell^4}\cos x^{\pm} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\pm}} + \frac{2\ell^2 r^2}{r^4 - \ell^4}\cos x^{\pm} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\mp}}, \tag{B.2b}$$

$$J_2^{\pm} = \mp \frac{r}{2} \cos x^{\pm} \frac{\partial}{\partial r} \pm \frac{r^4 + \ell^4}{r^4 - \ell^4} \sin x^{\pm} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\pm}} \mp \frac{2\ell^2 r^2}{r^4 - \ell^4} \sin x^{\pm} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\mp}}, \qquad (B.2c)$$

where we reinstated the dependence on the AdS radius  $\ell$  for clarity. Notice that the components in each set are chiral functions and that this presentations of the Killing vectors makes manifest the isomorphism  $so(2,2) \simeq sl(2,\mathbb{R}) \oplus sl(2,\mathbb{R})$  since they satisfy

$$[J_a^{\pm}, J_b^{\pm}] = \epsilon_{ab}{}^c J_c^{\pm}, \qquad [J_a^{+}, J_b^{-}] = 0.$$
 (B.3)

The other relevant information is that the components of a generic Killing vector  $v^{\mu}$  behave as  $v^r = \mathcal{O}(r)$  and  $v^i = \mathcal{O}(1)$ .

As discussed in section 3.1.3, the anti-de Sitter solution is left invariant by higher-spin transformations generated by *traceless* Killing tensors since, when higher-spin fields vanish, their gauge transformations reduce to

$$\delta \varphi_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_s} = \nabla^{\text{AdS}}_{(\mu_1} \xi_{\mu_2 \cdots \mu_s)} = 0.$$
 (B.4)

Every Killing tensor of a space of constant curvature is a linear combination of symmetrised products of Killing vectors [37]. However, generic products are not traceless. Efficient ambient space techniques have been developed to build the traceless Killing tensors of the anti-de Sitter solutions in arbitrary spacetime dimensions (see e.g. [38–40]), but in the case of AdS<sub>3</sub> one can also take advantage of the chiral splitting. Indeed, for each chiral copy one can introduce the basis

$$L_1^{\pm} = J_0^{\pm} + J_1^{\pm}, \qquad L_0^{\pm} = J_2^{\pm}, \qquad L_{-1}^{\pm} = J_0^{\pm} - J_1^{\pm}$$
 (B.5)

and take advantage of the following facts:

1. The Killing tensors

$$\left(W_l^l\right)^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_l} = (L_1)^{\mu_1}\cdots(L_1)^{\mu_l}, \qquad \left(W_{-l}^l\right)^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_l} = (L_{-1})^{\mu_1}\cdots(L_{-1})^{\mu_l}$$
(B.6)

are traceless because the contraction of two Killing tensors is proportional to the Killing metric of  $sl(2,\mathbb{R})$ ,

$$g_{\mu\nu}(L_i)^{\mu}(L_j)^{\nu} = \frac{\ell^2}{2} \kappa_{ij}, \quad \text{with} \quad \kappa = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & -1 \\ 0 & \frac{1}{2} & 0 \\ -1 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (B.7)

2. The Lie derivative of a traceless Killing tensor along a Killing vector is again a traceless Killing tensor.

Therefore one can build 2l + 1 traceless Killing tensors of rank l using one of the following and equivalent recursion relations

$$\left(W_{m\pm 1}^{l}\right)^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{l}} = \frac{1}{\pm l - m} \left[L_{\pm 1}, W_{m}^{l}\right]^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{l}},$$
(B.8)

which are just the translation in the present context of the usual recursion relations that one uses to define the generators of  $hs[\lambda]$  in terms of the generators of its  $sl(2,\mathbb{R})$  subalgebra. The resulting tensors satisfy by construction the properties

$$\nabla^{(\mu_1} (W_m^l)^{\mu_2 \cdots \mu_l)} = 0, \qquad g_{\alpha\beta} (W_m^l)^{\alpha\beta\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{l-2}} = 0,$$
 (B.9)

and one can easily prove that they also satisfy

$$\nabla_{\alpha} (W_m^l)^{\alpha \mu_1 \cdots \mu_{l-1}} = 0, \qquad \left[ \Box - \frac{l(l+1)}{\ell^2} \right] (W_m^l)^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_l} = 0, \qquad (B.10)$$

where here and in the rest of this appendix  $\nabla_{\mu}$  denotes the anti-de Sitter covariant derivative. One can repeat the construction for each chiral copy and obtain in total 2(2l+1) independent traceless Killing tensors of rank l.

With this construction one can easily realize that, in the coordinates we used in (B.2), the traceless Killing vectors of AdS<sub>3</sub> satisfy  $\xi^{r \cdots r i_1 \cdots i_{s-n}} = \mathcal{O}(r^n)$  i.e. their components behave as  $r^n$  at  $r \to \infty$ , where n is the number of radial indices.

# B.2 Algebra of Killing tensors

Thanks to the construction depicted in the previous subsection we have a one-to-one correspondence between the traceless Killing tensors of  $AdS_3$  and the generators of  $hs[\lambda]$ , but it is still unclear how to recover a one-parameter family of algebras starting from the Killing tensors.

The Schouten bracket provides a natural Lie structure on the previous vector space: even if the bracket of two tensors is in general not traceless, all its traceless components do satisfy the Killing equation. Therefore the algebra of traceless Killing tensors closes if one adds to it the inverse metric, that becomes a central element since  $g^{\mu\nu}$  commutes with all Killing tensors.<sup>13</sup> For instance, the traceless part of the Schouten bracket  $[W_m^2, W_n^2]^{\mu\nu\rho}$  is proportional to the rank-3 tensor  $(W_{m+n}^3)^{\mu\nu\rho}$ , while its trace satisfies

$$[W_m^2, W_n^2]^{\mu}_{\alpha}{}^{\alpha} = -\frac{\ell^2}{36}(m-n)(2m^2 + 2n^2 - mn - 8)(L_{m+n})^{\mu}.$$
 (B.11)

As a result, the decomposition into traceless components gives

$$\left[W_m^2, W_n^2\right]^{\mu\nu\rho} = 2(m-n)(W_{m+n}^3)^{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{\ell^2}{60}(m-n)(2m^2 + 2n^2 - mn - 8)g^{(\mu\nu}(L_{m+n})^{\rho)}.$$
 (B.12)

The analogue commutator for  $hs[\lambda]$  reads

$$\left[W_m^2, W_n^2\right] = 2(m-n)W_{m+n}^3 - \frac{\lambda^2 - 4}{60}(m-n)(2m^2 + 2n^2 - mn - 8)L_{m+n}.$$
 (B.13)

Rescaling the generators as

$$W_m^{\ell} \to \lambda^{l-1} W_m^l, \tag{B.14}$$

and taking the limit  $\lambda \to \infty$  one matches (B.12) with the identification  $\ell^2 g^{\mu\nu} \sim I^{14}$ 

In conclusion, one can identify the space of traceless Killing tensors of  $AdS_3$  supplemented by the Schouten bracket with the algebra  $hs[\infty]$ . One can also make this identification more precise realizing  $hs[\infty]$  as the algebra of area preserving diffeomorphisms of a two-dimensional hyperboloid [2].

 $<sup>^{13}</sup>$ One can actually equivalently define Killing tensors by imposing that their Schouten bracket with the metric vanishes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>By comparing only (B.12) and (B.13) one could think to introduce the  $\lambda$  dependence in (B.12) with a rescaling of the inverse metric. However, this is excluded by the comparison with another  $\lambda$  dependent set of commutators.

One could recover other  $hs[\lambda]$  algebras constructing the Lie bracket from the cubic interacting vertices as discussed in [47, 48]. On the other hand, one can also introduce a Lie structure in another natural way that do not require any information on the structure of higher-spin interactions: it suffices to associate to each Killing vector the differential operator

$$L_i \equiv (L_i)^{\mu} \, \nabla_{\mu}^{\text{AdS}} \,. \tag{B.15}$$

The composition of operators defines a non-commutative product and the commutator of two  $L_i$  reads

$$[L_{i}, L_{j}] = L_{i}^{\mu} L_{j}^{\nu} [\nabla_{\mu}, \nabla_{\nu}] + (L_{i}^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} L_{j}^{\nu} - L_{j}^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} L_{i}^{\nu}) \nabla_{\nu}$$
  
=  $L_{i}^{\mu} L_{j}^{\nu} [\nabla_{\mu}, \nabla_{\nu}] + (i - j) L_{i+j}^{\mu} \nabla_{\mu}$ . (B.16)

In general the first term on the right-hand side does not vanish, but if one acts with  $[L_i, L_j]$  on a scalar function it does. This suggests to introduce the operators

$$W_m^l \equiv (-1)^{l-m} \frac{(l+m)!}{(2l)!} \left[ \underbrace{L_{-1}, \dots [L_{-1}, [L_{-1}, (L_1)^l]]}_{l-m \text{ torms}}, (L_1)^l \right]$$
 (B.17)

and to act with them on scalar functions. The symmetrised product of two  $sl(2,\mathbb{R})$  generators coincides with the differential operator build out of the symmetrised product of their components since

$$L_{(i}L_{j)} = L_{i}^{(\mu}L_{j}^{\nu)} \nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\nu} + (L_{i}^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}L_{j}^{\nu} + L_{j}^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}L_{i}^{\nu}) \nabla_{\nu}$$
(B.18)

and the Killing equation, combined with (B.7), implies

$$L_i^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}L_j^{\nu} + L_j^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}L_i^{\nu} = -\partial^{\nu}\left(g_{\alpha\beta}L_i^{\alpha}L_j^{\beta}\right) = 0.$$
 (B.19)

As a result, the operators  $W_m^l$  defined in (B.17) are in one-to-one correspondence with the traceless Killing tensors defined in (B.8):  $W_m^l = (W_m^l)^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_l} \nabla_{\mu_1} \cdots \nabla_{\mu_l}$ .

One can then compute the commutators of the  $W_m^l$  in two ways: either using the definition (B.17) and the basic commutator (B.16) or using the definition (B.8) and distributing the derivatives with the Leibniz rule. The first approach gives for instance

$$[W_m^2, W_n^2] = 2(m-n)W_{m+n}^3 - \frac{1}{60}(m-n)(2m^2 + 2n^2 - mn - 8)(4C - 3)L_{m+n}, \quad (B.20)$$

where

$$C \equiv L_0^2 - \frac{1}{2} \left( L_{-1} L_1 - L_1 L_{-1} \right) \tag{B.21}$$

is the Casimir operator of  $sl(2,\mathbb{R})$ . The second approach gives instead

$$[W_m^2, W_n^2] f = 2(m-n) \left(W_{m+n}^3\right)^{\mu\nu\rho} \nabla_{\mu} \nabla_{\nu} \nabla_{\rho} f -\frac{l^2}{60} (m-n) \left(2m^2 + 2n^2 - mn - 8\right) (L_{m+n})^{\mu} \nabla_{\mu} \left(\Box - \frac{3}{l^2}\right) f,$$
 (B.22)

in agreement with the explicit expression of the Casimir operator in this context:

$$Cf \equiv \left(L_0^{\mu} L_0^{\nu} - L_{-1}^{(\mu} L_1^{\nu)}\right) \nabla_{\mu} \nabla_{\nu} f = \frac{\ell^2}{4} \Box f, \qquad (B.23)$$

where f is a scalar function.

In  $hs[\lambda]$  the commutator (B.13) is recovered via the identification

$$C \equiv \frac{1}{4} \left( \lambda^2 - 1 \right) I \,, \tag{B.24}$$

i.e. by choosing a representation for the  $sl(2,\mathbb{R})$  algebra and building the generators of  $hs[\lambda]$  as products of the representatives of the  $L_i$ . In the present context the same identification is possible, but it amounts to restrict the space of functions on which the differential operators acts to the kernel of the wave equation

$$\left(\Box - \frac{\lambda^2 - 1}{\ell^2}\right) f = 0. \tag{B.25}$$

The mass in (B.25) is the same as that of the scalars that enter the Vasiliev equations in D=3. This confirms the consistency of the whole procedure, that somehow revisits the construction of higher-spin algebras of [38]. Even in the absence of matter couplings, one can use this bulk construction to relate the algebra  $hs[\lambda]$  to the "isometries" of the vacuum.

### C Metric-like fields from Chern-Simons

Higher-spin gauge theories can be alternatively described in a frame-like language, where the symmetric tensors used in this paper are substituted by two differential forms that generalize the dreibein and the spin connection of the frame formulation of Einstein gravity [49, 50]. In three spacetime dimensions one can consider the fields

$$e = e_{\mu}{}^{A} T_{A} dx^{\mu}, \qquad \omega = \omega_{\mu}{}^{A} T_{A} dx^{\mu}, \qquad (C.1)$$

(where  $T_A$  collects the generators of a suitable gauge algebra) and the action

$$I = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{M_0} \operatorname{tr}\left(e \wedge R + \frac{1}{3\ell^2} e \wedge e \wedge e\right) \quad \text{with} \quad R = d\omega + \omega \wedge \omega. \tag{C.2}$$

In sections 3 and 4 we discussed e.g. the metric counterparts of the models based on the algebras  $sl(3,\mathbb{R})$  and  $sl(4,\mathbb{R})$ .<sup>15</sup> These are examples of a more general setup where one deals with the infinite-dimensional gauge algebra  $hs[\lambda]$ , which can be considered as a continuation of sl(N) under  $N \to \lambda$  (see e.g. [7, 51] and references therein). For generic values of  $\lambda$  the action (C.2) describes fields with spin ranging from 2 to  $\infty$ , while for  $\lambda = N$  the trace becomes degenerate and the theory describes fields with spin ranging from 2 to N. For  $\ell > 0$  one can also rewrite (C.2) as the difference of two  $hs[\lambda]$  (or sl(N)) Chern-Simons actions [1, 2].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>One should also specify the embedding of the Lorentz  $so(1,2) \sim sl(2,\mathbb{R})$  subalgebra in the full gauge algebra. In this paper we only deal with the *principal embedding*.

A map between the fields (C.1) and their metric-like peers has been proposed in [6, 7]: for the fields considered in sections 3 and 4 it reads e.g.

$$g = 2\operatorname{tr}(e_{\mu}e_{\nu})dx^{\mu}dx^{\nu}, \tag{C.3a}$$

$$\phi = C_1 \operatorname{tr}(e_{\mu}e_{\nu}e_{\rho})dx^{\mu}dx^{\nu}dx^{\rho}, \tag{C.3b}$$

$$\varphi = C_2 \left\{ \operatorname{tr}(e_{\mu}e_{\nu}e_{\rho}e_{\sigma}) - \frac{3\lambda^2 - 7}{10} \operatorname{tr}(e_{\mu}e_{\nu})\operatorname{tr}(e_{\rho}e_{\sigma}) \right\} dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu} dx^{\rho} dx^{\sigma} , \qquad (C.3c)$$

where the trace is normalised such that on the Lorentz  $sl(2,\mathbb{R})$  subalgebra it corresponds to the matrix trace in the representation of dimension two.<sup>16</sup> Overall normalizations depend on the normalization of kinetic terms in the metric-like action and are discussed below. One has to trace over fiber indices because the action (C.2) is invariant under the transformations

$$\delta e = [e, \Lambda], \qquad \delta \omega = d\Lambda + [\omega, \Lambda],$$
 (C.4)

which generalize Lorentz transformations and have no counterparts in the metric formulation (see [6, 7, 13] for details). The relative coefficients between multiple traces are instead not fixed by first principles, and indeed one can shift them with field redefinitions. The relative coefficient in (C.3c) has been however fixed in [7] by requiring that the spin-4 field vanishes when the connections (C.1) take their vacuum value.

In this appendix we first recall how one can extract from (C.3) exact solutions of the metric-like models which we discuss in sections 3 and 4. Then we show how one can build solutions which fit into the general discussion of section 5 by fixing the relative coefficients between multiple traces. Let us stress that with this procedure one fully controls the space of solutions of the equations of motion in three dimensions. This is a crucial ingredient in the AdS/CFT correspondence, where one aims at computing the on-shell action, but in arbitrary spacetime dimensions only solutions of the free Fronsdal equations have been studied in detail (see e.g. [52]).

#### C.1 Spin-3 and spin-4 fields

The boundary conditions displayed in the main body of the paper are the metric counterpart of the "highest-weight" boundary conditions in the Chern-Simons formulation [5, 6]. There one defines the gauge connections  $A = \omega + e$  and  $\tilde{A} = \omega - e$ , and imposes the following boundary conditions:

$$A = b^{-1}a_i b dx^i + b^{-1}db, \qquad \tilde{A} = -b \tilde{a}_i b^{-1}dx^i + bdb^{-1}, \qquad (C.5)$$

where  $b = e^{\log r W_0^1}$  while the  $hs[\lambda]$ -valued connections a and  $\tilde{a}$  read

$$a = \left(W_1^1 - \frac{2\pi}{k}\mathcal{L}(x^+)W_{-1}^1 + \frac{2\pi}{kN_3}\mathcal{W}(x^+)W_{-2}^2 + \frac{2\pi}{kN_4}\mathcal{U}(x^+)W_{-3}^3 + \cdots\right)dx^+, \quad (C.6a)$$

$$\tilde{a} = \left(W_{-1}^1 - \frac{2\pi}{k}\tilde{\mathcal{L}}(x^-)W_1^1 + \frac{2\pi}{kN_3}\tilde{\mathcal{W}}(x^-)W_2^2 + \frac{2\pi}{kN_4}\tilde{\mathcal{U}}(x^-)W_3^3 + \cdots\right)dx^-.$$
 (C.6b)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>Our normalization agrees with e.g. [6, 7, 10, 51] but, for  $\lambda = N$ , our trace does not agree with the matrix trace in the fundamental of  $sl(N, \mathbb{R})$ .

The  $W_m^l$  (with  $l \geq 1$  and  $-l \leq m \leq l$ ) form a basis of  $hs[\lambda]$  such that

$$[W_m^1, W_n^l] = (lm - n)W_{m+n}^l,$$
 (C.7a)

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(W_{m}^{k}W_{n}^{l}\right) = (-1)^{l-m}N_{l+1}(\lambda)\frac{(l+m)!(l-m)!}{(2l)!}\delta^{k,l}\delta_{0,m+n}, \qquad (C.7b)$$

where the coefficients  $N_{l+1}$  are defined as

$$N_{l+1}(\lambda) = -\frac{6(l!)^2}{(2l+1)!} \prod_{i=2}^{l} (i-\lambda)(i+\lambda),$$
 (C.8)

so that  $\operatorname{tr}(W_{-1}^1W_1^1) = N_2(\lambda) = -1.^{17}$  The functions  $\mathcal{L}$ ,  $\mathcal{W}$ ,  $\mathcal{U}$  have to be identified with the left-moving components of the currents  $\mathcal{L}_{ij}$ ,  $\mathcal{W}_{ijk}$ ,  $\mathcal{U}_{ijkl}$  and normalisations are fixed as in [10]. Note that (C.5) and (C.6) define flat connections: the boundary conditions of [5, 6] therefore put the system on shell (at least asymptotically).

If one fixes  $\lambda = 3$ , then one can ignore in (C.6) all  $W_m^l$  with  $l \geq 3$ . Substituting the field e defined as above in (C.3), one obtains that the spin-4 field vanishes, while the metric and the spin-3 field solve the equations of motion derived from the action (3.1) (with free coefficients fixed as in (3.5)) provided that  $^{18}$ 

$$C_1 = \frac{2}{3\sqrt{|N_3|}} = \frac{2}{3}. (C.9)$$

Taking advantage of the relations (2.21) and (3.11) between  $\mathcal{L}$ ,  $\mathcal{W}$  and the boundary currents  $\mathcal{L}_{ij}$ ,  $\mathcal{W}_{ijk}$ , the resulting metric and spin-3 field read [6]

$$g = \frac{dr^2}{r^2} + \left\{ \frac{r^2}{2} \eta_{ij} + \frac{2\pi}{k} \mathcal{L}_{ij} + \frac{2\pi^2}{k^2 r^2} \mathcal{L}_{ik} \mathcal{L}_{j}^{\ k} + \frac{2\pi^2}{k^2 N_3 r^4} \mathcal{W}_{ikl} \mathcal{W}_{j}^{\ kl} \right\} dx^i dx^j , \qquad (C.10a)$$

$$\phi = \frac{3\pi C_1}{4k} \left\{ \mathcal{W}_{ijk} + \frac{4\pi}{kr^2} \mathcal{L}_{im} \mathcal{W}_{jk}^{\ m} + \frac{4\pi^2}{k^2r^4} \mathcal{L}_{im} \mathcal{L}_{jn} \mathcal{W}_k^{\ mn} \right\} dx^i dx^j dx^k . \tag{C.10b}$$

Their contravariant correlatives satisfy our boundary conditions (3.9) and (3.12) with  $h^{rr} = h^{ri} = 0$ .

We can now repeat the same steps for  $\lambda = 4$ : the metric and the spin-3 field receive corrections in  $\mathcal{U}_{ijkl}$  at the orders, respectively,  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-6})$  and  $\mathcal{O}(r^{-4})$ . In analogy with (C.10), the spin-4 field satisfies

$$\varphi_{ijkl} = \frac{\pi C_2}{2k} \mathcal{U}_{ijkl} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}) , \qquad (C.11)$$

and solves the equations of motion derived from the action (4.3) provided that

$$C_1 = \frac{2}{3\sqrt{|N_3|}} = \frac{\sqrt{5}}{3\sqrt{3}}, \qquad C_2 = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3|N_4|}} = \frac{\sqrt{5}}{3\sqrt{6}},$$
 (C.12)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>For  $\lambda = N$  the trace in the fundamental of  $sl(N, \mathbb{R})$  would instead give  $\operatorname{Tr}_{N \times N}(W_{-1}^1 W_1^1) = -\frac{N(N^2 - 1)}{6}$ .

<sup>18</sup>Although for  $\lambda = 3$  we have  $N_3 = 1$ , we display explicitly the factor  $N_3$  in both (C.9) and (C.10) to stress that, in general, the precise on-shell expression for the fields obtained from (C.3) depends on  $\lambda$ .

and one appropriately tunes the free coefficients. Two complications emerge however starting from this example. The first is that not all radial components vanish:

$$\varphi_{rrij} = \frac{\pi^2 C_2 N_4}{15k^2 N_3^2 r^6} \mathcal{W}_{ikl} \mathcal{W}_j^{kl} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-8}) . \tag{C.13}$$

Moreover the rank-4 tensor defined by (C.3c) is not doubly traceless, as one can verify using the explicit on-shell expressions for the metric and  $\varphi$ . For  $\lambda = 4$  it satisfies instead the constraint

$$g^{\mu\nu}g^{\rho\sigma}\varphi_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \frac{5C_2}{18C_1^2}g^{\mu\nu}g^{\rho\sigma}g^{\alpha\beta}\left(2\,\phi_{\mu\rho\alpha}\phi_{\nu\sigma\beta} + 3\,\phi_{\mu\rho\sigma}\phi_{\nu\alpha\beta}\right) - \frac{5}{27C_2}g^{\mu\nu}g^{\rho\sigma}g^{\alpha\beta}g^{\gamma\delta}\left(\varphi_{\mu\rho\alpha\gamma}\varphi_{\nu\sigma\beta\delta} + 3\,\varphi_{\mu\rho\alpha\beta}\varphi_{\nu\sigma\gamma\delta}\right) + \cdots,$$
(C.14)

where omitted terms are at least cubic in the fields or contain double traces of  $\varphi$ .<sup>19</sup> Changing the relative coefficient in (C.3c) does not help, and even worsen the fall-off of the double trace for  $r \to \infty$ . Therefore we cannot compare directly (C.3c) with our boundary conditions, which have been given for tensors satisfying  $g^{\mu\nu}g^{\rho\sigma}\varphi_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = 0$ . One can nevertheless easily recover a doubly traceless field. It suffices to introduce a projector by a field redefinition:

$$\varphi_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \to \left(\delta^{\alpha}_{\mu}\delta^{\beta}_{\nu}\delta^{\gamma}_{\rho}\delta^{\delta}_{\sigma} - \frac{1}{5}g_{(\mu\nu}g_{\rho\sigma)}g^{\alpha\beta}g^{\gamma\delta}\right)\varphi_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}. \tag{C.15}$$

The price to pay is that the result does not have a finite expansion in powers of  $r^{-1}$  like the metric, the spin-3 field and the spin-4 field defined by (C.3c).

We can now compare the exact solution built from (C.6) with our boundary conditions. The inverse metric satisfies  $g^{rr} = r^2$ ,  $g^{ri} = 0$ , while  $g^{ij}$  has the same form as in (4.13c). The spin-3 field satisfies  $\phi^{rrr} = \phi^{rri} = \phi^{rij} = 0$ , while  $\phi^{ijk}$  has the same form as in (4.11d). The doubly-traceless spin-4 field (C.15) satisfies instead  $\phi^{rrri} = \phi^{rijk} = 0$ , while

$$\varphi^{rrrr} = \frac{4\pi^2 C_2 N_4}{5k^2 N_3^2 r^2} \mathcal{W}_{ijk} \mathcal{W}^{ijk} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-4}) , \quad \varphi^{rrij} = \frac{4\pi^2 C_2 N_4}{3k^2 N_3^2 r^6} \mathcal{W}^i{}_{kl} \mathcal{W}^{jkl} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-8}) , \quad (C.16)$$

and  $\varphi^{ijkl}$  has the same form as in (4.8e). Due to (C.16), the rank-4 tensor still does not have the desired form, but one can eliminate the unwanted terms in  $\varphi^{rrrr}$  and  $\varphi^{rrij}$  by performing an additional field redefinition of the type discussed in (D.4):

$$\varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \to \frac{8C_2N_4}{45C_1^2N_3^2} \Big\{ 10\,\phi_{\alpha}{}^{(\mu\nu}\phi^{\rho\sigma)\alpha} - g^{(\mu\nu)} \Big[ \phi_{\alpha\beta}{}^{|\rho}\phi^{\sigma)\alpha\beta} + g^{|\rho\sigma)} \Big( \phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma}\phi^{\alpha\beta\gamma} + 6\,\phi_{\alpha}\phi^{\alpha} \Big) \Big] \Big\}. \quad (C.17)$$

All field redefinitions in (D.4) preserve the double trace constraint by construction, so that the resulting rank-4 tensor eventually fits into our boundary conditions (4.8).<sup>20</sup>

Note once again that, even if field redefinitions cannot influence the physics, they do influence the boundary conditions and the presentation of asymptotic symmetries. They can thus hide or manifest possible geometric structures. This is not a surprise: if one expands the Einstein-Hilbert Lagrangian around a given background one obtains a specific non-polynomial action. Redefining the fluctuations one can modify its form, but this generically obscures the relation with the Ricci scalar.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>In general the coefficients depend on  $\lambda$  and the omitted terms also involve fields of higher spin.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>It would be interesting to understand if — by fixing appropriately the free coefficients in the Lagrangian — one can find an exact solution of the equations of motion where all components with radial indices vanish as in (C.10), although the issue goes beyond the scope of this paper.

## C.2 Fields of spin s > 4

In the introductory remarks of this appendix we recalled that the relative coefficients in the map between frame and metric-like fields are not fixed a priori. It could be anyway useful to identify a "canonical" map, like the one that we already encountered in the definition of the spin-4 field in (C.3c). The vanishing of all fields but the metric on the vacuum is a desirable property that however does not suffice to fix all relative coefficients for s > 4. For instance, the term  $\operatorname{tr}(e^2)\operatorname{tr}(e^3)$  that appears in the most general ansatz for a spin-5 field vanishes identically when e takes its background value. Nevertheless, for arbitrary s, one can fix completely the ansatz by requiring that, if one starts from a "highest-weight" connection in the Chern-Simons theory, one obtains

$$\varphi_s \sim \mathcal{W}_{i_1 \cdots i_s} dx^{i_1} \cdots dx^{i_s} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2})$$
 (C.18)

This is the fall-off which fits into the boundary conditions that we discuss in section 5! Before showing that matching (C.18) fully fixes the ansatz, let us recall that the freedom in the relative coefficients between multiple traces does not parameterise all possible field redefinitions, but only those which do not contain the inverse metric. Some of the latter play an important role in this paper, since they are required to match our complete boundary conditions as in (C.15) and (C.17). These redefinitions, however, only affect (C.18) at subleading orders and thus do not affect the following discussion.

Let us consider the spin-5 example to begin with. Suppose for simplicity that only left-moving components are switched on: then (C.5) and (C.6) imply that

$$\operatorname{tr}(e^{5}) = \left\{ a_{1} \mathcal{Z} \operatorname{tr}\left( \left(W_{1}^{1}\right)^{4} W_{-4}^{4} \right) + a_{2} \mathcal{L} \mathcal{W} \operatorname{tr}\left( \left(W_{1}^{1}\right)^{3} W_{-1}^{1} W_{-2}^{2} \right) \right\} (dx^{+})^{5} + \mathcal{O}(r^{-2}) , (C.19)$$

where we denoted by  $\mathcal{Z}$  the spin-5 charge. The only way to fulfill the condition (C.18) is to cancel the term with  $\mathcal{LW}$  by properly combining  $\operatorname{tr}(e^5)$  with  $\operatorname{tr}(e^2)\operatorname{tr}(e^3)$  as in

$$\varphi_5 \sim \text{tr}(e^5) - \frac{5(3\lambda^2 - 13)}{21} \,\text{tr}(e^2) \,\text{tr}(e^3) \ .$$
 (C.20)

In general one has an equal number of unwanted combinations of the generators of  $hs[\lambda]$  that appear in the highest-weight connection and multiple traces in the ansatz for the fields. For instance, for s=6 one obtains contributions of order greater or equal to  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  from  $\operatorname{tr}((W_1^1)^5W_{-5}^5)$ ,  $\operatorname{tr}((W_1^1)^4W_{-1}^1W_{-3}^3)$ ,  $\operatorname{tr}((W_1^1)^4(W_{-2}^2)^2)$  and  $\operatorname{tr}((W_1^1)^3(W_{-1}^1)^3)$ , while the ansatz for the field, besides  $\operatorname{tr}(e^6)$ , contains also  $\operatorname{tr}(e^2)\operatorname{tr}(e^4)$ ,  $\operatorname{tr}(e^3)^2$  and  $\operatorname{tr}(e^2)^3$ . Compatibility with the asymptotic expansion (C.18) fixes the relative coefficients as<sup>21</sup>

$$\varphi_6 \sim \operatorname{tr}(e^6) - \frac{5(5\lambda^4 - 65\lambda^2 + 264)}{63(\lambda^2 - 4)} \operatorname{tr}(e^3)^2 - \frac{5(\lambda^2 - 7)}{6} \operatorname{tr}(e^2) \operatorname{tr}(e^4) + \frac{6\lambda^4 - 71\lambda^2 + 125}{42} \operatorname{tr}(e^2)^3.$$

The factor  $\lambda^2 - 4$  in the denominator does not signal any pathology of the theory for  $\lambda = 2$ , since it is cancelled by an identical factor coming from the traces that multiply it  $(\operatorname{tr}(e^3))$  vanishes in pure gravity, i.e. it is proportional to  $\lambda^2 - 4$ ). For  $\lambda = 2$  the final outcome is actually  $\varphi_6 = 0$  for any e.

Using e.g. the  $\star$ -product realization of the trace of  $hs[\lambda]$  first introduced in [53], one can easily continue along these lines. The rank-7 symmetric tensor which complies with the asymptotic expansion (C.18) is e.g.

$$\varphi_7 \sim \operatorname{tr}(e^7) - \frac{35(5\lambda^4 - 95\lambda^2 + 636)}{198(\lambda^2 - 4)} \operatorname{tr}(e^3) \operatorname{tr}(e^4) - \frac{7(3\lambda^2 - 31)}{22} \operatorname{tr}(e^2) \operatorname{tr}(e^5) + \frac{35(3\lambda^6 - 71\lambda^4 + 488\lambda^2 - 840)}{198(\lambda^2 - 4)} \operatorname{tr}(e^2)^2 \operatorname{tr}(e^3).$$

As a side remark, note that with the same procedure one can express the charges  $\mathcal{L}$ ,  $\mathcal{W}$ , etc. in terms of traces of powers of the connection a defined in (C.6). This is a useful way to compute the  $\mathcal{W}$ -charges starting from other gauges, that has been exploited in the study of smooth solutions in the Chern-Simons formulation [51, 54, 55], although to our knowledge explicit expressions for the  $\mathcal{W}$ -charges were given only up to spin 4.

# D 3-3-4 cubic vertex

Thanks to the vanishing of the Weyl tensor, the higher-spin gauge transformations of the metric contain a single derivative (see e.g. (3.39)). As a result, the interacting vertices needed to restore the gauge invariance lost after covariantisation by the quadratic actions (4.4) and (4.5) do not contain more than two derivatives as in D > 3. Furthermore, the frame-like action (C.2) is of first order, and the generalized spin connection can be expressed in terms of the generalized vielbein and its first derivative through its equation of motion [13, 41]. For these reasons in the present and in the following appendix we only consider interacting vertices with at most two derivatives.

Efficient techniques to classify and build cubic vertices for higher-spin particles have been developed over the last few years. Since three spacetime dimensions are blessed by the absence of higher derivatives, we follow instead a very pragmatic approach: we display the ugly but still controllable general ansatz and the values of the coefficients in the action and in the gauge transformations which guarantee gauge invariance. Computations have been performed using xAct packages for Mathematica [56], and in particular the package xTras [57].

#### D.1 Action

One cannot build vertices with two derivatives and an odd number of tensors of odd rank, while one can build a vertex with two rank-3 tensors and one rank-4 tensor (which we assume to have vanishing double trace). The general ansatz can be conveniently decomposed as

$$\mathcal{L}_{3-3-4} = \varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \left( J_1 + J_2 + J_3 + J_4 \right)_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} , \tag{D.1}$$

where we do not allow derivatives on the rank-4 tensor in order to eliminate the redundancies induced by integrations by parts. The quadratic currents are defined as follows:  $J_4$  contains the terms that one can set to zero in three spacetime dimensions thanks to the identities which follow from the vanishing of antisymmetrizations over more than three

indices.<sup>22</sup>  $J_2$  and  $J_3$  collect the terms that can be independently shifted by field redefinitions, respectively, of the higher-rank tensors and of the metric. All coefficients in  $J_2$  and  $J_3$  are therefore free, in analogy with the  $k_i$  which appear e.g. in the quadratic spin-3 Lagrangian (4.4).  $J_1$  contains instead the non-trivial part of the vertex, which is fixed up to an overall coupling constant if one imposes that the action (4.3) be gauge invariant up to quadratic order in the higher-spin fields.

Before displaying explicitly the ansatz (D.1), let us stress that one can fix all coefficients in  $J_1$  by asking for gauge invariance on an AdS background. The terms in the Ricci tensor that one has to add to restore gauge invariance on an arbitrary background can always be absorbed by a field redefinition of the metric. As we have discussed in the main body of the paper, this choice is however not necessarily the best one to compute asymptotic symmetries. In the following we will thus work with generic  $\mathcal{L}_2$  and  $\mathcal{L}_3$ .

The portion of the vertex which is non trivial in our parameterisation is

$$\begin{split} &(J_{1})_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = A_{1}\nabla_{\alpha}\phi_{\beta\mu\nu}\nabla^{\beta}\phi^{\alpha}_{\ \rho\sigma} + A_{2}\nabla_{\mu}\phi_{\nu\alpha\beta}\nabla^{\alpha}\phi^{\beta}_{\ \rho\sigma} + A_{3}\nabla_{\mu}\phi_{\nu\alpha\beta}\nabla_{\rho}\phi^{\alpha\beta} + B_{1}\nabla\cdot\phi_{\mu\nu}\nabla\cdot\phi_{\rho\sigma} \\ &+ B_{2}\nabla_{\mu}\phi_{\nu\rho}{}^{\alpha}\nabla\cdot\phi_{\alpha\sigma} + B_{3}\nabla_{\alpha}\phi_{\mu\nu\rho}\nabla_{\sigma}\phi^{\alpha} + \nabla_{\mu}\phi_{\nu\rho}{}^{\alpha}\left(B_{4}\nabla_{\sigma}\phi_{\alpha} + B_{5}\nabla_{\alpha}\phi_{\sigma}\right) + B_{6}\nabla_{\mu}\phi_{\nu}\nabla_{\rho}\phi_{\sigma} \\ &+ B_{7}\nabla\cdot\phi_{\mu\nu}\nabla_{\rho}\phi_{\sigma} + B_{8}\nabla_{\mu}\phi_{\nu\rho\sigma}\nabla\cdot\phi + \phi_{\mu}{}^{\alpha\beta}\left(A_{4}\nabla_{\nu}\nabla_{\rho}\phi_{\sigma\alpha\beta} + A_{5}\nabla_{(\nu}\nabla_{\alpha)}\phi_{\rho\rho\sigma}\right) \\ &+ \phi_{\mu\nu\rho}\left(B_{9}\nabla\cdot\nabla\cdot\phi_{\sigma} + B_{10}\nabla_{(\sigma}\nabla_{\alpha)}\phi^{\alpha}\right) + \phi_{\mu\nu}{}^{\alpha}\left(B_{11}\nabla_{(\alpha}\nabla_{\beta)}\phi_{\rho\sigma}^{\beta} + B_{12}\nabla_{(\rho}\nabla_{\beta)}\phi_{\sigma\alpha}^{\beta} \right) \\ &+ B_{13}\nabla_{(\alpha}\nabla_{\rho)}\phi_{\sigma} + B_{14}\nabla_{\rho}\nabla_{\sigma}\phi_{\alpha}\right) + \phi_{\mu}\left(B_{15}\nabla_{(\nu}\nabla_{\alpha)}\phi_{\rho\sigma}^{\alpha} + B_{16}\nabla_{\nu}\nabla_{\rho}\phi_{\sigma}\right) + \phi^{\alpha}\left(B_{17}\nabla_{(\alpha}\nabla_{\mu)}\phi_{\nu\rho\sigma} \right) \\ &+ B_{18}\nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\nu}\phi_{\rho\sigma\alpha}\right) + g_{\mu\nu}\left\{C_{1}\nabla_{\alpha}\phi_{\beta\gamma\rho}\nabla^{\beta}\phi_{\sigma}^{\alpha\gamma} + C_{2}\nabla_{\rho}\phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma}\nabla^{\alpha}\phi_{\sigma}^{\beta\gamma} + C_{3}\nabla_{\rho}\phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma}\nabla_{\sigma}\phi^{\alpha\beta\gamma} \right. \\ &+ \nabla\cdot\phi^{\alpha\beta}\left(C_{4}\nabla_{\alpha}\phi_{\beta\rho\sigma} + C_{5}\nabla_{\rho}\phi_{\sigma\alpha\beta}\right) + C_{6}\nabla\cdot\phi_{\rho\sigma}\nabla\cdot\phi + \left(C_{7}\nabla\cdot\phi_{\rho}^{\alpha} + C_{8}\nabla^{\alpha}\phi_{\rho}\right)\nabla\cdot\phi_{\alpha\sigma} \\ &+ C_{9}\nabla_{\beta}\phi_{\alpha}\nabla^{\alpha}\phi_{\rho\sigma}^{\beta} + C_{10}\nabla_{\rho}\phi_{\sigma\alpha\beta}\nabla^{\alpha}\phi^{\beta} + \nabla_{\rho}\phi^{\alpha}\left(C_{11}\nabla\cdot\phi_{\alpha\sigma} + C_{12}\nabla_{\alpha}\phi_{\sigma}\right) + C_{13}\nabla_{\rho}\phi_{\sigma}\nabla\cdot\phi \\ &+ \phi_{\rho\sigma}{}^{\alpha}\left(C_{14}\nabla_{(\alpha}\nabla_{\beta)}\phi^{\beta} + C_{15}\nabla\cdot\nabla\cdot\phi_{\alpha}\right) + \phi_{\rho}{}^{\alpha\beta}\left(C_{16}\nabla_{(\sigma}\nabla_{\gamma)}\phi_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma} + C_{17}\nabla_{(\alpha}\nabla_{\gamma)}\phi_{\sigma\beta}^{\gamma} \right. \\ &+ C_{18}\nabla_{(\sigma}\nabla_{\alpha)}\phi_{\beta} + C_{19}\nabla_{\alpha}\nabla_{\beta}\phi_{\sigma}\right) + \phi^{\alpha\beta}\left(C_{20}\nabla_{(\rho}\nabla_{\alpha)}\phi_{\sigma\beta\gamma} + C_{21}\nabla_{\alpha}\nabla_{\beta}\phi_{\gamma\rho\sigma}\right) \\ &+ \phi_{\rho}\left(C_{22}\nabla_{(\sigma}\nabla_{\alpha)}\phi^{\alpha} + C_{23}\nabla\cdot\nabla\cdot\phi_{\sigma}\right) + \phi^{\alpha}\left(C_{24}\nabla_{(\alpha}\nabla_{\beta)}\phi_{\rho\sigma}^{\beta} + C_{25}\nabla_{(\rho}\nabla_{\beta)}\phi_{\sigma\alpha}^{\beta}\right) \\ &+ C_{26}\nabla_{(\rho}\nabla_{\alpha)}\phi_{\sigma} + C_{27}\phi_{\alpha}\nabla_{\rho}\phi_{\sigma}\right) \right\} \\ &+ \ell^{-2}\left\{D_{1}\phi_{\mu\nu\alpha}\phi_{\rho\sigma}^{\alpha} + D_{2}\phi_{\mu\nu\rho}\phi_{\sigma} + g_{\mu\nu}\left(D_{3}\phi_{\rho\alpha\beta}\phi_{\sigma}^{\alpha\beta} + D_{4}\phi_{\rho\sigma\alpha}\phi^{\alpha} + D_{5}\phi_{\rho\sigma}\right)\right\}, \quad (D.2)$$

where we labelled with  $A_i$  the terms that would appear also in the traceless and transverse gauge reviewed in [58]. A generic field redefinition of the form  $\phi \to \phi \varphi$  contains 7 terms,

$$\phi^{\mu\nu\rho} \to f_1 \,\phi_{\alpha\beta}{}^{(\mu}\varphi^{\nu\rho)\alpha\beta} + f_2 \,\phi_{\alpha}{}^{(\mu\nu}\varphi^{\rho)\alpha} + f_3 \,\phi_{\alpha}\varphi^{\alpha\mu\nu\rho} + f_4 \,\phi^{(\mu}\varphi^{\nu\rho)}$$

$$+ g^{(\mu\nu)} \left\{ f_5 \,\phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma}\varphi^{|\rho)\alpha\beta\gamma} + f_6 \,\phi^{|\rho)\alpha\beta}\varphi_{\alpha\beta} + f_7 \,\phi_{\alpha}\varphi^{|\rho)\alpha} \right\},$$
(D.3)

while a generic field redefinition of the form  $\varphi \to \phi^2$  contains again 7 terms, but only 5 independent coefficients if one wants to preserve the double trace constraint:

$$\varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \to f_8 \,\phi_{\alpha}{}^{(\mu\nu}\phi^{\rho\sigma)\alpha} + f_9 \,\phi^{(\mu}\phi^{\nu\rho\sigma)} + g^{(\mu\nu)} \Big\{ f_{10} \,\phi_{\alpha\beta}{}^{|\rho}\phi^{\sigma)\alpha\beta} + f_{11} \,\phi^{|\rho\sigma)\alpha}\phi_{\alpha} + f_{12} \,\phi^{|\rho}\phi^{\sigma)} \Big\}$$
$$- \frac{1}{15} \,g^{(\mu\nu}g^{\rho\sigma)} \Big\{ (2f_8 + 5f_{10}) \,\phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma}\phi^{\alpha\beta\gamma} + (f_8 + 3f_9 + 5(f_{11} + f_{12})) \,\phi_{\alpha}\phi^{\alpha} \Big\} \,. \quad (D.4)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>A systematic way to construct all identities satisfied by a set of tensors in a given dimension is described e.g. in [57].

Therefore  $J_2$  must contain 12 terms which, following [58], we choose as

$$(J_{2})_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = r_{1}\nabla_{\alpha}\phi_{\beta\mu\nu}\nabla^{\alpha}\phi^{\beta}{}_{\rho\sigma} + r_{2}\nabla_{\alpha}\phi_{\mu\nu\rho}\nabla^{\alpha}\phi_{\sigma} + r_{3}\phi_{\mu\nu\rho}\Box\phi_{\sigma} + r_{4}\phi_{\mu\nu}{}^{\alpha}\Box\phi_{\alpha\rho\sigma}$$

$$+ r_{5}\phi_{\mu}\Box\phi_{\nu\rho\sigma} + g_{\mu\nu}\left(r_{6}\nabla_{\alpha}\phi_{\beta\gamma\rho}\nabla^{\alpha}\phi_{\sigma}{}^{\beta\gamma} + r_{7}\nabla_{\alpha}\phi_{\beta}\nabla^{\alpha}\phi_{\rho\sigma}{}^{\beta} + r_{8}\nabla_{\alpha}\phi_{\rho}\nabla^{\alpha}\phi_{\sigma} \right)$$

$$+ r_{9}\phi_{\rho}{}^{\alpha\beta}\Box\phi_{\alpha\beta\sigma} + r_{10}\phi_{\rho\sigma}{}^{\alpha}\Box\phi_{\alpha} + r_{11}\phi^{\alpha}\Box\phi_{\alpha\rho\sigma} + r_{12}\phi_{\rho}\Box\phi_{\sigma} \right).$$

$$(D.5)$$

There are instead 22 field redefinitions of the metric that affect the vertex, but only 20 of them are independent. Correspondingly  $J_3$  contains all terms with the Ricci tensors but two:

$$(J_{3})_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = R_{\alpha\beta} \left( t_{1} \phi_{\mu\nu}{}^{\alpha} \phi_{\rho\sigma}{}^{\beta} + t_{2} \phi_{\mu\nu\rho} \phi_{\sigma}{}^{\alpha\beta} \right) + R_{\mu\alpha} \left( t_{3} \phi_{\nu\rho\beta} \phi_{\sigma}{}^{\alpha\beta} + t_{4} \phi_{\nu\rho\sigma} \phi^{\alpha} + t_{5} \phi^{\alpha}{}_{\nu\rho} \phi_{\sigma} \right)$$

$$+ R_{\mu\nu} \left( t_{6} \phi_{\rho\alpha\beta} \phi_{\sigma}{}^{\alpha\beta} + t_{7} \phi_{\rho\sigma\alpha} \phi^{\alpha} \right) + R \left( t_{8} \phi_{\mu\nu\alpha} \phi_{\rho\sigma}{}^{\alpha} + t_{9} \phi_{\mu\nu\rho} \phi_{\sigma} \right)$$

$$+ g_{\mu\nu} \left\{ R_{\alpha\beta} \left( t_{10} \phi_{\rho\gamma}{}^{\alpha} \phi_{\sigma}{}^{\beta\gamma} + t_{11} \phi_{\rho\sigma\gamma} \phi^{\alpha\beta\gamma} + t_{12} \phi_{\rho\sigma}{}^{\alpha} \phi^{\beta} + t_{13} \phi_{\rho}{}^{\alpha\beta} \phi_{\sigma} \right) + t_{14} R_{\rho\sigma} \phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma} \phi^{\alpha\beta\gamma} \right.$$

$$+ R_{\rho\alpha} \left( t_{15} \phi_{\sigma\beta\gamma} \phi^{\alpha\beta\gamma} + t_{16} \phi_{\sigma\beta}{}^{\alpha} \phi^{\beta} + t_{17} \phi_{\rho} \phi^{\alpha} \right) + R \left( t_{18} \phi_{\rho\alpha\beta} \phi_{\sigma}{}^{\alpha\beta} + t_{19} \phi_{\rho\sigma\alpha} \phi^{\alpha} + t_{20} \phi_{\rho} \phi_{\sigma} \right) \right\}.$$

Finally, there are 6 independent identities that involve two covariant derivatives and two tensors of rank-3. One can thus eliminate from the general ansatz the following terms:

$$(J_4)_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = z_1 \nabla_{\alpha} \phi_{\mu\nu\rho} \nabla \cdot \phi_{\sigma}{}^{\alpha} + z_2 \phi_{\mu}{}^{\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\alpha} \nabla_{\beta} \phi_{\nu\rho\sigma} + g_{\mu\nu} \Big( z_3 \nabla_{\rho} \phi_{\alpha} \nabla_{\sigma} \phi^{\alpha} + z_4 \phi^{\alpha\beta\gamma} \nabla_{\rho} \nabla_{\sigma} \phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma} \Big) + z_5 R_{\mu\nu} \phi_{\rho} \phi_{\sigma} + z_6 g_{\mu\nu} R_{\rho\sigma} \phi_{\alpha} \phi^{\alpha} .$$
(D.7)

## D.2 Gauge transformations

Adding the vertex (D.1) to the quadratic Lagrangians (4.4) and (4.5) induces the following deformations of the gauge transformations, that are necessary to preserve the gauge invariance of the action up to quadratic order in the higher-spin fields. The spin-3 transformation of the rank-3 tensor receives the correction

$$\begin{split} \delta_{3}^{(1)}\phi^{\mu\nu\rho} &= a_{1}\,\varphi_{\alpha}{}^{\mu\nu\rho}\nabla\cdot\xi^{\alpha} + a_{2}\,\varphi_{\alpha\beta}{}^{(\mu\nu}\nabla^{\rho)}\xi^{\alpha\beta} + a_{3}\,\varphi_{\alpha}{}^{\beta(\mu\nu}\nabla_{\beta}\,\xi^{\rho)\alpha} + a_{4}\,\varphi^{(\mu\nu}\nabla\cdot\xi^{\rho)} \\ &\quad + a_{5}\,\varphi_{\alpha}{}^{(\mu}\nabla^{\nu}\xi^{\rho)\alpha} + a_{6}\,\varphi^{\alpha(\mu}\nabla_{\alpha}\,\xi^{\nu\rho)} + b_{1}\,\xi^{\alpha\beta}\nabla_{\alpha}\,\varphi_{\beta}{}^{\mu\nu\rho} + b_{2}\,\xi^{\alpha\beta}\nabla^{(\mu}\varphi^{\nu\rho)}{}_{\alpha\beta} \\ &\quad + b_{3}\,\xi^{\alpha(\mu}\nabla\cdot\varphi^{\nu\rho)}{}_{\alpha} + b_{4}\,\xi^{\alpha(\mu}\nabla_{\alpha}\,\varphi^{\nu\rho)} + b_{5}\,\xi^{\alpha(\mu}\nabla^{\nu}\varphi^{\rho)}{}_{\alpha} + b_{6}\,\xi^{(\mu\nu}\nabla\cdot\varphi^{\rho)} \\ &\quad + g^{(\mu\nu)}\Big\{c_{1}\,\varphi^{|\rho)}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma}\nabla^{\alpha}\xi^{\beta\gamma} + c_{2}\,\varphi^{|\rho)}{}_{\alpha}\nabla\cdot\xi^{\alpha} + c_{3}\,\varphi_{\alpha\beta}\nabla^{|\rho)}\xi^{\alpha\beta} + c_{4}\,\varphi_{\alpha\beta}\nabla^{\alpha}\xi^{|\rho)\beta} \\ &\quad + d_{1}\,\xi^{\alpha\beta}\nabla\cdot\varphi^{|\rho)}{}_{\alpha\beta} + d_{2}\,\xi^{\alpha\beta}\nabla_{\alpha}\,\varphi^{|\rho)}{}_{\beta} + d_{3}\,\xi^{\alpha\beta}\nabla^{|\rho)}\varphi_{\alpha\beta} + d_{4}\,\xi^{|\rho)\alpha}\nabla^{\beta}\varphi_{\alpha\beta}\Big\}\,, \end{split}$$

and the field also acquires a spin-4 gauge transformation:

$$\delta_{4}^{(1)}\phi^{\mu\nu\rho} = p_{1}\,\phi_{\alpha}{}^{(\mu\nu}\nabla\cdot\kappa^{\rho)\alpha} + p_{2}\,\phi_{\alpha\beta}{}^{(\mu}\nabla^{\nu}\kappa^{\rho)\alpha\beta} + p_{3}\,\phi_{\alpha}{}^{\beta(\mu}\nabla_{\beta}\,\kappa^{\nu\rho)\alpha} + p_{4}\,\phi^{(\mu}\nabla\cdot\kappa^{\nu\rho)}$$

$$+ p_{5}\,\phi_{\alpha}\nabla^{(\mu}\kappa^{\nu\rho)\alpha} + p_{6}\,\phi^{\alpha}\nabla_{\alpha}\,\kappa^{\mu\nu\rho} + q_{1}\,\kappa^{\alpha\beta(\mu}\nabla_{\alpha}\,\phi^{\nu\rho)}{}_{\beta} + q_{2}\,\kappa^{\alpha\beta(\mu}\nabla^{\nu}\phi^{\rho)}{}_{\alpha\beta}$$

$$+ q_{3}\,\kappa^{\alpha(\mu\nu}\nabla\cdot\phi^{\rho)}{}_{\alpha} + q_{4}\,\kappa^{\alpha(\mu\nu}\nabla_{\alpha}\,\phi^{\rho)} + q_{5}\,\kappa^{\alpha(\mu\nu}\nabla^{\rho)}\phi_{\alpha} + q_{6}\,\kappa^{\mu\nu\rho}\nabla\cdot\phi$$

$$+ g^{(\mu\nu)}\Big\{v_{1}\,\phi^{|\rho)}{}_{\alpha\beta}\nabla\cdot\kappa^{\alpha\beta} + \phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma}\big(v_{2}\nabla^{|\rho)}\kappa^{\alpha\beta\gamma} + v_{3}\nabla^{\alpha}\kappa^{|\rho)\beta\gamma}\big) + v_{4}\,\phi_{\alpha}\nabla\cdot\kappa^{|\rho)\alpha}$$

$$+ \kappa^{\alpha\beta\gamma}\big(w_{1}\nabla_{\alpha}\,\phi^{|\rho)}{}_{\beta\gamma} + w_{2}\nabla^{|\rho)}\phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma}\big) + \kappa^{|\rho)\alpha\beta}\big(w_{3}\nabla\cdot\phi_{\alpha\beta} + w_{4}\nabla_{\alpha}\,\phi_{\beta}\big)\Big\}.$$

In a similar fashion, the rank-4 tensor acquires a spin-3 gauge transformation:

$$\begin{split} \delta_{3}^{(1)} \varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} &= \tilde{a}_{1} \, \phi^{(\mu\nu\rho\nabla\nabla\cdot\,\xi^{\sigma})} + \tilde{a}_{2} \, \phi_{\alpha}{}^{(\mu\nu}\nabla^{\rho}\xi^{\sigma)\alpha} + \tilde{a}_{3} \, \phi^{\alpha(\mu\nu\nabla\alpha}\xi^{\rho\sigma)} + \tilde{a}_{4} \, \phi^{(\mu}\nabla^{\nu}\xi^{\rho\sigma)} \\ &+ \tilde{b}_{1} \, \xi^{\alpha(\mu}\nabla_{\alpha} \, \phi^{\nu\rho\sigma)} + \tilde{b}_{2} \, \xi^{\alpha(\mu}\nabla^{\nu}\phi^{\rho\sigma)}{}_{\alpha} + \tilde{b}_{3} \, \xi^{(\mu\nu}\nabla\cdot\phi^{\rho\sigma)} + \tilde{b}_{4} \, \xi^{(\mu\nu}\nabla^{\rho}\phi^{\sigma)} \\ &+ g^{(\mu\nu)} \Big\{ \tilde{c}_{1} \, \phi^{|\rho\sigma\rangle}{}_{\alpha}\nabla_{\beta} \, \xi^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{c}_{2} \, \phi_{\alpha\beta}{}^{|\rho\nabla\sigma\rangle}\xi^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{c}_{3} \, \phi_{\alpha}{}^{\beta|\rho}\nabla_{\beta} \, \xi^{\sigma)\alpha} + \tilde{c}_{4} \, \phi^{|\rho\nabla\cdot\xi^{\sigma}\rangle} \\ &+ \tilde{c}_{5} \, \phi_{\alpha}\nabla^{|\rho}\xi^{\sigma)\alpha} + \tilde{c}_{6} \, \phi^{\alpha}\nabla_{\alpha} \, \xi^{|\rho\sigma\rangle} + \tilde{d}_{1} \, \xi^{\alpha\beta}\nabla_{\alpha} \, \phi_{\beta}{}^{|\rho\sigma\rangle} + \tilde{d}_{2} \, \xi^{\alpha\beta}\nabla^{|\rho}\phi^{\sigma)}{}_{\alpha\beta} \\ &+ \tilde{d}_{3} \, \xi^{\alpha|\rho}\nabla\cdot\phi^{\sigma)}{}_{\alpha} + \tilde{d}_{4} \, \xi^{\alpha|\rho}\nabla_{\alpha} \, \phi^{\sigma\rangle} + \tilde{d}_{5} \, \xi^{\alpha|\rho}\nabla^{\sigma\rangle}\phi_{\alpha} + \tilde{d}_{6} \, \xi^{|\rho\sigma\rangle}\nabla\cdot\phi \Big\} \\ &+ g^{(\mu\nu}g^{\rho\sigma)} \Big\{ \tilde{e}_{1} \, \phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma}\nabla^{\alpha}\xi^{\beta\gamma} + \tilde{e}_{2} \, \phi_{\alpha}\nabla\cdot\xi^{\alpha} + \tilde{e}_{3} \, \xi^{\alpha\beta}\nabla\cdot\phi_{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{e}_{4} \, \xi^{\alpha\beta}\nabla_{\alpha} \, \phi_{\beta} \Big\} \,, \end{split}$$

where preservation of the double trace constraint imposes

$$\tilde{e}_1 = -\frac{1}{15} (2a_2 + 2a_3 + 5c_2 + 5c_3),$$
(D.11a)

$$\tilde{e}_2 = -\frac{1}{15} (3a_1 + a_2 + 2a_4 + 5c_1 + 5c_4 + 5c_5),$$
(D.11b)

$$\tilde{e}_3 = -\frac{1}{15} (2b_2 + 2b_3 + 5d_2 + 5d_3),$$
(D.11c)

$$\tilde{e}_4 = -\frac{1}{15} \left( 3b_1 + b_2 + 2b_4 + 5d_1 + 5d_4 + 5d_5 \right). \tag{D.11d}$$

The gauge transformation of the metric is also deformed by terms of the form  $\delta_3^{(1)}g=\phi\varphi\xi$  and  $\delta_4^{(1)}g=\phi^2\kappa$  that we refrain from displaying explicitly.

### D.3 Coefficients in the action

In the main body of the paper we never need the precise form of the vertex, since we extract all information from the gauge transformations. We display it anyway for completeness and to show that it is unique (up to an overall coupling constant which we denote by  $\gamma$ ). If one wants a gauge invariant action, the coefficients in  $J_1$  must be fixed as follows:

$$A_{1} = 0, \qquad A_{2} = \gamma - 2r_{1}, \qquad A_{3} = -\frac{9\gamma}{2} - r_{6},$$

$$A_{4} = -6\gamma - r_{6}, \qquad A_{5} = 6\gamma - 2r_{1}, \qquad B_{1} = -\frac{3\gamma}{2},$$

$$B_{2} = 11\gamma - 2r_{1}, \qquad B_{3} = \frac{13\gamma}{4} - \frac{r_{2}}{2}, \qquad B_{4} = -r_{7},$$

$$B_{5} = -\frac{23\gamma}{4} - \frac{3r_{2}}{2}, \qquad B_{6} = -\frac{9\gamma}{2} - r_{8}, \qquad B_{7} = -\frac{\gamma}{4} - \frac{3r_{2}}{2},$$

$$B_{8} = -\frac{\gamma}{4} - \frac{r_{2}}{2}, \qquad B_{9} = \frac{3\gamma}{4} + \frac{r_{2}}{2} - r_{3}, \qquad B_{10} = \frac{3\gamma}{8} - \frac{3r_{2} - 2r_{3}}{4},$$

$$B_{11} = -\frac{3\gamma}{2} + r_{1} - r_{4}, \qquad B_{12} = 6\gamma - 2r_{4}, \qquad B_{13} = -\frac{21\gamma}{4} - \frac{4r_{1} + 3r_{2} - 4r_{4}}{2},$$

$$B_{14} = \frac{3\gamma}{2} - r_{1} + r_{4} - \frac{r_{7}}{2}, \qquad B_{15} = -3\gamma - 3r_{5}, \qquad B_{16} = -\frac{3\gamma}{4} - \frac{3r_{2}}{2} + 3r_{5} - r_{8},$$

$$B_{17} = \frac{3\gamma}{4} - \frac{r_{2}}{2}, \qquad B_{18} = \frac{3\gamma}{2} - \frac{r_{7}}{2}. \qquad (D.12)$$

Note that they all depend only on the coupling constant  $\gamma$  and on the coefficients  $r_i$  of (D.5), which parameterise the freedom to redefine the higher-spin fields. The same is true for the remaining coefficients of the terms with two derivatives:

$$C_{1} = -\frac{7\gamma}{2} + 2r_{1}, \qquad C_{2} = 10\gamma + \frac{r_{6}}{2},$$

$$C_{3} = -3\gamma, \qquad C_{4} = -12\gamma + 2r_{1},$$

$$C_{5} = \frac{13\gamma}{2} + \frac{r_{6}}{2}, \qquad C_{6} = \frac{\gamma}{4} + \frac{3r_{2}}{2},$$

$$C_{7} = -\frac{29\gamma}{2} + 2r_{1}, \qquad C_{8} = 21\gamma + 3r_{2},$$

$$C_{9} = -\frac{\gamma}{4} + \frac{3r_{2}}{2}, \qquad C_{10} = -3\gamma + \frac{r_{7}}{2},$$

$$C_{11} = 3\gamma + \frac{r_{7}}{2}, \qquad C_{12} = -7\gamma + \frac{r_{8}}{2},$$

$$C_{13} = 4\gamma + \frac{r_{8}}{2}, \qquad C_{14} = \frac{9\gamma}{2} + \frac{3r_{2}}{2} - \frac{r_{7}}{4} + \frac{r_{10}}{2},$$

$$C_{15} = -\frac{15\gamma}{2} + r_{1} + \frac{r_{7}}{2} - r_{10}, \qquad C_{16} = \frac{21\gamma}{2} + \frac{3r_{6}}{2} - r_{9},$$

$$C_{17} = -9\gamma + 4r_{1} + 2r_{6} - 2r_{9}, \qquad C_{18} = -\frac{21\gamma}{2} - 2r_{6} + \frac{r_{7}}{2} + 2r_{9},$$

$$C_{19} = \frac{21\gamma}{4} + \frac{3r_{2}}{2} - r_{6} + r_{9}, \qquad C_{20} = 3\gamma + \frac{r_{6}}{2},$$

$$C_{21} = -3\gamma + r_{1}, \qquad C_{22} = -\frac{3\gamma}{2} + \frac{r_{12}}{2},$$

$$C_{23} = \frac{27\gamma}{4} + \frac{3r_{2}}{2} + r_{8} - r_{12}, \qquad C_{24} = -\frac{9\gamma}{4} + \frac{3r_{2}}{2} + \frac{r_{7}}{2} - r_{11},$$

$$C_{25} = -\frac{9\gamma}{2} + \frac{3r_{7}}{2} - 2r_{11}, \qquad C_{26} = \frac{9\gamma}{2} - r_{7} + \frac{r_{8}}{2} + 2r_{11},$$

$$C_{27} = \frac{3\gamma}{2} - \frac{r_{7}}{2} + r_{11}. \qquad (D.13)$$

Substituting  $\nabla_{\mu} \to \partial_{\mu}$  and keeping the same coefficients one obtains the 3–3–4 vertex in flat space, while the mass-like term that appear in AdS depends also on the coefficients of the terms with the Ricci tensor in (D.6):

$$D_{1} = 33 \gamma - r_{1} - 6r_{4} + 2 (t_{1} + t_{3} + 3 t_{8}),$$

$$D_{2} = -\frac{237}{8} \gamma + 2 r_{1} - \frac{5}{4} r_{2} - \frac{11}{2} r_{3} - 2 r_{4} - 6 r_{5} + 2 (t_{2} + t_{4} + t_{5} + 3 t_{9}),$$

$$D_{3} = -15 \gamma - 2 r_{1} + \frac{3}{4} r_{6} - 6 r_{9} + 2 (t_{6} + t_{10} + t_{15} + 3 t_{18}),$$

$$D_{4} = 30 \gamma - \frac{1}{2} (3 r_{2} + 2 r_{4} - 4 r_{6} - r_{7} + 4 r_{9} + 11 r_{10} + 12 r_{11})$$

$$+ 2 (t_{7} + t_{11} + t_{12} + t_{16} + 3 t_{19}),$$

$$D_{5} = \frac{33}{4} \gamma - 3 r_{5} + r_{6} + r_{7} + \frac{r_{8}}{4} - r_{9} - 2 r_{11} - \frac{11}{2} r_{12} + 2 (t_{13} + t_{17} + 3 t_{20}).$$
 (D.14)

In order to obtain these results, one has to take into account the dimensional dependent identities that involve the tensors which appear in the gauge transformation of the action. If not, one would discover that, as in D > 3, the only solution is a "fake" vertex which can be eliminated by a field redefinition.

## D.4 Coefficients in the gauge transformations

The coefficients  $a_2$  and  $a_5$  in  $\delta_3^{(1)}\phi^{\mu\nu\rho}$  are not fixed since they parameterise redefinitions of the gauge parameter of the type

$$\xi^{\mu\nu} \to \alpha_1 \, \varphi^{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} \xi_{\alpha\beta} + \alpha_2 \, \varphi_{\alpha}^{\ (\mu} \xi^{\nu)\alpha} \,.$$
 (D.15)

The remaining coefficients in front of the terms where the derivative acts on the gauge parameter read

$$a_1 = -\frac{3}{4}\gamma + \frac{r_2}{2} - r_5,$$
  $a_3 = -3\gamma + r_1 - r_4,$  (D.16a)

$$a_4 = -\frac{3}{2}\gamma + \frac{r_7}{2} - r_{11},$$
  $a_6 = 3\gamma + \frac{r_6 - r_9}{2},$  (D.16b)

and

$$c_1 = \frac{9}{8}\gamma - \frac{1}{4}(4r_1 + r_2 - 2r_3 - 4r_4), \qquad (D.16c)$$

$$c_2 = -\frac{15}{12}\gamma - \frac{1}{6}\left(3r_2 - 6r_5 + 2r_6 + 2r_7 + 2r_8 - 2r_9 - 4r_{11} - 2r_{12}\right),\tag{D.16d}$$

$$c_3 = \frac{15}{12} \gamma - \frac{a_2 + a_5}{3} - \frac{r_7 - 2 r_{10}}{12}, \tag{D.16e}$$

$$c_4 = -\frac{21}{6}\gamma - \frac{1}{6}(2r_1 - 2r_4 + 4r_6 + r_7 - 4r_9 - 2r_{10}). \tag{D.16f}$$

One can set to zero the previous coefficients that do not depend on  $a_2$  and  $a_5$  (i.e. all of them but  $c_3$ ) by fixing the  $r_i$  as

$$r_{1} = \frac{3\gamma}{2},$$
  $r_{2} = -\frac{3\gamma}{2},$   $r_{3} = 3\gamma,$   $r_{4} = -\frac{3\gamma}{2},$   $r_{5} = -\frac{3\gamma}{2},$   $r_{6} = 0,$   $r_{7} = 12\gamma,$   $r_{8} = -\frac{9\gamma}{2},$   $r_{10} = \frac{15\gamma}{2},$   $r_{11} = \frac{9\gamma}{2},$   $r_{12} = -\frac{3\gamma}{2}.$  (D.17)

This observation generalizes what was already noticed at the quadratic order in [13]. In D=3 one can eliminate almost all terms where the derivative acts on the gauge parameter by tuning appropriately field redefinitions and fixing the free parameters in the gauge transformations. The coefficients of the terms where the derivative acts on the field read instead

$$b_1 = \frac{3}{2}\gamma,$$
  $b_2 = -\frac{9}{4}\gamma + a_2 - \frac{r_1 - r_4}{2},$  (D.18a)

$$b_3 = 3\gamma,$$
  $b_4 = -3\gamma,$  (D.18b)

$$b_5 = -\frac{21}{2}\gamma + a_5 - r_6 + r_9, \qquad b_6 = \frac{3}{4}\gamma,$$
 (D.18c)

and

$$d_1 = -\frac{3}{2}\gamma,$$
 (D.18d)

$$d_3 = \frac{45}{12} \gamma - \frac{a_2 + a_5}{3} + \frac{1}{6} (r_1 - r_4 + 2r_6 - 2r_9), \qquad d_4 = 0.$$
 (D.18e)

The structure of  $\delta_4^{(1)}\phi^{\mu\nu\rho}$  is similar: one can leave free the coefficients  $p_2$  and  $p_5$  that account for the mixing with linearised spin-3 transformations generated by the field dependent parameter

$$\xi^{\mu\nu} = \alpha_3 \,\phi^{\alpha\beta(\mu} \kappa^{\nu)}{}_{\alpha\beta} + \alpha_4 \,\phi_{\alpha} \kappa^{\mu\nu\alpha} \,. \tag{D.19}$$

The remaining coefficients in front of the terms where the derivative acts on the gauge parameter read

$$p_1 = 6 \gamma + r_6 - r_9$$
,  $p_3 = -3 \gamma + r_1 - r_4$ , (D.20)

$$p_4 = -\frac{3}{2}\gamma + \frac{r_7}{2} - r_{11}, \qquad p_6 = -\frac{3}{8}\gamma + \frac{r_2}{4} - \frac{r_5}{2},$$
 (D.21)

and

$$v_1 = -\frac{21}{6}\gamma - \frac{1}{6}(2r_1 - 2r_4 + 4r_6 + r_7 - 4r_9 - 2r_{10}), \qquad (D.22)$$

$$v_2 = \frac{9}{24} \gamma - \frac{p_2}{3} - \frac{1}{12} (r_2 - 2 r_3), \tag{D.23}$$

$$v_3 = \frac{9}{8}\gamma - \frac{1}{4}(4r_1 + r_2 - 2r_3 - 4r_4), \qquad (D.24)$$

$$v_4 = -\frac{15}{12}\gamma - \frac{1}{6}(3r_2 - 6r_5 + 2r_6 + 2r_7 + 2r_8 - 2r_9 - 4r_{11} - 2r_{12}).$$
 (D.25)

All coefficients but  $v_2$  (which depends on  $p_2$ ) also vanish if one fixes the  $r_i$  as in (D.17). The coefficients of the terms where the derivative acts on the field read instead

$$q_1 = 3\gamma$$
,  $q_2 = -3\gamma + p_2 - r_1 + r_4$ , (D.26)

$$q_3 = 6\gamma, q_4 = -6\gamma, (D.27)$$

$$q_5 = -\frac{39}{8}\gamma + p_5 - \frac{3}{4}(r_2 - 2r_5), \qquad q_6 = \frac{3}{2}\gamma,$$
 (D.28)

$$w_1 = 0,$$
  $w_2 = -\frac{p_2}{3} + \frac{r_1 - r_4}{3},$  (D.29)

$$w_3 = -3\gamma$$
,  $w_4 = 6\gamma$ . (D.30)

In  $\delta_3^{(1)}\varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$  one can leave free the coefficients  $\tilde{a}_2$  and  $\tilde{a}_4$  that account for the mixing with linearised spin-4 transformations generated by the field dependent parameter

$$\kappa^{\mu\nu\rho} = \beta_1 \,\phi^{\alpha(\mu\nu}\xi^{\rho)}{}_{\alpha} + \beta_2 \,\phi^{(\mu}\xi^{\nu\rho)} \,. \tag{D.31}$$

The remaining coefficients in front of the terms where the derivative acts on the gauge parameter read

$$\tilde{a}_1 = -\frac{3}{4}\gamma - \frac{r_2}{2},$$

$$\tilde{a}_3 = \frac{3}{4}\gamma - \frac{r_1}{2},$$
(D.32)

$$\tilde{c}_1 = -\frac{21}{20}\gamma + \frac{1}{10}(2r_1 + 3r_2 + r_7), \qquad \tilde{c}_2 = \frac{9}{10}\gamma - \frac{2}{5}\tilde{a}_2 + \frac{r_6}{10},$$
(D.33)

$$\tilde{c}_3 = -\frac{6}{5}\gamma + \frac{4r_1 + r_6}{5},$$

$$\tilde{c}_4 = \frac{9}{5}\gamma + \frac{3r_2 + r_8}{5},$$
(D.34)

$$\tilde{c}_5 = -\frac{3}{10}\gamma - \frac{\tilde{a}_2 + 2\tilde{a}_4}{5} + \frac{r_7}{10}, \qquad \qquad \tilde{c}_6 = -\frac{21}{40}\gamma + \frac{1}{20}(2r_1 + 3r_2 + r_7), \quad (D.35)$$

$$\tilde{e}_1 = -\frac{2r_1 + r_6}{10},$$

$$\tilde{e}_2 = -\frac{r_1 + 3r_2 + r_7 + r_8}{15}.$$
(D.36)

They all vanish apart from  $\tilde{c}_2$ ,  $\tilde{c}_5$ ,  $e_1$  and  $e_2$  if one fixes the  $r_i$  as in (D.17). The coefficients of the terms where the derivative acts on the field read instead

$$\tilde{b}_1 = \frac{3}{2}\gamma,$$
 $\tilde{b}_2 = -6\gamma + \tilde{a}_2 + r_1,$ 
(D.37)

$$\tilde{b}_3 = 0,$$

$$\tilde{b}_4 = \frac{9}{8}\gamma + \tilde{a}_4 + \frac{3}{4}r_2, \qquad (D.38)$$

$$\tilde{d}_1 = -\frac{3}{10}\gamma,$$

$$\tilde{d}_2 = \frac{21}{10}\gamma - \frac{2}{5}\tilde{a}_2 - \frac{2}{5}r_1,$$
(D.39)

$$\tilde{d}_3 = -\frac{3}{5}\gamma, \qquad \qquad \tilde{d}_4 = \frac{3}{5}\gamma, \qquad (D.40)$$

$$\tilde{d}_5 = \frac{27}{20} \gamma - \frac{\tilde{a}_2 + 2\tilde{a}_4}{5} - \frac{2r_1 + 3r_2}{10}, \qquad \tilde{d}_6 = -\frac{3}{20} \gamma, \tag{D.41}$$

$$\tilde{e}_3 = \frac{3}{10} \gamma,$$
  $\tilde{e}_4 = -\frac{3}{5} \gamma.$  (D.42)

# E 4-4-4 cubic vertex

#### E.1 Action

We decompose the general ansatz as

$$\mathcal{L}_{4-4-4} = \varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \left( \mathcal{J}_1 + \mathcal{J}_2 + \mathcal{J}_3 + \mathcal{J}_4 \right)_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} , \qquad (E.1)$$

where  $\mathcal{J}_4$  contains the terms that one can set to zero thanks to the dimensional dependent identities which involve three rank-4 tensors and two derivatives.  $\mathcal{J}_2$  collects the terms that one can shift independently with field redefinitions of the form  $\varphi \to \varphi^2$ , while  $\mathcal{J}_3$  collects all terms with the Ricci tensor, that one can eliminate with a field redefinition of the metric of the form  $g \to \varphi^3$ .  $\mathcal{J}_1$  contains again the non-trivial part of the vertex, which is fixed up to an overall coupling constant if one imposes that the action (4.3) be invariant up to quadratic order in the higher-spin fields:

$$(\mathcal{J}_{1})_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \tilde{A}_{1}\nabla_{\alpha}\varphi_{\beta\gamma\mu\nu}\nabla^{\beta}\varphi^{\alpha\gamma}_{\rho\sigma} + \tilde{A}_{2}\nabla_{\mu}\varphi_{\nu\alpha\beta\gamma}\nabla^{\alpha}\varphi^{\beta\gamma}_{\rho\sigma} + \nabla \cdot \varphi_{\mu\nu\alpha}(\tilde{B}_{1}\nabla_{\rho}\varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha} + \tilde{B}_{2}\nabla^{\alpha}\varphi_{\rho\sigma}) + \nabla_{\mu}\varphi_{\nu\rho\alpha\beta}(\tilde{B}_{3}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{B}_{4}\nabla_{\sigma}\varphi^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{B}_{5}\nabla^{\alpha}\varphi^{\beta}_{\sigma}) + \nabla_{\alpha}\varphi_{\beta\mu\nu\rho}(\tilde{B}_{6}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{B}_{7}\nabla_{\sigma}\varphi^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{B}_{8}\nabla^{\beta}\varphi^{\alpha}_{\sigma}) + \tilde{B}_{9}\nabla_{\mu}\varphi_{\nu\rho\sigma\alpha}\nabla \cdot \varphi^{\alpha} + \nabla_{\mu}\varphi_{\nu\alpha}(\tilde{B}_{10}\nabla_{\rho}\varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha} + \tilde{B}_{11}\nabla^{\alpha}\varphi_{\rho\sigma}) + \tilde{B}_{12}\nabla_{\mu}\varphi_{\nu\rho}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\sigma} + g_{\mu\nu}\left\{\tilde{C}_{1}\nabla_{\alpha}\varphi_{\beta\gamma\delta\rho}\nabla^{\beta}\varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha\gamma\delta} + \tilde{C}_{2}\nabla_{\rho}\varphi_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}\nabla^{\alpha}\varphi_{\sigma}^{\beta\gamma\delta} + \tilde{C}_{3}\nabla_{\alpha}\varphi_{\beta\gamma\rho\sigma}\nabla \cdot \varphi^{\alpha\beta\gamma} + \tilde{C}_{4}\nabla_{\alpha}\varphi_{\beta\rho}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{C}_{5}\nabla_{\beta}\varphi_{\alpha\gamma}\nabla^{\alpha}\varphi_{\rho\sigma}^{\beta\gamma} + \tilde{C}_{6}\nabla_{\rho}\varphi_{\sigma\alpha\beta\gamma}\nabla^{\alpha}\varphi^{\beta\gamma} + \tilde{C}_{7}\nabla_{\rho}\varphi_{\alpha\beta}\nabla_{\sigma}\varphi^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{C}_{8}\nabla_{\rho}\varphi_{\sigma\alpha}\nabla \cdot \varphi^{\alpha} + \tilde{C}_{9}\nabla_{\alpha}\varphi_{\beta\rho}\nabla^{\beta}\varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha} + \tilde{C}_{10}\nabla_{\alpha}\varphi_{\rho\sigma}\nabla \cdot \varphi^{\alpha}\right\} + \frac{1}{\ell^{2}}\left\{\tilde{D}_{1}\varphi_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta}\varphi_{\rho\sigma}^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{D}_{2}\varphi_{\mu\nu\rho\alpha}\varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha} + g_{\mu\nu}(\tilde{D}_{3}\varphi_{\rho\sigma\alpha\beta}\varphi^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{D}_{4}\varphi_{\rho\alpha}\varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha})\right\},$$
 (E.2)

where we labelled with  $\hat{A}_i$  the terms that would appear also in the traceless and transverse gauge. A generic quadratic field redefinition of the rank-4 tensor which preserves the

double-trace constraint reads

$$\varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \to \tilde{f}_{1} \varphi_{\alpha\beta}^{(\mu\nu} \varphi^{\rho\sigma)\alpha\beta} + \tilde{f}_{2} \varphi_{\alpha}^{(\mu} \varphi^{\nu\rho\sigma)\alpha} + \tilde{f}_{3} \varphi^{(\mu\nu} \varphi^{\rho\sigma)} 
+ g^{(\mu\nu)} \Big\{ \tilde{f}_{4} \varphi_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{|\rho} \varphi^{\sigma)\alpha\beta\gamma} + \tilde{f}_{5} \varphi^{|\rho\sigma)\alpha\beta} \varphi_{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{f}_{6} \varphi_{\alpha}^{|\rho} \varphi^{\sigma)\alpha} \Big\} 
- \frac{1}{15} g^{(\mu\nu} g^{\rho\sigma)} \Big\{ \left( 2\tilde{f}_{1} + 5\tilde{f}_{4} \right) \varphi_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} \varphi^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} 
+ \left( \tilde{f}_{1} + 3\tilde{f}_{2} + 2\tilde{f}_{3} + 5 \left( \tilde{f}_{5} + \tilde{f}_{6} \right) \right) \varphi_{\alpha\beta} \varphi^{\alpha\beta} \Big\}.$$
(E.3)

As a result,  $\mathcal{J}_2$  contains 6 contributions:

$$(\mathcal{J}_{2})_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \tilde{r}_{1} \nabla_{\alpha} \varphi_{\beta\gamma\mu\nu} \nabla^{\alpha} \varphi^{\beta\gamma}{}_{\rho\sigma} + \tilde{r}_{2} \nabla_{\alpha} \varphi_{\beta\mu\nu\rho} \nabla^{\alpha} \varphi^{\beta}{}_{\sigma} + \tilde{r}_{3} \nabla_{\alpha} \varphi_{\mu\nu} \nabla^{\alpha} \varphi_{\rho\sigma} + g_{\mu\nu} (\tilde{r}_{4} \nabla_{\alpha} \varphi_{\beta\gamma\delta\rho} \nabla^{\alpha} \varphi_{\sigma}{}^{\beta\gamma\delta} + \tilde{r}_{5} \nabla_{\alpha} \varphi_{\beta\gamma} \nabla^{\alpha} \varphi_{\rho\sigma}{}^{\beta\gamma} + \tilde{r}_{6} \nabla_{\alpha} \varphi_{\beta\rho} \nabla^{\alpha} \varphi_{\sigma}{}^{\beta}).$$
(E.4)

The independent terms with the Ricci tensors are instead

$$(\mathcal{J}_{3})_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = R_{\alpha\beta} \left( \tilde{t}_{1} \varphi_{\mu\nu\gamma}{}^{\alpha} \varphi_{\rho\sigma}{}^{\beta\gamma} + \tilde{t}_{2} \varphi_{\mu\nu\rho\gamma} \varphi_{\sigma}{}^{\alpha\beta\gamma} \right) + R_{\mu\alpha} \left( \tilde{t}_{3} \varphi_{\nu\rho\sigma\beta} \varphi^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{t}_{4} \varphi^{\alpha\beta}{}_{\nu\rho} \varphi_{\sigma\beta} \right) \quad (E.5)$$

$$+ \tilde{t}_{5} R_{\mu\nu} \varphi_{\rho\sigma\alpha\beta} \varphi^{\alpha\beta} + R \left( \tilde{t}_{6} \varphi_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} \varphi_{\rho\sigma}{}^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{t}_{7} \varphi_{\mu\nu\rho\alpha} \varphi_{\sigma}{}^{\alpha} \right)$$

$$+ g_{\mu\nu} \left\{ \tilde{t}_{8} R_{\alpha\beta} \varphi_{\rho\sigma\gamma}{}^{\alpha} \varphi^{\beta\gamma} + \tilde{t}_{9} R_{\rho\sigma} \varphi_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} \varphi^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + \tilde{t}_{10} R_{\rho\alpha} \varphi_{\sigma\beta} \varphi^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{t}_{11} R \varphi_{\rho\sigma\alpha\beta} \varphi^{\alpha\beta} \right\},$$

while there are 7 independent identities that involve two covariant derivatives and two tensors of rank-4. One can thus eliminate from the general ansatz the following terms:

$$(\mathcal{J}_{4})_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \tilde{z}_{1}\nabla_{\mu}\varphi_{\nu\alpha\beta\gamma}\nabla_{\rho}\varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha\beta\gamma} + \tilde{z}_{2}\nabla_{\alpha}\varphi_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}\nabla\cdot\varphi^{\alpha} + g_{\mu\nu}(\tilde{z}_{3}\nabla_{\rho}\varphi_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}\nabla_{\sigma}\varphi^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + \tilde{z}_{4}\nabla_{\rho}\varphi^{\alpha\beta}\nabla_{\alpha}\varphi_{\beta\sigma}) + \tilde{z}_{5}R_{\mu\nu}\varphi_{\rho\alpha}\varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha} + g_{\mu\nu}(\tilde{z}_{6}R_{\rho\sigma}\varphi_{\alpha\beta}\varphi^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{z}_{7}R\varphi_{\rho\alpha}\varphi_{\sigma}^{\alpha}).$$
(E.6)

Eq. (E.1) does not contain all possible contractions of three rank-4 tensors and two derivatives. The reason is the symmetry under exchanges of the three identical rank-4 tensors: to eliminate the freedom to integrate by parts one also have to set to zero some terms and we choose to eliminate from the ansatz

$$(\mathcal{J}_{5})_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = T_{1}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\mu\nu\alpha}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\rho\sigma}{}^{\alpha} + T_{2}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\mu\nu\rho}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\sigma} + g_{\mu\nu} \left( T_{3}\nabla_{\rho}\varphi_{\sigma\alpha\beta\gamma}\nabla \cdot \varphi^{\alpha\beta\gamma} + T_{4}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\rho\sigma\alpha}\nabla \cdot \varphi^{\alpha} + T_{5}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\alpha\beta\rho}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\sigma}{}^{\alpha\beta} + T_{6}\nabla_{\rho}\varphi^{\alpha\beta}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\sigma\alpha\beta} + T_{7}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\rho}\nabla \cdot \varphi_{\sigma} \right).$$
(E.7)

### E.2 Gauge transformations

At cubic level the previous vertex is insensitive to the presence of a rank-3 tensor in the spectrum. It thus only induces the following deformation of the spin-4 gauge transformation of the rank-4 tensor:

$$\begin{split} \delta_{\kappa}^{(1)} \varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} &= \tilde{p}_{1} \, \varphi_{\alpha}{}^{(\mu\nu\rho} \nabla \cdot \kappa^{\sigma)\alpha} + \tilde{p}_{2} \, \varphi_{\alpha\beta}{}^{(\mu\nu} \nabla^{\rho} \kappa^{\sigma)\alpha\beta} + \tilde{p}_{3} \, \varphi_{\alpha}{}^{\beta(\mu\nu} \nabla_{\beta} \, \kappa^{\rho\sigma)\alpha} + \tilde{p}_{4} \, \varphi^{(\mu\nu} \nabla \cdot \kappa^{\rho\sigma)} \\ &+ \tilde{p}_{5} \, \varphi_{\alpha}{}^{(\mu} \nabla^{\nu} \kappa^{\rho\sigma)\alpha} + \tilde{p}_{6} \, \varphi^{\alpha(\mu} \nabla_{\alpha} \, \kappa^{\nu\rho\sigma)} + \tilde{q}_{1} \, \kappa^{\alpha\beta(\mu} \nabla_{\alpha} \, \varphi^{\nu\rho\sigma)}{}_{\beta} + \tilde{q}_{2} \, \kappa^{\alpha\beta(\mu} \nabla^{\nu} \varphi^{\rho\sigma)}{}_{\alpha\beta} \\ &+ \tilde{q}_{3} \, \kappa^{\alpha(\mu\nu} \nabla \cdot \varphi^{\rho\sigma)}{}_{\alpha} + \tilde{q}_{4} \, \kappa^{\alpha(\mu\nu} \nabla_{\alpha} \, \varphi^{\rho\sigma)} + \tilde{q}_{5} \, \kappa^{\alpha(\mu\nu} \nabla^{\rho} \varphi^{\sigma)}{}_{\alpha} + \tilde{q}_{6} \, \kappa^{(\mu\nu\rho} \nabla \cdot \varphi^{\sigma)} \quad (E.8) \\ &+ g^{(\mu\nu)} \Big\{ \tilde{v}_{1} \, \varphi_{\alpha\beta\gamma}{}^{[\rho} \nabla^{\sigma)} \kappa^{\alpha\beta\gamma} + \tilde{v}_{2} \, \varphi_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\gamma[\rho} \nabla_{\gamma} \, \kappa^{\sigma)\alpha\beta} + \tilde{v}_{3} \, \varphi^{[\rho\sigma)}{}_{\alpha\beta} \nabla \cdot \kappa^{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{v}_{4} \, \varphi_{\alpha}{}^{[\rho} \nabla \cdot \kappa^{\sigma)\alpha} \\ &+ \tilde{v}_{5} \, \varphi_{\alpha\beta} \nabla^{[\rho} \kappa^{\sigma)\alpha\beta} + \tilde{v}_{6} \, \varphi_{\alpha\beta} \nabla^{\alpha} \kappa^{[\rho\sigma)\beta} + \tilde{w}_{1} \, \kappa^{\alpha\beta\gamma} \nabla^{[\rho} \varphi^{\sigma)}{}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} + \tilde{w}_{2} \, \kappa^{\alpha\beta[\rho} \nabla \cdot \varphi^{\sigma)}{}_{\alpha\beta} \\ &+ \tilde{w}_{3} \, \kappa^{\alpha\beta\gamma} \nabla_{\alpha} \, \varphi^{[\rho\sigma)}{}_{\beta\gamma} + \tilde{w}_{4} \, \kappa^{\alpha\beta[\rho} \nabla_{\alpha} \, \varphi^{\sigma)}{}_{\beta} + \tilde{w}_{5} \, \kappa^{\alpha\beta[\rho} \nabla^{\sigma)} \varphi_{\alpha\beta} + \tilde{w}_{6} \, \kappa^{\alpha[\rho\sigma)} \nabla \cdot \varphi_{\alpha} \Big\} \\ &+ g^{(\mu\nu} g^{\rho\sigma)} \Big\{ \tilde{y}_{1} \, \varphi_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} \nabla^{\alpha} \kappa^{\beta\gamma\delta} + \tilde{y}_{2} \, \varphi_{\alpha\beta} \nabla \cdot \kappa^{\alpha\beta} + \kappa^{\alpha\beta\gamma} \big( \tilde{y}_{3} \, \nabla \cdot \varphi_{\alpha\beta\gamma} + \tilde{y}_{4} \, \nabla_{\alpha} \varphi_{\beta\gamma} \big) \Big\}, \end{split}$$

where preservation of the double trace constraint imposes

$$\tilde{y}_1 = -\frac{1}{15} \left( 2\tilde{p}_2 + 2\tilde{p}_3 + 5\tilde{v}_1 + 5\tilde{v}_2 \right),$$
(E.9a)

$$\tilde{y}_2 = -\frac{1}{15} \left( 3\tilde{p}_1 + \tilde{p}_2 + 2\tilde{p}_4 + 2\tilde{p}_5 + 5\tilde{v}_3 + 5\tilde{v}_4 + 5\tilde{v}_5 \right), \tag{E.9b}$$

$$\tilde{y}_3 = -\frac{1}{15} \left( 2\tilde{q}_2 + 2\tilde{q}_3 + 5\tilde{w}_1 + 5\tilde{w}_2 \right),$$
(E.9c)

$$\tilde{y}_4 = -\frac{1}{15} \left( 3\tilde{q}_1 + \tilde{q}_2 + 2\tilde{q}_4 + 2\tilde{q}_5 + 5\tilde{w}_3 + 5\tilde{w}_4 + 5\tilde{w}_5 \right). \tag{E.9d}$$

### E.3 Coefficients in the action

If one wants a gauge invariant action, the coefficients in  $\mathcal{J}_1$  must be fixed as follows:

$$\tilde{A}_{1} = \rho - 2\tilde{r}_{1}, \qquad \tilde{A}_{2} = \frac{5}{4}\rho - 2\tilde{r}_{1},$$

$$\tilde{B}_{1} = -\frac{29}{8}\rho + 2\tilde{r}_{1}, \qquad \tilde{B}_{2} = -\rho + \tilde{r}_{1} - \tilde{r}_{3},$$

$$\tilde{B}_{3} = -\rho, \qquad \tilde{B}_{4} = -\frac{\rho}{8} + \tilde{r}_{1},$$

$$\tilde{B}_{5} = -\frac{5}{8}\rho + 2\tilde{r}_{1} - 3\tilde{r}_{4}, \qquad \tilde{B}_{6} = \frac{\rho}{4} - \tilde{r}_{2} + \tilde{r}_{4},$$

$$\tilde{B}_{7} = -\frac{3}{8}\rho + \frac{\tilde{r}_{2} - \tilde{r}_{4}}{2}, \qquad \tilde{B}_{8} = \frac{\rho}{8} + \frac{\tilde{r}_{2} - 3\tilde{r}_{4}}{2},$$

$$\tilde{B}_{9} = \frac{\rho}{4}, \qquad \tilde{B}_{10} = 3\rho + 3\tilde{r}_{4},$$

$$\tilde{B}_{11} = \frac{21}{8}\rho + \tilde{r}_{3}, \qquad \tilde{B}_{12} = -\rho + 3\tilde{r}_{4},$$

$$\tilde{C}_{1} = -3\tilde{r}_{4}, \qquad \tilde{C}_{2} = \frac{\rho}{4} - \tilde{r}_{4},$$

$$\tilde{C}_{3} = -\frac{\rho}{8} - \tilde{r}_{3}, \qquad \tilde{C}_{4} = \frac{9}{16}\rho - \tilde{r}_{3} + 3\tilde{r}_{4} + \tilde{r}_{5} - \frac{3}{4}\tilde{r}_{6},$$

$$\tilde{C}_{5} = \frac{5}{8}\rho + 3\tilde{r}_{3} - 2\tilde{r}_{5}, \qquad \tilde{C}_{6} = -\rho + 2\tilde{r}_{3} + 3\tilde{r}_{4} - 2\tilde{r}_{5},$$

$$\tilde{C}_{7} = \frac{17}{32}\rho - \frac{12(\tilde{r}_{3} - \tilde{r}_{5}) - \tilde{r}_{6}}{8}, \qquad \tilde{C}_{8} = -\frac{33}{32}\rho - \frac{12(\tilde{r}_{3} - \tilde{r}_{5}) + \tilde{r}_{6}}{8},$$

$$\tilde{C}_{9} = -\frac{23}{32}\rho + \frac{12(\tilde{r}_{3} - \tilde{r}_{5}) + \tilde{r}_{6}}{8}, \qquad \tilde{C}_{10} = \frac{3}{16}\rho - \frac{8(\tilde{r}_{3} - \tilde{r}_{5}) - \tilde{r}_{6}}{4}. \qquad (E.10)$$

Substituting  $\nabla_{\mu} \to \partial_{\mu}$  and keeping the same coefficients one obtains the 4–4–4 vertex in flat space, while the mass-like term that appear in AdS depends also on the coefficients of the terms with the Ricci tensor in (E.5):

$$\tilde{D}_{1} = -\frac{15}{2} \rho + 2 \left( 6 \, \tilde{r}_{1} + \tilde{t}_{1} + 3 \, \tilde{t}_{6} \right) , 
\tilde{D}_{2} = \frac{11}{2} \rho + \frac{1}{2} \left( 9 \, \tilde{r}_{2} + 39 \, \tilde{r}_{4} + 4 \, \tilde{t}_{2} + 4 \, \tilde{t}_{3} + 4 \, \tilde{t}_{4} + 12 \, \tilde{t}_{7} \right) , 
\tilde{D}_{3} = -\frac{7}{4} \rho - 3 \, \tilde{r}_{3} - 3 \, \tilde{r}_{4} + 12 \, \tilde{r}_{5} + 2 \, \tilde{t}_{5} + 2 \, \tilde{t}_{8} + 6 \, \tilde{t}_{11} , 
\tilde{D}_{4} = -\frac{101}{16} \rho + 3 \, \tilde{r}_{3} + 3 \, \tilde{r}_{4} - 3 \, \tilde{r}_{5} + \frac{15}{4} \, \tilde{r}_{6} + 2 \, \tilde{t}_{10} .$$
(E.11)

# E.4 Coefficients in the gauge transformations

The coefficients  $\tilde{p}_2$  and  $\tilde{p}_5$  in  $\delta_4^{(1)}\varphi^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$  are not fixed since they parameterise redefinitions of the gauge parameter of the type

$$\kappa^{\mu\nu\rho} \to \beta_3 \, \varphi^{\alpha\beta(\mu\nu} \kappa^{\rho)}{}_{\alpha\beta} + \beta_4 \, \varphi_{\alpha}{}^{(\mu} \kappa^{\nu\rho)\alpha} \,. \tag{E.12}$$

The remaining coefficients in front of the terms where the derivative acts on the gauge parameter read

$$\tilde{p}_1 = \frac{\rho}{4} + \tilde{r}_4, \qquad \tilde{p}_3 = \frac{\rho}{8} + \tilde{r}_1, \qquad \tilde{p}_4 = -\frac{\rho}{8} - \tilde{r}_3 + \tilde{r}_5, \qquad \tilde{p}_6 = \frac{\rho}{8} + \frac{\tilde{r}_4}{2}, \qquad (E.13)$$

and

$$\tilde{v}_1 = -\frac{3}{40} \rho - \frac{4}{10} \tilde{p}_2 - \frac{\tilde{r}_2 - \tilde{r}_4}{10} , \qquad (E.14)$$

$$\tilde{v}_2 = \frac{9}{40} \rho - \frac{3}{10} \left( 4 \,\tilde{r}_1 + \tilde{r}_2 - \tilde{r}_4 \right), \tag{E.15}$$

$$\tilde{v}_3 = \frac{\rho}{20} - \frac{\tilde{r}_1 + \tilde{r}_3 + 3\,\tilde{r}_4}{5}\,,\tag{E.16}$$

$$\tilde{v}_4 = -\frac{3}{80}\rho + \frac{3}{20}(4\tilde{r}_3 - 8\tilde{r}_4 - 4\tilde{r}_5 - \tilde{r}_6), \qquad (E.17)$$

$$\tilde{v}_5 = -\frac{3}{40}\rho - \frac{\tilde{p}_2 + 2\,\tilde{p}_5}{5} - \frac{\tilde{r}_3}{5}\,,\tag{E.18}$$

$$\tilde{v}_6 = \frac{\rho}{20} - \frac{\tilde{r}_1 + \tilde{r}_3 + 3\tilde{r}_4}{5}, \tag{E.19}$$

$$\tilde{y}_1 = -\frac{\rho}{15} + \frac{2}{15} \left( 2\,\tilde{r}_1 + \tilde{r}_2 - \tilde{r}_4 \right),\tag{E.20}$$

$$\tilde{y}_2 = -\frac{\rho}{80} + \frac{1}{60} \left( 4\,\tilde{r}_1 + 4\,\tilde{r}_3 + 24\,\tilde{r}_4 + 4\,\tilde{r}_5 + 3\,\tilde{r}_6 \right). \tag{E.21}$$

In analogy with what we have seen in section D.4 one can set to zero all previous coefficients but  $\tilde{v}_1$ ,  $\tilde{v}_5$  (which depend on  $\tilde{p}_2$  and  $\tilde{p}_5$ ),  $\tilde{y}_1$  and  $\tilde{y}_2$  provided that one fixes the  $\tilde{r}_i$  as

$$\tilde{r}_1 = -\frac{\rho}{8}, \quad \tilde{r}_2 = \rho, \quad \tilde{r}_3 = \frac{9\rho}{8}, \quad \tilde{r}_4 = -\frac{\rho}{4}, \quad \tilde{r}_5 = \frac{5\rho}{4}, \quad \tilde{r}_6 = \frac{5\rho}{4}.$$
 (E.22)

The coefficients of the terms where the derivative acts on the field read instead

$$\tilde{q}_1 = -\frac{\rho}{2}, \qquad \tilde{q}_2 = \frac{9}{8}\rho + \tilde{p}_2 - \tilde{r}_1, \qquad \tilde{q}_3 = -\rho,$$
(E.23)

$$\tilde{q}_4 = \rho, \qquad \tilde{q}_5 = \frac{9}{8} \rho + \tilde{p}_5 - \frac{3}{2} \tilde{r}_4, \qquad \tilde{q}_6 = -\frac{\rho}{4},$$
 (E.24)

and

$$\tilde{w}_1 = -\frac{7\rho}{20} - \frac{2}{5}\,\tilde{p}_2 + \frac{2}{5}\,\tilde{r}_1\,,$$
  $\tilde{w}_2 = \frac{9}{10}\,\rho\,,$   $\tilde{w}_3 = \frac{\rho}{10}\,,$   $\tilde{w}_4 = -\frac{8}{5}\,\rho\,,$  (E.25)

$$\tilde{w}_5 = -\frac{31\rho}{40} - \frac{\tilde{p}_2 + 2\tilde{p}_5}{5} + \frac{\tilde{r}_1 + 3\tilde{r}_4}{5}, \quad \tilde{w}_6 = \frac{\rho}{10}, \qquad \tilde{y}_3 = -\frac{\rho}{5}, \quad \tilde{y}_4 = \frac{\rho}{2}.$$
 (E.26)

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

# References

- [1] M.P. Blencowe, A Consistent Interacting Massless Higher Spin Field Theory in D = (2+1), Class. Quant. Grav. 6 (1989) 443 [INSPIRE].
- [2] E. Bergshoeff, M.P. Blencowe and K.S. Stelle, Area Preserving Diffeomorphisms and Higher Spin Algebra, Commun. Math. Phys. 128 (1990) 213 [INSPIRE].
- [3] M.A. Vasiliev, Higher spin gauge theories in four-dimensions, three-dimensions and two-dimensions, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 5 (1996) 763 [hep-th/9611024] [INSPIRE].
- [4] S.F. Prokushkin and M.A. Vasiliev, *Higher spin gauge interactions for massive matter fields in 3-D AdS space-time*, *Nucl. Phys.* **B 545** (1999) 385 [hep-th/9806236] [INSPIRE].
- [5] M. Henneaux and S.-J. Rey, Nonlinear  $W_{\infty}$  as Asymptotic Symmetry of Three-Dimensional Higher Spin Anti-de Sitter Gravity, JHEP 12 (2010) 007 [arXiv:1008.4579] [INSPIRE].
- [6] A. Campoleoni, S. Fredenhagen, S. Pfenninger and S. Theisen, Asymptotic symmetries of three-dimensional gravity coupled to higher-spin fields, JHEP 11 (2010) 007 [arXiv:1008.4744] [INSPIRE].
- [7] A. Campoleoni, S. Fredenhagen and S. Pfenninger, Asymptotic W-symmetries in three-dimensional higher-spin gauge theories, JHEP **09** (2011) 113 [arXiv:1107.0290] [INSPIRE].
- [8] J.D. Brown and M. Henneaux, Central Charges in the Canonical Realization of Asymptotic Symmetries: An Example from Three-Dimensional Gravity, Commun. Math. Phys. 104 (1986) 207 [INSPIRE].
- [9] M.R. Gaberdiel and R. Gopakumar, An AdS<sub>3</sub> Dual for Minimal Model CFTs, Phys. Rev. D 83 (2011) 066007 [arXiv:1011.2986] [INSPIRE].
- [10] M.R. Gaberdiel and T. Hartman, Symmetries of Holographic Minimal Models, JHEP 05 (2011) 031 [arXiv:1101.2910] [INSPIRE].
- [11] M.R. Gaberdiel and R. Gopakumar, *Minimal Model Holography*, *J. Phys.* A 46 (2013) 214002 [arXiv:1207.6697] [INSPIRE].
- [12] C. Fronsdal, Massless Fields with Integer Spin, Phys. Rev. D 18 (1978) 3624 [INSPIRE].
- [13] A. Campoleoni, S. Fredenhagen, S. Pfenninger and S. Theisen, Towards metric-like higher-spin gauge theories in three dimensions, J. Phys. A 46 (2013) 214017 [arXiv:1208.1851] [INSPIRE].
- [14] T. Damour and S. Deser, 'Geometry' of Spin 3 Gauge Theories, Annales Poincaré Phys. Theor. 47 (1987) 277 [INSPIRE].
- [15] B. Chen, J. Long and J.-B. Wu, Spin-3 Topological Massive Gravity, Phys. Lett. B 705 (2011) 513 [arXiv:1106.5141] [INSPIRE].
- [16] A. Bagchi, S. Lal, A. Saha and B. Sahoo, Topologically Massive Higher Spin Gravity, JHEP 10 (2011) 150 [arXiv:1107.0915] [INSPIRE].
- [17] A. Campoleoni, Higher Spins in D = 2 + 1, arXiv:1110.5841 [INSPIRE].
- [18] A. Campoleoni and M. Henneaux, in preparation.
- [19] M. Gutperle and P. Kraus, *Higher Spin Black Holes*, *JHEP* **05** (2011) 022 [arXiv:1103.4304] [INSPIRE].
- [20] M. Henneaux, A. Perez, D. Tempo and R. Troncoso, Chemical potentials in three-dimensional higher spin anti-de Sitter gravity, JHEP 12 (2013) 048 [arXiv:1309.4362] [INSPIRE].

- [21] C. Bunster, M. Henneaux, A. Perez, D. Tempo and R. Troncoso, Generalized Black Holes in Three-dimensional Spacetime, JHEP 05 (2014) 031 [arXiv:1404.3305] [INSPIRE].
- [22] O. Coussaert, M. Henneaux and P. van Driel, The asymptotic dynamics of three-dimensional Einstein gravity with a negative cosmological constant, Class. Quant. Grav. 12 (1995) 2961 [gr-qc/9506019] [INSPIRE].
- [23] M.R. Gaberdiel and R. Gopakumar, *Triality in Minimal Model Holography*, JHEP **07** (2012) 127 [arXiv:1205.2472] [INSPIRE].
- [24] R. Benguria, P. Cordero and C. Teitelboim, Aspects of the Hamiltonian Dynamics of Interacting Gravitational Gauge and Higgs Fields with Applications to Spherical Symmetry, Nucl. Phys. B 122 (1977) 61 [INSPIRE].
- [25] T. Regge and C. Teitelboim, Role of Surface Integrals in the Hamiltonian Formulation of General Relativity, Annals Phys. 88 (1974) 286 [INSPIRE].
- [26] S. Carlip and C. Teitelboim, Aspects of black hole quantum mechanics and thermodynamics in (2+1)-dimensions, Phys. Rev. **D** 51 (1995) 622 [gr-qc/9405070] [INSPIRE].
- [27] C. Fefferman and C.R. Graham, Conformal Invariants, in Elie Cartan et les Mathématiques d'aujourd'hui, Astèrisque, hors série (1985) 95.
- [28] M. Bañados, Three-dimensional quantum geometry and black holes, AIP Conf. Proc. 484 (1999) 147 [hep-th/9901148] [INSPIRE].
- [29] K. Skenderis and S.N. Solodukhin, Quantum effective action from the AdS /CFT correspondence, Phys. Lett. B 472 (2000) 316 [hep-th/9910023] [INSPIRE].
- [30] M. Bañados, C. Teitelboim and J. Zanelli, *The black hole in three-dimensional space-time*, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **69** (1992) 1849 [hep-th/9204099] [INSPIRE].
- [31] M. Bañados, M. Henneaux, C. Teitelboim and J. Zanelli, Geometry of the (2+1) black hole, Phys. Rev. D 48 (1993) 1506 [gr-qc/9302012] [INSPIRE].
- [32] J.A. Schouten, Uber Differentialkomitanten zweier kontravarianter Grossen, Proc. Kon. Ned. Akad. Wet. Amst. 43 (1940) 449.
- [33] A. Nijenhuis, Jacobi-type identities for bilinear differential concomitants of certain tensor fields, I, Indaq. Math. 17 (1955) 390.
- [34] A. Nijenhuis, Jacobi-type identities for bilinear differential concomitants of certain tensor fields, II, Indag. Math. 17 (1955) 398.
- [35] M. Dubois-Violette and P.W. Michor, A common generalization of the Fröhlicher-Nijenhuis bracket and the Schouten bracket for symmetric multivector fields, alg-geom/9401006 [INSPIRE].
- [36] X. Bekaert, N. Boulanger and P. Sundell, How higher-spin gravity surpasses the spin two barrier: no-go theorems versus yes-go examples, Rev. Mod. Phys. 84 (2012) 987 [arXiv:1007.0435] [INSPIRE].
- [37] G. Thompson, Killing tensors in spaces of constant curvature, J. Math. Phys. 27 (1986) 2693.
- [38] M.G. Eastwood, Higher symmetries of the Laplacian, Annals Math. 161 (2005) 1645 [hep-th/0206233] [INSPIRE].
- [39] X. Bekaert and N. Boulanger, Gauge invariants and Killing tensors in higher-spin gauge theories, Nucl. Phys. B 722 (2005) 225 [hep-th/0505068] [INSPIRE].

- [40] G. Barnich, N. Bouatta and M. Grigoriev, Surface charges and dynamical Killing tensors for higher spin gauge fields in constant curvature spaces, JHEP 10 (2005) 010 [hep-th/0507138] [INSPIRE].
- [41] S. Fredenhagen and P. Kessel, Metric- and frame-like higher-spin gauge theories in three dimensions, J. Phys. A 48 (2015) 035402 [arXiv:1408.2712] [INSPIRE].
- [42] G. Barnich and F. Brandt, Covariant theory of asymptotic symmetries, conservation laws and central charges, Nucl. Phys. B 633 (2002) 3 [hep-th/0111246] [INSPIRE].
- [43] G. Barnich, F. Brandt and K. Claes, Asymptotically anti-de Sitter space-times: Symmetries and conservation laws revisited, Nucl. Phys. Proc. Suppl. 127 (2004) 114 [gr-qc/0306112] [INSPIRE].
- [44] H.-S. Tan, Aspects of Three-dimensional Spin-4 Gravity, JHEP **02** (2012) 035 [arXiv:1111.2834] [INSPIRE].
- [45] M. Henneaux and C. Teitelboim, Asymptotically anti-de Sitter Spaces, Commun. Math. Phys. 98 (1985) 391 [INSPIRE].
- [46] M. Bañados, K. Bautier, O. Coussaert, M. Henneaux and M. Ortiz, Anti-de Sitter/CFT correspondence in three-dimensional supergravity, Phys. Rev. D 58 (1998) 085020 [hep-th/9805165] [INSPIRE].
- [47] N. Boulanger, D. Ponomarev, E.D. Skvortsov and M. Taronna, On the uniqueness of higher-spin symmetries in AdS and CFT, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 28 (2013) 1350162 [arXiv:1305.5180] [INSPIRE].
- [48] E. Joung and M. Taronna, Cubic-interaction-induced deformations of higher-spin symmetries, JHEP 03 (2014) 103 [arXiv:1311.0242] [INSPIRE].
- [49] M.A. Vasiliev, 'Gauge' form of description of massless fields with arbitrary spin (in Russian), Yad. Fiz. 32 (1980) 855 [INSPIRE].
- [50] V.E. Lopatin and M.A. Vasiliev, Free Massless Bosonic Fields of Arbitrary Spin in d-dimensional de Sitter Space, Mod. Phys. Lett. A 3 (1988) 257 [INSPIRE].
- [51] A. Campoleoni, T. Prochazka and J. Raeymaekers, A note on conical solutions in 3D Vasiliev theory, JHEP 05 (2013) 052 [arXiv:1303.0880] [INSPIRE].
- [52] E. Joung and J. Mourad, Boundary action of free AdS higher-spin gauge fields and the holographic correspondence, JHEP 06 (2012) 161 [arXiv:1112.5620] [INSPIRE].
- [53] M.A. Vasiliev, Higher Spin Algebras and Quantization on the Sphere and Hyperboloid, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 6 (1991) 1115 [INSPIRE].
- [54] A. Castro, R. Gopakumar, M. Gutperle and J. Raeymaekers, *Conical Defects in Higher Spin Theories*, *JHEP* **02** (2012) 096 [arXiv:1111.3381] [INSPIRE].
- [55] A. Campoleoni and S. Fredenhagen, On the higher-spin charges of conical defects, Phys. Lett. B 726 (2013) 387 [arXiv:1307.3745] [INSPIRE].
- [56] J.M. Martin-Garcia, xAct: Efficient tensor computer algebra for Mathematica, http://xact.es.
- [57] T. Nutma, xTras: A field-theory inspired xAct package for mathematica, Comput. Phys. Commun. 185 (2014) 1719 [arXiv:1308.3493] [INSPIRE].
- [58] E. Joung, L. Lopez and M. Taronna, Solving the Noether procedure for cubic interactions of higher spins in (A)dS, J. Phys. A 46 (2013) 214020 [arXiv:1207.5520] [INSPIRE].